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1            P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (4:35 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good

4 afternoon, everybody.  We are here for our big

5 hearing of this afternoon, which is a Protest

6 Hearing.  Okay.  The Case No. is 14-PRO-00040,

7 it's Saloon 45 located at 1821 18th Street,

8 N.W., License No. 94842, in ANC-2B.  And this

9 is an application for a new license.

10             So I see that some parties have

11 already come to the table.  So let me see who

12 is here starting on the Board's right.

13             MS. HIRAO:  Risa Hirao

14 representing --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  It is

16 best if you actually maybe stay seated so you

17 can speak into the microphone.

18             MS. HIRAO:  Thank you.  Risa

19 Hirao, H-I-R-A-O, representing the applicant.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Paul Pascal for the

22 applicant.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 5

1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  David

2 Stephens, sole proprietor.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

4 All right.  And over here on the protestants?

5             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Will Stephens

6 for ANC-2B.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  And I'm Fred

8 Michaud.  I represent one of the groups of

9 five, but I will probably be speaking on

10 behalf of all three of the groups, just to

11 streamline the process today.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

13 that makes it easier for the Board actually,

14 but everybody is here?

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Everybody is here,

16 yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  The other

19 protestants are Ms. Caroline Mindel, who is

20 right back here.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  And Peggy Simpson,
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1 who is right here as well.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Those are the

4 leaders of the other two groups of five.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

6 And your last name is what?

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Michaud.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Michaud.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  M-I-C-H-A-U-D.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

11 can you just remind me who the protestants

12 are?  You know, where they live or, you know,

13 just the different groups.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  My group of 11 is

15 primarily from Swann Street, although we have

16 one -- we have two people from S Street.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  All in the 1700

19 Block by the way.  I believe -- and they are

20 listed.  I believe Ms. Simpson's group is a

21 group of five.

22             MS. SIMPSON:  Seven.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Seven.

2             MS. SIMPSON:  From Swann and T

3 Street.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  From Swann and T

5 Streets.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MS. SIMPSON:  1700 Block.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  1700 Block also.

9 And Ms. Mindel's group is a group of seven

10 from Swann Street.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Swann Street.

12 Okay.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  I believe also the

14 1700 Block.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

16 Good.  Well, before I address any other

17 preliminary matters, I mean, I want to tell

18 you what the process is and stuff.  I just

19 want to know if you all have any questions?

20 Okay.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Pardon me?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I said I
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1 wanted to know if you had any specific

2 questions, otherwise, I'm just going to go and

3 give you a little overview of what the process

4 is for some of you who haven't done this

5 before.  The process right here in this

6 hearing room.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Right.  I'm entirely

8 new to the process.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  So that would be

11 very helpful.  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

13 basically, the applicant has the burden of

14 proof.  Well, I was going to say they go

15 first, but we have a witness, an Investigator,

16 who did a report that you all should have.

17 That witness is going to be the first witness,

18 but even backing up, I'm going to say you all

19 have the chance to do opening statements

20 first, starting with the applicant and then

21 the protestants.

22             You get about 5 minutes for each
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1 opening statement.  And at the end of the

2 whole case, you get a closing statement of

3 about 5 minutes.

4             In between, we allocate an hour

5 and a half to each side.  Mr. Jones on my far

6 left keeps track of the time and so

7 periodically, he will let you know how much

8 time you have used up or you can ask him, but

9 an hour and a half per party is really a lot

10 of time.  And, you know, at this point, we

11 wouldn't be done until 8:00 or so if you used

12 it all.  So you don't have to use it all.

13             Okay.  So you do your opening

14 statements and then our witness, the Board's

15 witness will take the stand and applicant can

16 ask questions, protestant can ask questions

17 after they testify and the Board can ask

18 questions.

19             Then the applicant puts on their

20 case, same thing, you know, cross, direct,

21 cross, redirect, Board questions, that's

22 basically the flow.
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1             So we go through all that and we

2 get to closing.  And in the meantime, you can

3 put testimony on, put into evidence documents.

4 The investigative report comes in anyway.

5             So I think that that's basically

6 the overview.  If you have any questions, feel

7 free, otherwise you can ask me as we go along

8 if you have a question.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Just a question

10 about time.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  You said we have an

13 hour and a half.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's right.

15 I didn't say how that is measured.  Okay.

16 Well, I'm not sure if this is your question,

17 but I'll say it.  When your witness is

18 testifying and you are asking your witness

19 questions, that's all your time.  And then

20 when you are cross-examining the other side's

21 witness, that's your time.

22             When they are cross-examining your
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1 witnesses, it's their time.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  So am I correct then

3 the protestants have an hour and a half.  The

4 applicant has an hour and a half.  And does

5 ANC have a separate time?

6             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  No.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  How does that work?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The ANC is a

9 protestant, so it's divided protestants and

10 applicant.  So you share your time.  But you

11 each can ask, if you need to, or cross-

12 examine, but it's the same amount of time that

13 is being used up.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

16 that clear?

17             MR. PASCAL:  I have some

18 preliminary matters.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Whenever you are

21 ready.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  First, Mr.

2 Silverstein is a member of the ANC, so

3 therefore I would ask that he recuse himself.

4 That's the first preliminary matter.

5             I would also want to impose the

6 Rule on Witnesses if there is going to be any

7 non-protestant witnesses here and they at

8 least listed several.  So I need to find out

9 if they are, then I'll have my witnesses go

10 out also.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

12 -- all right.  How many do you have?  Well, I

13 guess we will take these one-by-one after you

14 go through your list.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Third is a

16 pending Motion to Convert the Sole Applicant

17 to an LLC.  He filed this application on his

18 own, didn't realize the liability

19 implications, so I filed a motion to have it

20 changed to an LLC and at the same time with

21 that motion, also the trade name changed.  So

22 I would like all that handled today, so that
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1 we don't have to find ourselves, at least as

2 the trade name, replacarding.

3             And the fourth motion is the most

4 sensitive and that will be a Motion to Dismiss

5 the matter.  So why don't you handle the other

6 three and then I would like to go into the

7 Motion to Dismiss.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

9 Let's start with your first motion that Mr.

10 Silverstein recuse himself.

11             Do you want to speak to the, Mr.

12 Silverstein?

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I would tell

14 Mr. Pascal that I respectfully decline to do

15 so.  I have recused myself on this matter

16 completely at the ANC level.  When these

17 matters come up at the ANC level, I leave the

18 room.  I do not in any way take part in these

19 matters at that level.

20             And per the Attorney General's

21 decision and the decision also of the Board of

22 Ethics, you pick your poison.  You either
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1 recuse yourself at one level or the other and,

2 sir, I have recused myself at the ANC level.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Right.  And I'll say,

4 I have great respect for you, but, you know,

5 I had to raise the issue at least for the

6 record.

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I fully

8 understand.  Thank you, sir.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We need to talk.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

11 concern?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I would like

13 to talk about this issue in the back.  I would

14 like to get legal advice on this motion.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Well, then if

17 you are going to go in the back, let me handle

18 my Motion to Dismiss also if you are going to

19 go in the back.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  It makes sense.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, okay.  1720.1 in
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1 DCMR states as follows:

2             "(a) A person shall not make or

3 knowingly cause to be made to a Member of the

4 Board an ex parte communication relevant to

5 the merits of the proceeding."

6             It came with a great shock to me

7 when I saw the Board's disposal of three

8 motions that I had pending:  A Motion to

9 Dismiss the ANC; a Motion to Dismiss the

10 Dupont Circle Village; and a request to extend

11 this hearing in order to try to mediate with

12 the ANC, because part of my motion with the

13 ANC is that they didn't attend mediation or

14 even the Status Hearing.

15             What came as a great shock is when

16 I saw the publication of the dispositions the

17 next day, the mention of a letter from Council

18 Member Evans.  And that was clearly an ex

19 parte communication.

20             And the last sentence of that

21 letter goes to the essence of this matter

22 where he said "I would urge ABRA to deny this
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1 license application."  I had no knowledge of

2 that letter.  Didn't have an opportunity to

3 respond to it.  And I will repeat 1720.1(a):

4             "A person shall not make or

5 knowingly cause to be made to a Member of the

6 Board an ex parte communication."

7             That letter by Mr. Evans,

8 obviously, was directed to you at the request

9 of the protestants, some or all of them,

10 because when you read that letter, you can see

11 direct quotes from the ANC.  It even says "In

12 keeping with my constituents' opinion," all

13 right.

14             So what you have before you and

15 believe me I am making this motion with a

16 heavy heart and I have lost a lot of sleep

17 over it, because in the -- no, I don't want

18 any laughing from -- I wish you would direct

19 the people --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear

21 any laughing.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Well, there is
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1 laughing going on.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

3 try to keep up a good decorum here, please.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Because, you know, I

5 have been practicing before this Board for

6 decades and I think the present Board that I'm

7 sitting before has probably been the best

8 Board that I have sat before.  And to have

9 this issue come up and have you address three

10 motions that I had at the same time that this

11 letter from Jack Evans, which is an ex parte

12 communication, before you is disturbing.

13             Even more disturbing if you read

14 the Rules of Professional Conduct, and Mr.

15 Evans is an attorney, it talks about "shall

16 not seek to influence a Judge, Juror or other

17 official with an ex parte communication in a

18 proceeding."

19             So what we have here is,

20 basically, the poison well, you know, my

21 client --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Pascal?
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Yes?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It is

3 already almost 5:00.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Well, these are

5 preliminary matters.  I wouldn't believe that

6 this matter should be coming against my time.

7 This is a preliminary matter.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, it's not

9 counting against your time, but --

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- it's not

12 something that, at least we were on notice.

13 I don't know if the other parties were on

14 notice to even respond to.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, I was so --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I don't

17 want to give too much time to this.

18             MR. PASCAL:  -- taken aback by the

19 issue, I didn't know I could craft a written

20 motion on this to be honest with you and I

21 made the decision to bring this up as a

22 preliminary matter.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And have --

2             MR. PASCAL:  And so --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the other

4 parties been given notice that you were going

5 to file a -- bring up a Motion to Dismiss?

6 No?

7             MR. PASCAL:  No, I did not.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I did not.  But they

10 are certainly free to respond.  But the facts

11 are the facts.  There is an ex parte

12 communication and, you know, I'll go one step

13 further.  I think it's inappropriate for a

14 D.C. Council Member to try to influence your

15 decision.

16             As you know, I was part of a

17 proceeding where Council Member Cheh did this

18 in the Walgreens and CVS matter and we

19 certainly made a strong effort on that matter.

20             And I just feel that the well has

21 been poisoned in this matter and, therefore,

22 I move that it be dismissed.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Because they have

3 clearly violated the Ex Parte Communication

4 Rule.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

6 Well, if the Board wants to consider that back

7 there as well, we can, but I would just say

8 right now, and I have no idea how others feel,

9 and we have discussed this in the past with

10 respect to the Walgreens and Council Member

11 Cheh.  In my view, that's not an ex parte

12 communication.

13             I don't really even recall what we

14 did.  We probably just said that was FOI, for

15 our information, to be considered in the

16 context of this hearing.  We did not discuss

17 that letter or really the merits of it as far

18 as I know.

19             And I would also disclose that,

20 you know, I was previously Chair of the Board

21 of Zoning Adjustment and it was not uncommon

22 that a Council Member or somebody else would
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1 put a letter in the record.

2             And so this is a letter in the

3 record.  And it can be responded to by all the

4 parties.  It's out there.  It's nothing

5 hidden.  No Board Member had any

6 communication, that I know of, you know, with

7 a Council Member.

8             MR. PASCAL:  The distinction,

9 Madam Chairman, is, and I understand Council

10 Members probably if they choose, although it

11 would be highly unlikely that a Council Member

12 would call a Judge to not act in a certain

13 way, but it's the ex parte nature of this,

14 because I didn't have notice of that letter

15 being before you.

16             And it is clearly generated

17 through the participants in this program.  So

18 it's an ex parte issue.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Pascal,

20 it's public.  You had public notice.  And

21 nothing happened with that letter except that

22 we acknowledged that it came in.  So everybody
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1 can address that letter in this proceeding, if

2 they so choose, but that's just my feeling.

3 I just wanted to respond to that.  I don't

4 know if anybody else does right now.

5             Okay.  Before we -- we have had a

6 request for a Board Member though to recess

7 briefly and address certainly the recusal

8 matter.

9             But before we go, just so that you

10 can --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?  I

12 mean, if we are going to recess, are we going

13 to talk about both issues?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If Board

15 Members want to.  You know, you indicated you

16 wanted to talk about the recusal matter.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you don't,

19 if you want to talk about this right now out

20 here, like I did, that's fine.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, what I was

22 going to say was that I would like to hear a
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1 response to this Motion to Dismiss by Mr.

2 Pascal from the other side before we go back

3 if we are to discuss it back there.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Rather than

6 coming back out and then saying well, they

7 didn't have a chance to talk and so I just

8 think it would be better if we heard from the

9 other side and then go back and deliberate

10 and/or get advice from our General Counsel.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, then

12 the same would be true for the recusal if

13 anybody has anything to say to that point, you

14 can.

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  If I could

16 speak to both points first?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And then if

19 the others want to weigh in.

20             But to the recusal matter, I can

21 attest to what Board Member Silverstein said,

22 because I Chair the Dupont Circle ANC.  We
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1 make a pretty strong point of making sure he

2 leaves the room before we even get to any of

3 these matters and we never include him on any

4 emails related to these matters.

5             There was one time where he chose

6 to recuse himself at this level instead of the

7 ANC level, but in every other instance,

8 however many years he has been on the Board

9 and the ANC at the same time, which has been

10 the entire time he has been on the Board, he

11 recuses himself at the ANC level and doesn't

12 participate in any way.

13             We make that clear in our letters

14 also.  We always say Commissioner Silverstein

15 did not participate in this matter.  So we

16 don't even count it as an abstention.  It's

17 just complete non-participation, as he is not

18 in the room.  So I can just attest to what he

19 said about that.

20             On the Motion to Dismiss, I guess

21 I don't have any substantive points beyond I

22 agree with your reaction to it.  It's just a
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1 letter that's in the record.  The opinion of

2 an elected official is free to weigh in or

3 send a letter to an agency or a board.

4             I suppose if what is going to

5 happen is you will deliberate on the motion in

6 a substantive way, I guess I would prefer it

7 be a written motion that we can respond to in

8 writing before something like that would

9 happen.  But if it's just going to be

10 summarily dismissed, then I'm comfortable with

11 that happening today.  But if it's going to be

12 any amount of real deliberation, I think we

13 should have a chance to weigh in to a written

14 motion and write the response.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  I have no further

17 comments.  I agree though that if have to

18 respond to this, it ought to be in writing.

19 This is the first I have heard of it, the

20 Motion to Dismiss.

21             There is another matter, I think,

22 Mr. Pascal raised, which has to do with the
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1 amendment of the application.  And I haven't

2 seen the amendment beyond a letter, the cover

3 letter that came to me saying that it was

4 being made.

5             And I'm assuming it is only with

6 respect to the name of the establishment and

7 the fact that it is now going to be an LLC.

8 And if that's all it is, I don't have any

9 problem with it.

10             MR. PASCAL:  That's all it is.

11 There is a form that you have to file for the

12 matter and that was filed.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  I just haven't seen

15 it.

16             MR. PASCAL:  It has been pending

17 before the Licensing Department.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

19 Right.  I forgot about that one.  Okay.  So

20 you wanted us to rule on the Motion to Amend

21 or to change the ownership from an individual

22 to an LLC.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  To an LLC.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And the trade name.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're

7 welcome.  Okay.  If there is nothing else on

8 the Recusal Motion, the Motion to Dismiss, I

9 just was going to explain what Mr. Pascal was

10 referring to with respect to the Rule on

11 Witnesses in the event you want to think about

12 this while we are in closed session.

13             And that is well, if you are a

14 party, you are entitled to be in the

15 proceedings always, in the hearing room.  But

16 if you are not a party, if you are just a

17 witness and there is going to be another

18 witness that is going to testify to the same

19 matter, basically, then the request is that

20 the other witnesses who will testify to the

21 same matters step out, so that they are not

22 influenced by what they heard before in
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1 somebody else's testimony.

2             So if that fits your situation

3 somehow, you might want to think about the

4 order of your witnesses or whatever.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Sure.  One

6 clarification.  When you say a party, do you

7 mean anyone who has signed the petition, the

8 protest?

9             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, I'm not

10 objecting to anybody that signed the petition.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

12             MR. PASCAL:  But we did see, I

13 think, several names that were not on the

14 petition as potential witnesses, so it would

15 be those individuals, if you are going to have

16 them testify.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  And I think I

18 applied names on mine and they are all on the

19 letter.  All --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It may not

21 be --

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- of the protestors
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1 are on the various protests.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Since we are under

4 deliberating rules, we --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, that's

6 right.  That's why we will let you all figure

7 that out.  Okay.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

10 right.  As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

11 Beverage Control Board for the District of

12 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

13 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

14 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

15 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

16 our counsel on Case No. 14-PRO-00040, Saloon

17 45, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings

18 Amendment Act of 2010, and deliberating upon

19 this matter for the reasons cited in Section

20 405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act

21 of 2010.

22             Is there a second?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Second.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti

3 has seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll

4 call vote on the  motion now that it has been

5 seconded.

6             Mr. Brooks?

7             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

11 Rodriguez?

12             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

14 Silverstein?

15             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

17             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

19             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I don't

21 know if I said so, but Ms. Miller agrees also.

22 So the motion passes by a vote of 7-0-0.  And
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1 the Board will now take a quick recess and

2 discuss the matters and hopefully come back

3 shortly and let you know what we have decided.

4             Okay.  Thank you.

5             (Whereupon, at 4:57 p.m. the

6 above-entitled Protest Hearing continued into

7 the evening session.)

8
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1           E-V-E-N-I-N-G  S-E-S-S-I-O-N

2                                      (5:46 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

4 Board is back on the record after having

5 discussed with counsel a few motions that were

6 made by Mr. Pascal verbally in this hearing.

7 And I would say, you know, based on our

8 experience today, I would really ask the

9 parties in the future to submit motions ahead

10 of time in writing, that that would make it

11 less disruptive to the proceedings and give

12 the other party more of a chance to weigh in.

13             Anyway, all right, we did the best

14 we can with our situation.

15             Now, the first one I'm going to

16 put up is the motion that Mr. Silverstein

17 recuse himself, because if he is to recuse

18 himself, he would be stepping away after that.

19 So I think we should address that one first.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Madam Chair?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

22             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  This is a
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1 very difficult situation that we find

2 ourselves in, because of, among other things,

3 the accusation of a pro se communication.

4             In a case such as this, it is most

5 important that we have the appearance that

6 there is nothing askew.  With deep regret and

7 disappointment, I recuse myself from this

8 case.  I don't think anything else needs to be

9 said.

10             I certainly could have heard this

11 case fairly, but appearances are important as

12 well.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

14 thank you very much, Mr. Silverstein.  And we

15 will miss your participation in this case.

16 And I have to say for myself, I am not

17 convinced that Mr. Silverstein needed to

18 recuse himself.  I think ANC-2B has been

19 extremely careful in screening Mr. Silverstein

20 from all appearances, you know, from what I

21 know, but anyway that is your choice.  And

22 thank you for your service.
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1             Okay.  Mr. Pascal, I believe you

2 asked for the Board to vote on a Motion to

3 Amend the Application to change the applicant

4 as an individual to an LLC.  And we are going

5 to take a vote on that, because this is a

6 motion, but I would say that I would be moving

7 to deny that request, because, in my view,

8 that doesn't belong in this hearing.

9             This is a hearing about

10 appropriateness with the protestants and that

11 amendment, I assume, is in our Licensing

12 Division and we can look for that and rule on

13 it, but we don't even have it in front of us.

14 So for that reason, I would not want to rule

15 on that at this time.

16             So I would move to deny that

17 motion.  Do I have a second?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  I'll second.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short has

20 seconded the motion.  Are there any other

21 comments by Board Members on that motion?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I will only say
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1 that I agree with you, your comments.  I think

2 it is best that we keep these proceedings

3 clean and we go through our regular

4 procedures, licensing procedures on matters,

5 routine matters, such as trade name changes.

6             MR. PASCAL:  I understand that

7 distinction.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

9 other comments?  All right.  Then this motion

10 is really to deny our ruling on it.  It's not

11 to deny the underlying request.  Okay.  So

12 therefore, there is a motion that has been

13 seconded.

14             All those in favor say aye.

15             ALL:  Aye.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

17 opposed?  All those abstaining?  The motion

18 passes 6-0-0.

19             Okay.  And then what remains is a

20 Motion to Dismiss the case.  Is that correct,

21 Mr. Pascal?

22             MR. PASCAL:  Sure.  Well,
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1 concurrent with the LLC was the name change

2 and I think that would be appropriate to be

3 before this hearing.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So the

5 amendment, as I understood and I think both --

6 I think the other Board Members did as well,

7 that we did not want or do not want to rule on

8 that motion today, that we will -- unless

9 there is -- I don't believe there is any

10 prejudice.  We wanted to deal with it in the

11 proper course of business, as it comes to us.

12             MR. PASCAL:  What I was seeking to

13 avoid is a second potential protest if the

14 issue of the -- if it is ruled that the name

15 change is a substantial change, then

16 theoretically --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

18             MR. PASCAL:  -- that could come

19 back before the Board.  And that's what I want

20 to avoid.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

22 I still don't think that changes their minds.
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1 And I don't believe that that needs to be done

2 today.  There is not going to be -- you know,

3 it can be done when or before the order is

4 issued.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And if

7 you need to submit anything else in writing,

8 fine, but if you think it's all before the

9 Board or the Agency, that's fine.

10             Okay.  So I want to clarify the

11 last one though with respect to the Council

12 Member Evans' letter, because there is nothing

13 in writing.

14             You have moved to dismiss the

15 case.  Is that right?

16             MR. PASCAL:  That's correct.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

18 would move to deny that motion.  Do I have a

19 second?  And we can discuss it under motion.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I have

22 already expressed my views on that before we
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1 went into closed session and they haven't

2 changed, that I don't believe it was an ex

3 parte communication and therefore, I'm moving

4 to deny the motion.  And it has been seconded.

5             Does someone else have anything

6 they want to add to the discussion on this?

7 Yes, Mr. Alberti?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, I

9 will be abstaining from this vote, because we

10 really haven't heard much.  We have heard

11 brief arguments from both sides.  I would feel

12 more comfortable -- I don't feel I have enough

13 information to really consider this motion.

14 It's a pretty broad motion.

15             And I would prefer that we had

16 requested written motion and written responses

17 before we made our decision, but that is not

18 included in the motion before us.  So that's

19 not going to happen, so I am going to abstain,

20 because I don't want to deny this motion and

21 I don't want to either approve it either,

22 because I don't have enough information.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

2             MEMBER JONES:  I just wanted

3 clarification on exactly what the motion is,

4 the exact wording of said motion, so that I

5 can be clear on what I am voting on one way or

6 the other.  So if you could reiterate that for

7 me, it would be greatly appreciated, Madam

8 Chair?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I know.

10 I'm wondering whether I should just have Mr.

11 Pascal.  As I understand it, it's a Motion to

12 Dismiss the case, because of an ex parte

13 communication by Council Member Jack Evans.

14             I mean, that's -- I don't have it

15 in front of me either, so, you know.

16             MR. PASCAL:  The Motion to Dismiss

17 the case based on the ex parte communications

18 based on 23 DCMR 1720.1(a).

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Just to be

20 clear, your motion is to dismiss the case,

21 correct?

22             MR. PASCAL:  That's correct.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

2 Thank you, Madam Chair.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

4 other questions or comments?  Okay.  There is

5 a motion to deny the Motion to Dismiss that

6 has been seconded.

7             All those in favor of the motion

8 say aye.

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Aye.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Aye.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Aye.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Aye.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Aye,.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

15 opposed?  All those abstaining?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Abstaining.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the motion

18 passes 5-0-1.  Alberti abstaining.

19             Okay.  So now we can move on to

20 the hearing.

21             Did you figure out the Rule on

22 Witnesses?
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whether

3 anybody has to leave?  All right.  That's off

4 the -- okay, good.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Two individuals.  Do

6 you want to leave?  I assume that she doesn't

7 have to leave until your witnesses take the

8 stand.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you --

10             MR. PASCAL:  No, normally, our

11 Rule on Witnesses is that people leave from

12 the beginning of the proceeding.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14 Because your opening statement may refer to

15 some of the matters that they may be

16 testifying to?

17             MR. PASCAL:  That's right.  And

18 the same -- yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can then

20 stay in after you testify for the rest of the

21 hearing, for the rest of that hearing.  Okay.

22             Applicant's opening statement?
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Good evening, Madam

2 Chairman and Board Members.  My opening

3 statement will be very short because the

4 substance of the case is the evidence we will

5 put on.

6             I want to introduce my client,

7 David Stephens, who is to my right.  What we

8 are going to be looking at here is a very

9 small  historic building that will probably

10 have maybe 32 patrons on the inside.  We will

11 have exhibits showing the nature of the

12 neighborhood, which will go to the issue of

13 who the customers will be and how they will

14 get there.

15             This case should not be based on

16 an indictment of other establishments in the

17 area, but based on what this establishment

18 will do for the neighborhood.

19             This is a new application and

20 that's the -- what the Board should be

21 focusing on and not a protest on some other

22 establishment in the neighborhood.
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1             And with that, I'll close.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3 Protestants?

4             MR. MICHAUD:  Actually before I

5 understood that we were only going to have

6 five minutes, I prepared a PowerPoint

7 presentation and I'm going to try to get

8 through it very quickly.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  This

10 isn't evidence time.  This is just an overview

11 of your case.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  That's what it is,

13 it's an overview of my case.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  It's an overview of

16 the neighborhood and what we are -- what we

17 intend to prove.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MR. PASCAL:  I would have issue

20 with that, because --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

22             MR. PASCAL:  -- when we reviewed
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1 the PowerPoint, there is going to be a lot of

2 questions about that PowerPoint coming in.  I

3 don't want him to bring it in as an opening

4 statement when I have a lot of issues about

5 who took it, when it was taken, what kind of

6 instrumentation.  So I think that's an

7 inappropriate way to try to get into the --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well --

9             MR. PASCAL:  -- case something

10 that may be objectionable as evidence.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- opening

12 statements aren't evidence.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I think what

14 he is talking about, Mr. Pascal is talking

15 about, is there are some photographs and a

16 couple of videos in my opening.  The

17 photographs are of the neighborhood.  I took

18 them.  I took the videos.  I will be taking

19 the stand.  I will be taking an oath.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  He can ask me about

22 them.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  It's not like they

3 are hearsay.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  They are clearly

6 things that I did and he is -- and I'm here as

7 a witness.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  So I mean with that,

10 I can --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --

12             MR. MICHAUD:  -- just skip it.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's up to

14 you.  I mean, you can also cut into your time

15 if you --

16             MR. MICHAUD:  I understand.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know and

18 your evidence if that's what you want to do.

19 So however you want to do it.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, let me just

21 start by saying that there has been a lot of

22 interest in this case in my area.  I have a
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1 protest petition that I submitted with 11

2 names on it.  I think it took me about an hour

3 to get the 11 names.  And then I just -- it

4 was at the last minute, so I gave up and I

5 submitted it.

6             You will not hear from a single

7 witness in favor of this establishment today,

8 not a single one.  What you will be hearing

9 from is, approximately, 25 witnesses -- I'm

10 sorry, 25 protestants who have a very keen

11 interest in this establishment.

12             I would like to say, by the way,

13 that there has been a name change.  There will

14 be a name change, as I understand it.  It

15 started off it was Saloon 45.  We were quite

16 upset when we saw that Saloon would be the

17 name of a new local establishment right on

18 Swann Street and one that extends into Swann

19 Street and has a summer garden.

20             We were actually more upset when

21 we saw the amendment which is now going to be

22 called Swann Dive.  I think that the Board
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1 probably understands in the context of a bar

2 what a dive is.  And so I'm not sure the

3 applicant does.  I'm not sure that -- you

4 know, I don't find it very clever to call an

5 establishment with a sign on Swann Street,

6 Swann Dive, but that's his choice.

7             Let me just do this if I can get

8 it up.  So I want to run through quickly that

9 this is, as you said at the beginning,

10 governed by Section 313 and 314 and I'll go

11 right to the summary of what we are here to

12 prove and the burden is on the applicant to

13 show appropriateness.

14             The Board must consider all

15 relevant evidence and that includes things

16 like parking, impact on parking.  That

17 includes peace, order and quiet, etcetera.

18 I'm not going to go through that.  You know it

19 a lot better than I do, since this is my first

20 experience with this process.

21             Those are the issues we are going

22 to focus on today.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  And I want to say

3 that based on what we have seen and based upon

4 the exhibits that we have seen that are going

5 to be put into evidence by the applicant, the

6 applicant totally fails to present any

7 credible evidence on these issues to meet his

8 burden.

9             There is nothing in his

10 presentation that proves that his proposed

11 establishment meets the appropriateness

12 standards of the statute.

13             The so-called crime statistics

14 that you will see are limited to 400 feet of

15 the establishment, not the 1,200 that I

16 understand we are supposed to be looking at

17 here.  They are also incomplete and they don't

18 show vandalism.  They don't show litter.  They

19 don't show the true nature of what is

20 happening in the section at issue.

21             And they actually show that the

22 very crimes that increase with the opening of



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 49

1 a bar public urination and prostitution have

2 gone from zero to in the case of urination 2

3 over the last year and in the case of

4 prostitution 1.  From zero to 1.  So they have

5 actually increased.

6             And while he wants to limit his

7 crime statistics to 400 feet of the

8 establishment, the statistics that he includes

9 with respect to property values and

10 demographics and things of that nature are the

11 entire 20009 ZIP Code which encompasses a

12 massive area.  It goes all the way up to

13 Columbia Heights.  It goes all the way over to

14 12th Street.  It covers a massive area that is

15 totally irrelevant to what we ought to be

16 considering today.

17             So he fails in his proofs in every

18 way as far as we are concerned.

19             Now, this is the section at issue.

20 What I tried to do here was to show that we

21 are really talking about a very short section

22 of 18th Street between S Street and Willard.
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1 In that neighborhood, it's overwhelmingly

2 residential.  It has a short strip with

3 businesses.  It's a very close-knit community,

4 particularly on Swann Street.

5             Every year we have a Halloween

6 party where we serve a couple hundred people.

7 All the children come out.  We close off the

8 street.  Every Thanksgiving we serve people

9 who are hungry.  And so it's a very close-knit

10 community and we are very disturbed by the

11 idea of having a bar that extends into our

12 street, particularly a summer garden or

13 whatever it is going to be.

14             If we look at the Swann Street,

15 it's -- you can see that it's a tree-lined

16 street.  It's very -- it's one way between New

17 Hampshire and 18th Street.  On the very

18 corner, you can see on the left here is the

19 proposed establishment.  On the right, right

20 across the street from it, is The Cygnet,

21 which is an apartment building, a condo

22 apartment building.
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1             If we look at all the other

2 corners, there is residential across the 18th

3 Street on both of the corners.

4             And so what we are looking at here

5 and I'm going to skip over this and go right

6 to that single block where this establishment

7 is going to be opened if they get a license.

8             Right now, there are four bars on

9 that street.  I made a mistake when I did

10 Lauriol Plaza, so I changed it on the slide.

11 It's actually  1:00 and 2:00 are their hours,

12 but we are looking at a bunch of

13 establishments, all of whom have bars, all of

14 whom serve liquor in a very short block.

15             And in fact, it's so -- it's very

16 shortened by Lauriol Plaza, which takes up

17 half of the block on the 18th Street, the east

18 side of 18th Street.

19             And I'm going to skip over these,

20 because these are -- this is the

21 establishment.  This is the building that they

22 are going to be putting this bar into.  It
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1 used to be a flower shop.  Behind it is a

2 parking area.

3             Right now, they propose to put a

4 summer garden there or depending on how you

5 read the application of sidewalk cafe,

6 although I don't think that would qualify as

7 a sidewalk cafe, since it's on private

8 property, but so it's a summer garden with or

9 without a wall.  I'm not sure which.

10             And I stopped by there.  Oh, I

11 want to go back and point out that these

12 little tent-like structures in the back here

13 are the summer garden of the existing Bar

14 Charley.  And I stopped by there the other

15 night.  I took this video.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Your

18 objection?

19             MR. MICHAUD:  And --

20             (Video Played)

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

22 Pascal?
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Well, because he is

2 doing an opening statement.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

4             MR. PASCAL:  And he is not

5 offering this as evidence as an exhibit.  And

6 so, you know, there will be a lot of questions

7 about on our behalf and I think it poisons the

8 well for you to look at it now and then have

9 a second bite later.

10             If he wants to talk about that

11 later, let him talk about it later.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I'm going to--

13             MR. PASCAL:  I mean, I know the

14 burden is on exhibits, but even on the prior

15 exhibit, he had less than a bunch of hours of

16 operation.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

18             MR. PASCAL:  And there is no

19 evidence.  He has done that on his own.  There

20 is no evidence of --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. PASCAL:  -- that he has put
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1 the applications in.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It

3 does sound a lot like testimony.

4             (Video Stopped)

5             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm actually going--

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And we put

7 you under oath, you know, and then it could be

8 evidence.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm actually going

10 to offer this into evidence.  And when I take

11 the stand, Mr. Pascal, can question me about

12 it.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  He can cross-examine

15 me about how --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But --

17             MR. MICHAUD:  -- I got this

18 information.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  And how I got these

21 -- but I'll skip over the video for now.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1 Because this sounds like very relevant

2 information.  It's just I'm not sure this is

3 the right time to be going into this amount of

4 detail.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Mr.

7 Jones has he had his time anyway?

8             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair, I just

9 want to confirm that he has exceeded his five

10 minute time limit for that party.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  All right.  Well,

13 anyway, this is the concept plan that we

14 originally got.  It has been changed and so I

15 actually changed my slide.  I gave you this

16 slide presentation, by the way, when I

17 submitted my materials last week.

18             The latest plan is right here.  It

19 has got an entrance on --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  -- Swann Street.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What I want
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1 to say --

2             MR. PASCAL:  Objection again

3 because --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  What I

5 want to say is -- okay.  It's not that we --

6 we want to hear this testimony, but you have

7 gone beyond what an opening statement is and

8 the time allotted for it.  So if you can just

9 wrap up if you need to?

10             It's just what it is --

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Let me just wrap

12 up --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- you're

14 going to show.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  -- then with this

16 last slide.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

18 right.  All right.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  We are going to --

20 you are going to hear from someone who lives

21 at The Cygnet across the street from this

22 proposed beer garden, Ms. Ellie Collinson.
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1 You will hear from Ms. Mindel, who is also

2 right across the street from this

3 establishment.  And you will hear from Mr.

4 Jason Fitzsimmons, who lives just down the

5 street and Ms. Nell Payne, who also lives down

6 the street.

7             And so that will be testimony that

8 they will present.  And I think that you will

9 find it conducive.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you very much.  Now, this does look very

12 helpful, so we will look forward to revisiting

13 that later.  Okay.  So now, we will call our

14 Investigator.

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Well, I have a

16 brief opening statement on behalf of the ANC.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I'm

18 sorry.

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I won't take

20 nearly five minutes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. PASCAL:  I was under --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Pardon me.  I was

3 under the impression, the way I read the rules

4 that each side in a protest would designate

5 one person to handle the protest.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

7 rules say actually and the APA says that each

8 party has a right to present their case and

9 cross-examine.  I know that we encourage and

10 it has often been the practice that just one,

11 there be one.

12             Now, we do have Mr. Michaud.  How

13 do I pronounce it, Michaud?

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Michaud.  And I'm

15 representing the three groups.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Michaud.

17 Representing three groups.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And if it

19 helps, Madam Chair, we have coordinated so

20 that only Mr. Michaud is going to be doing

21 cross.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.
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1 That's good.

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  So we have

3 coordinated, so that's easier for everybody.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The ANC is a

5 separate party though, so -- but if there was

6 confusion, I'm sorry.  You are to be sharing

7 your time in general as protestants, so you

8 don't each have an hour and a half or

9 whatever.

10             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Right.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Or we would

12 be here all night.  Okay.  But since you

13 didn't understand about the opening and you're

14 not doing very much as far as actively

15 participating as far as in the examination, if

16 you want to make a few statements, go ahead.

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Good.  And

18 just for a heads-up for the close at the

19 proceedings, I do have a closing statement.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  On behalf of

22 the ANC also.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  So I'm in the

3 habit of writing out statements, such as

4 these, so I hope you don't mind that I'm just

5 reading a written statement here rather than

6 speaking extemporaneously.

7             So my opening statement on behalf

8 of the ANC-2B is this:  The applicant won't

9 meet its burden today to demonstrate that the

10 tavern license application is appropriate for

11 the neighborhood.

12             The ANC is here at a Protest

13 Hearing, which is highly unusual because this

14 particular tavern application simply asks for

15 too much.  Beer and liquor being served just

16 a few feet from residents with no prepared

17 food, first no constraints at all and with

18 maximum interior and exterior hours, it was

19 impossible to find a compromise.

20             You will hear from several

21 neighbors who will give you specifics about

22 why this particular application is not



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 61

1 appropriate for this particular location.

2 Specifics like the practical effect on their

3 properties, the pedestrian/vehicular safety

4 issues and experience at this intersection,

5 the parking problems in the immediate area and

6 how audible the existing establishments

7 already are inside their residences.

8             You will hear their concerns about

9 the customer entrance being place on Swann

10 Street, instead of 18th Street, the standing

11 room for drinking patrons outside and trash

12 management, also all taking place on Swann

13 Street.

14             From the applicant's side, you

15 will hear generalized census data about a

16 broader ZIP Code area and tax assessments, but

17 not why this tavern license application is

18 appropriate at this address.

19             Moreover, this is an untested

20 operator who admittedly has no experience in

21 the bar/restaurant hospitality industry and

22 who has already shown a lack of understanding
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1 of how to go about operating a bar in D.C. or

2 how to interact constructively with the

3 neighborhood in planning such a thing.

4             You will see that this is a

5 uniquely ill-conceived tavern application that

6 received a unanimous vote of protest from the

7 ANC and unanimous negative comments from the

8 public to the ANC, which is quite unusual.

9             The tavern application calls for

10 maximum hours inside and out, which you will

11 see is very inconsistent with neighboring

12 establishments, including the direct abutting

13 neighbor, Bar Charley, a CR License with much

14 earlier hours inside and out, as well as a

15 focus on restaurant with a food requirement

16 and table service only.

17             And so we will be requesting that

18 the Board deny this tavern license

19 application.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

21 you.  All right.  So now, I think that brings

22 us to our Investigator.  Good evening.
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Good

2 evening.

3 Whereupon,

4                 FELICIA DANTZLER

5 was called as a witness by the ABRA Board, and

6 having been first duly sworn, assumed the

7 witness stand and was examined and testified

8 as follows:

9             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I affirm.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you.  So I understand you have done an

12 investigation related to this protest.  Would

13 you like to give us somewhat of a summary of

14 that?

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Sure.

16                DIRECT EXAMINATION

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Good

18 evening, everyone.  My name is Felicia

19 Dantzler.  I'm the lead Investigator regarding

20 the protest.  And as we all know, we are here

21 for Saloon 45.

22             Saloon 45 is a new application
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1 where the licensee wishes to operate out of

2 1821 18th Street, N.W., on the ground level.

3             I'm not going to go and, of

4 course, read this protest report verbatim.  I

5 think we already have it on the record that we

6 have four groups who have protested the new

7 application.  A group of seven represented by

8 Ms. Peg Simpson; the Advisory Neighborhood

9 Commission 2B, also known as ANC-2B,

10 represented by Will Stephens; a group of seven

11 represented by Caroline Mindel; and a group of

12 13 represented by Frederick Michaud.

13             The formal protest issues that

14 Saloon 45 will adversely affect the peace,

15 order and quiet as well as vehicular and

16 pedestrian safety.

17             The second issue is that the area

18 is over-saturated with alcoholic

19 establishments.

20             And lastly, the owner is unfit to

21 operate an alcoholic establishment.

22             My interview with Mr. Michaud took
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1 place telephonically on Tuesday, July 22nd of

2 this year.  Mr. Michaud stated that the

3 community has enough establishments that sell

4 alcoholic beverages and adding another would

5 increase the noise and litter problems that

6 currently exist.

7             Mr. Michaud went on to say the

8 proposed outdoor seating area will be located

9 to the rear of the establishment and the main

10 entrance for which Mr. Michaud shared with me

11 that the licensee showed in the floor plans is

12 that the main entrance to the establishment

13 would be exactly on Swann Street.

14             And the concern there is that as

15 patrons line up to gain entry on the Swann

16 Street side, that line will impose upon the

17 residential area, being that -- because the

18 proposed summer garden is to the rear of the

19 establishment.

20             Mr. Michaud also shared with me

21 that they expect when the licensee removes

22 trash from the establishment, that at the end



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 66

1 of the night the trash when it makes contact

2 with the garbage cans, the bottles inside will

3 rattle and disturb the neighbors.

4             Mr. Michaud also advised -- I

5 mean, also stated that the parking in the area

6 is challenging enough.  They have experienced

7 employees from the area establishments parking

8 in the residential area greatly reducing

9 parking for those who live in the area.

10             And lastly, Mr. Michaud stated

11 that a concern of his was that the licensee

12 has no experience in operating an

13 establishment which serves alcoholic

14 beverages.

15             Also on Tuesday, July 22nd of this

16 year, I telephonically interviewed Caroline

17 Mindel.  Ms. Mindel shared with me that she

18 has lived on Swann Street for, approximately,

19 34 years.  And she too stated that the area is

20 over-concentrated with establishments that

21 serve alcoholic beverages.  And that the

22 concern is that the existing patrons of the
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1 nearby establishments have been known to throw

2 bottles and trash on the ground in the area

3 that is -- already has a rat issue.

4             Ms. Mindel stated that one of the

5 protestants was going to rent a home, but lost

6 out on a potential renter, because the renter

7 stated that he has visited the area during the

8 nighttime hours and was put off by the

9 bustling crowds and the loitering.

10             Ms. Mindel stated that she too is

11 losing a long-time renter of two years and the

12 renter shared with her that he has a young

13 child and because of the disorderly patrons

14 and the foul language and the lack of

15 available parking, he too has found it best

16 that he move from the area.

17             Ms. Mindel also shared with me

18 that one of the residents who is,

19 approximately, 70 years-old was almost

20 assaulted when he aided a female who was

21 involved in an altercation with a male.

22             In addition, to move on with the
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1 licensee, Ms. Mindel stated that the licensee

2 advised that he intends to have,

3 approximately, 85 patrons inside of his

4 establishment and Ms. Mindel stated that she

5 believes the establishment is not large enough

6 to accommodate such a large number of patrons.

7             Ms. Mindel also added that the

8 protestants have reached out to the licensee's

9 attorney in an effort to come to some sort of

10 man understanding and was advised by the

11 licensee's attorney that if they will put

12 their concerns down in writing, that would be

13 very helpful.

14             Ms. Mindel stated that they put

15 down their concerns and that as of the day

16 when I spoke with her, the attorney has

17 refused to speak with them.

18             Also on July 22nd and July 25th of

19 this year, I sent emails to Ms. Simpson as

20 well as Mr. Stephens, who are the voice for

21 the other protestants.  And as of July 30th, I

22 had yet to receive a call back or they have
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1 yet to reach out to me regarding this matter.

2             On Tuesday, July 22nd of this year,

3 I met the owner, David Stephens.  And there I

4 took photographs and Mr. Stephens also

5 provided me with a floor plan.

6             As you can see nearby, there are

7 no schools, recreation centers, public

8 libraries or daycare centers located within

9 400 feet of the establishment.  This

10 information was taken from the District of

11 Columbia's Geographic Information System.

12 That same system also assisted in this

13 investigation stating that within 1,200 feet

14 of the proposed site, there are,

15 approximately, 45 -- correction.

16             There are, approximately, 33 ABC

17 establishments, 20 which are restaurants, five

18 which are taverns, three B establishments,

19 three A establishments and two hotels.  All

20 these establishments are -- can be found on

21 page 4 and 5 of the report.

22             There is no on-street parking as
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1 it relates to Saloon 45.  The closest Metro

2 line, Metrobus line is located at the corner

3 of, a brief indulgence, U Street and Florida

4 Avenue, N.W.

5             Saloon 45 actually sits in a brick

6 building and three stories.  And it would be

7 operating out of the basement.

8             When I met with the licensee, Mr.

9 Stephens, I noticed that when I requested to

10 see the Certificate of Occupancy, Mr. Stephens

11 showed me what was on-site.  There was no

12 Certificate of Occupancy in the current entity

13 of Mr. Stephens and the C of -- and the

14 Certificate of Occupancy is still in the

15 former business name or the business entity

16 which used to be a flower shop that Mr.

17 Stephens would like to open his shop.

18             To the right of the establishment

19 sits -- to the right of the establishment

20 looking -- standing directly in front of the

21 establishment, there is nothing that sits to

22 the right of the establishment.
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1             However, the businesses that sits

2 to the left of the establishment is a pet

3 store and Bar Charley.

4             I also was speaking with Mr.

5 Stephens and I inquired about the lease for

6 the property.  ABRA records show that the --

7 that Mr. Stephens had yet to secure a lease to

8 occupy the space and what he -- what was

9 actually in ABRA's file was an intent to get

10 a lease.

11             If memory serves me correct, Mr.

12 Stephens stated that once this situation, this

13 hearing is brought to some sort of resolution,

14 he will be able to better solidify the

15 arrangements on the lease.

16             I asked Mr. Stephens about the

17 company that he will be using for trash

18 collection and he advised that on that date he

19 had yet to select a refuse company.

20             During the monitoring of the

21 establishment, which was, approximately, seven

22 times, the -- of course, the establishment was
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1 not open for business.  The loiter -- strike

2 loitering.

3             The patrons that I did see

4 standing were patrons from Lauriol Plaza,

5 which is in the 1800 Block of 18th Street.

6 And at times, passersby had to step into the

7 sidewalk or the tree box in order to get

8 around the patrons.

9             Also during the monitoring of the

10 establishment, I did -- I could hear talking

11 from Lauriol's patrons in the front and in the

12 back, but I did not think it was loud enough

13 to be heard within a residence.

14             ABRA has a Noise Task Force that

15 specifically targets noise issues and ABRA's

16 Noise Task Force did not receive any

17 complaints as relates to the establishment.

18             A brief indulgence.  As far as

19 exhibits go, Exhibit 22 shows the location

20 where the summer garden will be located,

21 that's the purple arrow.  The red arrow shows

22 the very first house that will sit -- that
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1 sits behind the summer garden.  And as you can

2 see, the blue arrow shows exactly where the

3 summer garden will be located.  And this is

4 Swann Street looking eastbound.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

6 what exhibit should we look at?

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Exhibit

8 22.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

10 you.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Exhibit 20

12 and Exhibit 12 shows a view of the -- Exhibit

13 12 shows a view of the summer garden from the

14 rear.  The fence that is directly behind the

15 summer garden is a parking area, but I was

16 unable to determine who actually uses that

17 piece of land for parking.

18             As you can see in Exhibit 20,

19 that's Swann Street once again looking east

20 bound and the arrow shows the entrance on the

21 Swann Street exit, that's the entrance that

22 was echoed by Mr. Michaud and Ms. Mindel where
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1 patrons had a greater opportunity to line

2 there to gain entry.  And their concern is

3 that that line will encroach into the

4 residential area.

5             Exhibit 10 shows the

6 establishment.  It also shows Bar Charley and

7 the purple arrow shows the entrance to the pet

8 store.  Where you see in Exhibit No. 10 where

9 it has Bar Charley that blue area, it goes

10 right across and abuts to Saloon 45.  The

11 establishment above Charley, that -- all of

12 that area also belongs to the pet store.

13             The window that is through the

14 trees is the area where the pet store does

15 most of the grooming.  According to Mr.

16 Stephens, the building where he would have his

17 establishment, the upper two floors currently

18 are unoccupied and I'm not certain what type

19 of business, if any will be coming in that

20 space and I'm not sure if that space will be

21 used as a residential as well.

22             Exhibit No. 13 shows a clear
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1 picture of the entrance on Swann Street.  And

2 to take you back to Exhibit 10 under the steps

3 is the front entrance to Saloon 45.

4             A brief indulgence.  Also in the

5 exhibits, Exhibit No. 14 is the entrance from

6 18th Street once you go under the steps.

7 Exhibit 14 shows the first sight you will see.

8 What you see are steps that will take you to

9 the upper levels.

10             Exhibit 15 and 15A are interior

11 photographs of Saloon 45.

12             Exhibit 16 and 16A are rear

13 interior photographs of the establishment.  As

14 you can see the interior is not prepared quite

15 yet to have occupancy.

16             In Exhibit 15, the big contrapment

17 that you see on the right is actually like a

18 cooler.  It appears that it's the same as in

19 15A.  It's a cooler that probably held the

20 flowers as it related to the flower shop.

21             And at this time, that's the end

22 of my testimony and I'll take questions if
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1 anyone has any.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great.  Thank

3 you very much.  Board questions?  Mr. Brooks?

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, thank you,

5 Madam Chair.  Investigator, where would the

6 trash be picked up from?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is your mike

8 on?

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  I don't think so.

10 Yes, sorry.  Investigator, the trash pick-up?

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I --

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  Did anyone show

13 you where that would be located, the trash

14 receptacles?

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No.

16             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Is there an

17 alley in the rear?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No, there

19 is no alley.

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  So it's

21 landlocked, as far as you know?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.  As
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1 far as I know, it's landlocked.

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's right on the

4 corner.

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, I know.

6 Okay.  Okay.  And parking, obviously, is

7 pretty much non-existent, isn't it?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  During my

9 monitoring, there were no parking.

10             MEMBER BROOKS:  Right.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  During the

12 nighttime hours.  During the day, there was

13 parking, but in the times during questioning,

14 there were no available parking.

15             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  And the

16 zone, the Residential Zone as far as the land

17 use, do you know what it is?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  If memory

19 serves me correctly, Saloon 45 is in a

20 Commercial Zone.  Swann Street and S Street

21 are a residential area, R-5.

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  But the
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1 actual building of Saloon 45 is commercial?

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, if

3 memory serves me correct, yes.

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank you,

5 Madam Chair.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

7             MEMBER SHORT:  Good evening, Ms.

8 Dantzler.

9             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Good

10 evening.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Investigator, was

12 your testimony a minute ago there were 33 ABC

13 establishments in that area?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, sir.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  And it's

16 residential and commercial?

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, sir.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  The zoning.  And I

19 heard the work over-saturation used.  As a

20 professional and an Investigator for ABRA, 33

21 ABC establishments in that small area what

22 would be your estimate as to the impact it
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1 would have to add one more to the community?

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I believe

3 adding one more would be problematic, based

4 off of the observations that I saw.  Although,

5 I have been with ABRA for seven years, the

6 lower end in that 1800 Block the only

7 complaint I ever had to address was with

8 Larry's Lounge.  Most of the problems I have

9 experienced was across Florida Avenue.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you very

11 much.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13 Others?  Okay.  Mr. Rodriguez?

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.  Thank you

15 for being here.  My question deals with the

16 surrounding streets and you have been to that

17 area in your seven years a lot, right?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Have you

20 witnessed in the area a lot of fights or have

21 you seen or experienced or had reports of any

22 violence in the area from the clubs?
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  The areas

2 that I am assigned to have been assigned to or

3 had to report to for problems were all in that

4 -- the block of -- going south -- going

5 northbound on 18th Street.

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes, ma'am.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Once you

8 get across, I believe, that is Kalorama Road

9 right up there up to the McDonalds going

10 northbound.  But southbound or actually where

11 Mr. Stephens would like his establishment, the

12 only issue I ever had in seven years has been

13 with Larry's Lounge and that was for no ABC

14 manager.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Right.  Now, I

16 read in your report that actually it is

17 located in the Adams Morgan area, right?

18 Would it be called the Adams Morgan area?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I would

20 say so, yes.

21             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And is that

22 under the moratorium that was approved?
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That I

2 don't know.

3             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I'll find out.

4 Okay.  Well, thank you so much.

5             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  My

6 pleasure.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead.  I'm

9 still thinking.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.

11 Dantzler, I think your exhibits were really

12 helpful.  I want to ask you in Exhibit 13

13 where you have an arrow to the entrance.

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

16 they are in the basement.  The windows on each

17 side of that entrance, are they part of the

18 establishment?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Above

21 it, is that residential or is that a business?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No, it's



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 82

1 not residential.  According to Mr. Stephens,

2 there is only -- there was only one other

3 business.  It was some sort of German

4 business.  I knocked on the door and there was

5 no response, so I never got an opportunity to

6 speak to anyone in the building.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the floor

8 above it, as far as you know, is occupied by

9 a business, but you never got to meet anybody

10 there?

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

12 I did speak with one of the workers at the pet

13 store and she too stated that she believed it

14 was some sort of German business and that has

15 been the only business other than the flower

16 shop.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

18 And then there is a third floor?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's up

21 there?  Is that residential?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  There is
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1 nothing.  No one there.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Nothing

3 there?

4             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:

5 Unoccupied, yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

7 okay, I'm having trouble the numbers are kind

8 of faint.  Okay.  Just looking at No. 22, that

9 exhibit?

10             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So there is

12 the vacant lot and then there is a structure.

13 Is that residential?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes,

15 that's residential.  The red arrows, that's

16 the first home.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And on this

20 block of Swann Street, is there anything else

21 that is a business?  Is Lauriol Plaza on that?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Lauriol
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1 Plaza's summer garden is to the rear.  If you

2 look at Exhibit No. 11, you can see Lauriol

3 Plaza.  I mean, sorry, that's Bar Charley.

4             You can see Bar Charley and the

5 tall building, I believe, that is Lauriol

6 Plaza, in the background.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Beyond the

9 tents.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

11 just I'm not sure what the orientation is over

12 here.  What street are we looking at behind

13 the tents?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Exhibit 11

15 is Swann Street.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Swann Street

17 is in front, right, where the chain is, right?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Where the

19 chain is, that's the summer garden.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  For Saloon

22 45.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

2 Before that though, that's Swann Street,

3 right?

4             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

6 behind the tents that we see, what street is

7 that parallel to Swann?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That is

9 still -- that is the rear of Bar Charley.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Which is

12 the same, you know, demographics as Saloon 45.

13 It's --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's the same

15 type of place --

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that this

18 one would be?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But so Bar

21 Charley fronts on 18th?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what's

2 the street --

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  What's

4 behind it?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- parallel

6 to Swann here?

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Parallel

8 to Swann is T Street.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

10 And Bar Charley fronts on 18th Street, which

11 is a Commercial Street?

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you said

14 that this building where the establishment is

15 going into, which fronts on -- where the

16 entrance is on Swann Street is designated

17 commercial?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Well,

19 Saloon 45 is designated commercial.  However,

20 Swann Street --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is

22 residential.
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  -- is

2 residential, yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So in

4 your experience as an Investigator for the

5 last seven years where you have seen a lot of

6 alcohol establishments, is this one more in a

7 residential area than others or no?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  What I'm

9 seeing is a trend of small establishments like

10 this popping up in residential.  I see that a

11 lot along the H Street Corridor, like 8th

12 Street, 9th Street.  Correction, 9th Street,

13 N.E., I see little pop-ups like that.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

15 have seen some pop-ups in more residential

16 areas that border on the commercial strips?

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

18 But those establishments tend to close early.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They close

20 early?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Like what
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1 time?  Do you know?

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  11:00.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  One in

5 particular Chupacabra, although it has an H

6 Street address, 80012 -- I mean, 812 H Street,

7 I believe, N.E., their outdoor seating area is

8 on 9th Street in the residential area.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And do

10 you know how they were received by their

11 neighborhood?

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That I do

13 not -- I do know they were protested.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They were

15 protested?

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

18 when you visited in the nighttime, how was --

19 was there a lot of noise from Bar Charley or

20 Lauriol Plaza?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  The music,

22 in my opinion, wasn't loud.  I thought it was,
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1 you know, low, but the talking was louder, in

2 my opinion than the music.  I couldn't hear

3 the talking from Larry's.  There is another

4 establishment that opened across the way,

5 across the street in the same block, the name

6 I can't think of it, and they have outdoor

7 seating.  And their seating, it was quiet with

8 that establishment as well.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So are you

10 saying that it was loud from Bar Charley's

11 outdoor seating?

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  And

13 Lauriol was --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Lauriol

15 Plaza, too?

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  -- loud as

17 well.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

19 know how late they stay open?

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I don't.

21 However, during the weekdays I have seen

22 Lauriol close as early as 11:00, the sidewalk
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1 cafe.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  As early

4 as 11:00.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And is there

6 a lot of foot traffic from the bars, whatever

7 bars there are there around this area?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Depending

9 on the day.  During the weekday, I found it to

10 be light.  The pedestrian traffic was very

11 light.  The occupants of the other

12 establishments were very light, but parking

13 was still an issue.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I thought

15 that I heard you say that something was

16 problematic about this establishment.  Can you

17 remind me what that was?  Do you recall?  Or

18 would be with respect to this establishment

19 opening.

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Adding

21 another outdoor seating area.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Competing

2 with the talking that is in the rear already,

3 but having another one, I think would be

4 problematic.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the

6 parking?

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Well,

8 outdoor seating.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Did

10 you also say parking was?

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Oh,

12 parking is atrocious.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A problem?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.  I

15 had to illegally park.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And how is

17 the size of this?  It's hard to tell, you

18 know.  Is this a small area for this type of

19 establishment?

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I found

21 the interior to be very small and no way I

22 couldn't -- you know, I can't see 85 people in
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1 this space.  When you look at it as it

2 currently exists from on July 22nd, Exhibits

3 15 and 15A and 16 and 16A, will give you some

4 idea.

5             I have -- although Mr. Stephens

6 provided me with a floor plan, I would like

7 to, you know, see it come to fruition, so I

8 can actually see what has been removed.  But

9 in its current state, I can't see 85 people in

10 this space.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

12 Thank you.  Others?  Mr. Alberti?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead, Mr.

14 Short, go ahead.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Mr.

16 Short?  Okay.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Investigator

18 Dantzler, you said the occupancy that he is

19 seeking is 85 people.  That's on the interior?

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

21 According to Exhibit 17, the Notice of Public

22 Hearing, the information that we posted for
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1 the public's benefit, occupancy load request

2 on here is 85.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

4             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  And the

5 outdoor seating is 36.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Did you notice how

7 many exterior doors or how many doors 85

8 people had to go out of that location?

9             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  There are

10 two doors.  The Swann Street exit and the 18th

11 Street exit.  So the space is really small.

12 It would be single file for the Swann Street

13 side.  And I would say single file through the

14 18th Street side as well.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  You might not be

16 aware of this in your capacity, but the law

17 says that exits have to lead to a public way.

18 So if you put the planned or proposed summer

19 garden in the rear where there is no alley,

20 how would the people get -- if there is

21 trouble in the front of the building, how

22 would people exit to a public way in the rear?
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  If there

2 is trouble in the front?

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

4             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Of the

5 building?

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Fire in the front.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  The only

8 other way looking at Exhibit 10 would be under

9 those steps.  That's the way out.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  If the fire is on

11 the front, that's on the front, correct?

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Couldn't use that.

14 But again, that's not your expertise.  I just

15 wanted to get -- you said there were three

16 exits from the building on the ground.

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  If doors?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, doors leading

19 to the street or public way.

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Two.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  There's two doors.

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Three,
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1 correction.  Three:  18th Street, Swann Street

2 and if you look at photograph Exhibit 12,

3 there is a back door.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  But if the

5 summer garden is there, they can't use that

6 for an exit.  Not from the interior of the

7 building.  That's the law, but I guess that's

8 not your expertise.  Thank you very much.

9             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Okay.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, Madam

11 Chair.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

13 other questions?  Mr. Alberti?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Good evening,

15 Investigator Dantzler.

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Good

17 evening --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for

19 your report.

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  -- Mr.

21 Alberti.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You made a couple
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1 statements that I found confusing and I just

2 want to clear them up.  All right?

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Okay.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When you talked

5 about -- you talked about similar places, like

6 similarly situated places.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you talked

9 about Lauriol Plaza and you talked about

10 places on H Street, which I'm familiar with,

11 so I may mention a few of those to you.  You

12 talked about them closing early.  Now, did you

13 mean the interior or the summer garden?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  The summer

15 garden.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The summer

17 garden?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What about the

20 interior of those places?  We have Casbah is

21 similarly situated, Sarah, Hookah Lounge was

22 similarly situated right there across the
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1 street.  Do you have knowledge of how late

2 those places close?  On H Street --

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I've seen

4 Lauriol Plaza --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- I'm talking

6 about.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  --

8 interior, Lauriol Plaza as well as Larry's

9 Lounge, which is in the same block of Saloon

10 45 interior closing at 2:00, 3:00.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And so

12 that must be their legal hours then.

13             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  And

16 Larry's Lounge outdoor seating closes around

17 11:00 or 12:00 midnight.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.  So

19 I just wanted to clear that up.  So we are

20 just talking -- you were talking about summer

21 garden and not the interior.  Okay.  Great.

22             When you talked about this place
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1 being landlocked, I don't -- my interpretation

2 is not that it's landlocked, because you can

3 access the rear of this building from Swann

4 Street directly.  Is that not correct?  It

5 sits right on the corner.

6             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Right.  I

7 don't under -- I don't think I used the word

8 landlocked, because I --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, Mr. Brooks

10 said and you agreed with him.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Oh, okay.

12 Okay.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He used the term

14 and you said yes.

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, okay.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you would

17 agree that you can access the back of this

18 place directly from Swann Street.  Is that

19 correct?

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  From the

21 summer garden?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Or the back of
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1 the building directly from Swann Street.

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.  Yes,

3 you can.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So now, I

5 have a floor plan and I can't read

6 measurements.  Do you have any idea what the

7 interior space is, square feet?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Square

9 footage?  I do not.  The -- indulgence here.

10 I know I have the Certificate of Occupancy

11 here and that generally tells the size of the

12 establishment, the interior, Exhibit No. 8.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Exhibit No. 8

14 tells the size of the interior?

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  It says

16 150 -- oh, no, that's the square.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I've got --

18 so 7 is the floor plan.

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No, this

20 one, this Certificate of Occupancy is --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It doesn't -- I

22 saw a Certificate of Occupancy.  I don't know
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1 which exhibit that was, but I didn't think it

2 had --

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No, it

4 does not have it.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It does not have

6 square footage.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I didn't think it

9 did.

10             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Some do.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  All

12 right.  In Exhibit 11, I think it is, there is

13 a picture of what, I'm assuming although we

14 don't have testimony to this, but I'm assuming

15 that that's where a summer garden could

16 potentially be located.

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Do

19 you know how large that area is?  Any idea?

20 Can you give me approximately how large it is?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I have no

22 idea.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.

2 All right.  Now, I'm trying to figure out the

3 best exhibit here for me to ask questions.

4 What I'm curious is is there a curb cut that

5 leads into that summer garden area?

6             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Are you

7 asking if like is there a driveway?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's look at

9 Exhibit 20, maybe.  Yes, Exhibit 20.  I'm

10 looking down Swann Street.  There is a blue

11 arrow pointing to --

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the proposed

14 location.

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a curb

17 cut that leads into the back area?

18             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Judging

19 from this photograph, it looks to be as though

20 that's some sort of driveway.  If the second

21 car --

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So let me go to
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1 my next question.

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's behind

4 that fence?  Is there an alley between that

5 fence and the next building?

6             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  It

7 appeared to be some sort of driveway.  It

8 wasn't an alley.  I didn't view it as an

9 alley.  To me it seems like, because it looked

10 like it was overgrown, but it --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's a side

12 yard of the house, the house right there?

13             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, it's

14 next to this house that it is.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it's a side

16 yard to that house, you would assume, right?

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  It could

18 be.  I don't have photographs --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But it's not an

20 alley?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  -- of T

22 Street.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's not an

2 alley?  Is that what you are telling me?

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I didn't -

4 - I don't know where it would go, because when

5 I went to T Street that is parallel, that's

6 where Lauriol uses for their parking, I saw no

7 alley back there.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

9             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  So I don't

10 know how you get back there.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I mean, is

12 there a roadway?

13             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I didn't

14 see a roadway.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a

16 sidewalk?

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  There is--

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Leading to that

19 area?

20             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  -- a piece

21 of sidewalk.  I don't know how the cars got

22 there.  If you look at Exhibit 12 --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How what cars got

2 where?

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  If you

4 look at Exhibit 12, you can see a car.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A car.  Wait,

6 wait.  Let me get the Exhibit 12.

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Exhibit

8 12, bottom right.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, I see a car

10 there behind the fence?

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Right.

12 But I don't know how it got there.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  But

15 these --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you don't

17 know whether -- you don't know who that

18 property belongs to?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I have no

20 idea.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Whether it

22 belongs to the potential establishment's
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1 property or the property behind it?

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I don't

3 know who it belongs to.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

5             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I don't.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's

7 fine.  That's fine.  Now, do you have any

8 information?  We have several other

9 establishments who have sidewalk cafes and

10 summer gardens.  And let me see if I can get

11 that list.  Okay.

12             We have Larry's Lounge, which has

13 I believe a sidewalk cafe.  Do you know where

14 Larry's Lounge sidewalk cafe is at?  Is it in

15 front, on the side of the building?

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  It's both.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So Larry's Lounge

18 is on the corner of T?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  It is.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  T and --

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  18th and T.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- 18th?
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1             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And so the

3 sidewalk cafe goes around to the side of the

4 building?

5             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes, it

6 does.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

8 adjacent to that sidewalk cafe or close to the

9 sidewalk cafe, would there be residents?

10             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you

12 know what the hours are for Larry's Lounge

13 outdoor cafe?

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  The exact

15 closing time, no, but approximately 11:00 or

16 midnight.  That I do remember.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And

18 Lauriol Plaza has a sidewalk cafe.  Is that in

19 front, I would assume, because it's in the

20 middle of the block?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Correct.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And do you know
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1 the closing hours there?

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I want to

3 say the same, approximately 11:00 or 12:00.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Bar

5 Charley has that summer garden that we can

6 see.  Do you know what the sidewalk cafe hours

7 are or the summer garden cafe hours are there?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That I do

9 not know.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And we

11 have sidewalk cafes for Mandu and that's -- is

12 that in the middle of the block also?  Is that

13 in the front of the building?  Yes, Mandu is

14 in the middle.  Well, I don't know.  Is

15 Mandu's sidewalk cafe in front or on the side?

16             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  A brief

17 indulgence, please, I'm looking at my report

18 here.  Okay.  My report states that Mandu has

19 a sidewalk cafe, so I would guess --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But it appears

21 to, well, sit on an alley, so I don't know

22 whether the sidewalk cafe occupies the alley
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1 or just the front portion of the sidewalk.

2             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That I do

3 not know.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  What about

5 Rosemary's Thyme Bistro?  That sits on a

6 corner.  Do you know where that sidewalk cafe

7 is?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No, I do

9 not.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is it just solely

11 on 18th Street or does it run along S Street?

12             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  That I do

13 not know.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You do not know.

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  No.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.

17 Can you refresh my memory, just go quickly

18 over what you said about public trans -- the

19 availability of public transportation in this

20 area?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  My

22 investigation shows that there is no subway
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1 that is within walking distance.  However, I

2 did locate a bus line that is probably 30 feet

3 from El Tamarindo that sits right there at

4 Florida and U.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Florida and U

6 Street?

7             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.  Just

8 at the bottom of the hill.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

10             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Right

11 actually on U Street.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I got it.  So

13 there is a bus stop there.  But where does

14 that --

15             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  There are

16 three lines.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- go?  I mean,

18 does it run along -- do you know if it runs

19 along U Street or runs down Florida Avenue?

20 Where does it run?

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I am not

22 sure if it takes the passengers straight up
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1 Florida or if it goes as well as up northbound

2 on 18th Street.  I just took notice that there

3 were actually three bus lines.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what do you

5 define as walking distance, because -- yes,

6 what do you define as walking distance to a

7 Metro?

8             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  To a

9 subway?

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I looked

12 at what was like within three blocks, a three

13 block radius.  And I didn't come across a

14 subway.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The reason I ask

16 is Dupont Circle is six blocks away.

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes,

18 that's six blocks.  I only did three.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, I understand

20 that.  So I just wanted to say so we have

21 Dupont Circle.

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Right.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is a subway

2 stop six blocks away.

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Okay.

4 Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I just

6 want to make sure that we are -- we have some,

7 yes, concrete assessment of what -- of

8 distances here.

9             I have no further questions.

10 Thank you.

11             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Okay.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

13 questions?  I just have one more.

14             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes,

15 ma'am.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17 Larry's Lounge, does it have its entrance on

18 T or 18th Street?

19             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Actually

20 both.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Both?

22             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  Yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does it have

2 a main entrance?

3             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  I see most

4 of the patrons coming out of the 18th Street.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

6 All right.  Any other Board questions?  Okay.

7 Thank you.

8             Applicant?

9             MR. PASCAL:  I don't have any

10 questions because the Board asked a lot of

11 good ones and I'm going to be able to clear up

12 most of your questions with my testimony.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

14 Protestants?

15             MR. MICHAUD:  No.  I just want to

16 thank you for a very thorough investigation.

17             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  My

18 pleasure.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Likewise, thanks very

20 much.

21             INVESTIGATOR DANTZLER:  You're

22 welcome.  Thank you guys.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

2 you very much.  Okay.  Applicant's case?

3             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  I would like

4 to call Mr. Will Couch, please.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Will Couch you say?

6             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, C-O-U-C-H.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good evening.

8 Whereupon,

9                   WILLIAM COUCH

10 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

11 applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

12 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

13 testified as follows:

14             MR. COUCH:  I do.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

16 you.

17                DIRECT EXAMINATION

18             MR. PASCAL:  Good evening, sir.

19 Please give the Board and the audience here

20 your full name.

21             MR. COUCH:  William Couch.

22             MR. PASCAL:  And are you a
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1 resident of the District of Columbia?

2             MR. COUCH:  I am.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Do you want to speak

4 up a little?

5             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Okay.  Please,

7 are you a licensed architect?

8             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

9             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Where did you

10 go to school?

11             MR. COUCH:  Mississippi State

12 University.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And what is your

14 degree?

15             MR. COUCH:  Bachelor of

16 Architecture.

17             MR. PASCAL:  How long have you

18 been practicing architecture in the District

19 of Columbia?

20             MR. COUCH:  12 years.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Are you licensed in

22 other jurisdictions?
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1             MR. COUCH:  Yes, Maryland and

2 Virginia.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Before you had your

4 own practice, were you working with various

5 architectural firms in the area?

6             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

7             MR. PASCAL:  And could you,

8 please, tell us who?

9             MR. COUCH:  Sure.  Shinberg

10 Levinas, RTKL and Martinez & Johnson.

11             MR. PASCAL:  And do you have your

12 own practice now?

13             MR. COUCH:  I do.  Foundry

14 Architects.

15             MR. PASCAL:  And --

16             MEMBER SHORT:  The name again?

17             MR. COUCH:  Foundry.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Foundry.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Have you testified in

20 administrative proceedings before?

21             MR. COUCH:  In front of the Board

22 of Zoning Adjustment.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Have you been

2 hired by the applicant, Mr. Stephens?

3             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

4             MR. PASCAL:  And when was that?

5             MR. COUCH:  In June.

6             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  Members

7 of the Board, I would ask that you recognize

8 Mr. Couch as an expert witness as a licensed

9 architect in the District of Columbia.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

11 résumé or no?

12             MR. COUCH:  No.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

14 just going to ask you what type of

15 architecture do you practice?

16             MR. COUCH:  We do both residential

17 and commercial work.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

19 objection?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hold on.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I was

2 just asking if they had any objection.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Okay.

4 Fine.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then we

6 will see if there are any other Board

7 questions.  What?

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  It depends on

9 whether his -- if his testimony is going to be

10 limited to architecture and the plans, I have

11 no objection.

12             MR. PASCAL:  We will be asking him

13 additional questions, but at least as to the

14 questions dealing with the structure, I want

15 him recognized as an expert.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Madam Chair?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?  Okay.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  I would just like

19 to ask.  Are you registered with the District

20 of Columbia?

21             MR. COUCH:  Yes, sir.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  You don't have any
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1 identifying ID on you?  Normally like the

2 little cards or something.

3             MR. COUCH:  I wasn't asked to

4 bring it.  I could tell you my license number.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay, that would be

6 fine.  What is that?

7             MR. COUCH:  It's 101235, I

8 believe.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  101?

10             MR. COUCH:  235.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  235.  Okay.  Thank

12 you.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How about Mr.

14 Jones?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.

16             MEMBER JONES:  I am reluctant to

17 declare this individual as an expert.  Based

18 on what I have heard, I believe he is

19 knowledgeable in architecture.  I believe he

20 has a degree in his practice in architecture,

21 but I don't know that I heard enough to feel

22 comfortable declaring him or classifying him
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1 as an expert in architecture.

2             Is there any other information

3 that you can present to help defend or --

4             MR. PASCAL:  I think I have

5 satisfied, because he is a licensed architect.

6 He has practiced 12 years.  He has testified

7 before the BZA.  He has worked for three

8 nationally recognized firms.  And currently he

9 is qualified to testify for the purposes of

10 what I'm going to have him describe on this

11 building.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, one other

13 question I would like to ask.  Are any of

14 these drawings or renderings approved by DCRA,

15 at this time, or they are just proposals?

16             MR. COUCH:  No, no, no.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  These are

18 proposals?

19             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  There is nothing

21 approved?

22             MR. COUCH:  No, not at all.  We
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1 haven't submitted anything.

2             MEMBER SHORT:  Nothing you have

3 submitted to DCRA.  So 85 people in this

4 building is something that you drew up

5 yourself?

6             MR. COUCH:  I will comment on that

7 and no, it can't hold 85 people.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

9             MR. PASCAL:  We are going to clear

10 that up.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes, I would like.

13 Thank you.  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Mr.

15 Alberti?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I would

17 like some more information as to what he will

18 testify to as an architect.

19             MR. PASCAL:  He is going to

20 describe the nature of the structure of this

21 building, its age, its construction and the

22 likelihood of omission of noise based on the
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1 crowd that will be in the building or the

2 number of patrons and the size of the

3 building.

4             MEMBER JONES:  So if I heard you

5 correctly, you said the omission of noise?

6             MR. PASCAL:  Correct.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So part of

8 what you want us to declare him as an expert

9 in is the ability to ascertain and determine

10 whether or not sound will be emanating from

11 the establishment, based on the number of

12 patrons in it?

13             MR. PASCAL:  Correct.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

15             MR. PASCAL:  That will be my --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why

17 don't we --

18             MR. PASCAL:  -- qualifying

19 question, based on -- because he will

20 establish the testimony what the true, what we

21 believe, numbers will be in the building, the

22 structure of the building and the likelihood
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1 of omissions of sound with that structure and

2 the size that will be there.  That's it.

3             And the rest of his testimony,

4 because he lives in the neighborhood, there

5 will be some other testimony as to some of the

6 other appropriateness standards.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why don't --

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Madam Chair?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

10             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I would object

11 to their being a difference between an expert

12 in architecture and being an expert in sound

13 engineering.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let --

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  So I have no

16 objection as to architectural plans, drawings,

17 designs, materials, that sort of thing, but --

18             MR. PASCAL:  We are talking about

19 mitigation of sounds.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Is what we're talking

22 about.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,

2 I think --

3             MR. PASCAL:  I think as an

4 architect --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- why don't

6 we ask him a little bit more about his

7 experience with respect to noise mitigation

8 and architecture, so we can determine whether

9 he is really an expert in that area, because

10 that is the area I think that we are talking

11 about now, that there is a question about, I

12 think.

13             Okay.  Do you want to address

14 that?

15             MR. COUCH:  Sure.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. COUCH:  I guess I would speak

18 generally about the type of building and older

19 buildings and the fact that they have a fair

20 amount of mass, so the walls are very thick.

21 And they are made of solid brick in this case.

22 I'm -- you know, of course, I'm not a sound
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1 engineer, but I would say that generally older

2 buildings are built in a way that do mitigate

3 sound better than buildings that are built

4 now.  The construction does help, that's what

5 I can say about --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MR. COUCH:  -- as far as if you

8 were to build a new building today, with

9 standard construction it probably would not

10 mitigate sound the way that a solid three

11 brick wide wall would.  That's how I would

12 comment.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

14 experience with that?  Just what's your

15 experience with that, with those kind of like

16 determinations?

17             MR. COUCH:  Well, we have worked

18 on several restaurants and most of what --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. COUCH:  -- we have to deal

21 with is interior.  So you try to mitigate the

22 sound on the interior, so that patrons can
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1 actually hear each other speak.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. COUCH:  And there are a number

4 of ways to do that.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  Yes, Mr. Jones?

7             MEMBER JONES:  So in terms of the

8 sound mitigation, it sounded like you have a

9 lot of qualitative experience?

10             MR. COUCH:  That's right.

11             MEMBER JONES:  But it's not

12 necessarily theoretical or quantitative

13 measures that you can point to that you have

14 actually done or that you have expertise in?

15             MR. COUCH:  That's right.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So when you

17 are making these adjustments or fixes or

18 modifications to structures or buildings, are

19 you getting feedback from an external source

20 to help you determine what the best course of

21 action to take to incorporate those

22 mitigations or have you --
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1             MR. COUCH:  It just depends on the

2 project.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Depends on the

4 project.

5             MR. COUCH:  I mean some projects

6 we hire people to do that.  Sometimes we

7 don't.  I mean, for this particular one, we

8 haven't.  We didn't think it was necessary.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short?

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  Speaking of

12 the older buildings in Washington, D.C., does

13 this building have a lot of pipe chases?  Is

14 it heating with radiators?  How is it heated?

15             MR. COUCH:  It is radiator heat,

16 but we are taking that out.  Yes.  And there

17 is two -- there are two existing fireplaces.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And so the

19 pipe chases, the fireplace?

20             MR. COUCH:  But I don't -- there

21 are no more pipe chases in this building than

22 there are in any other building.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, I understand

2 that and when you said brick buildings are

3 older buildings, I think I understand just a

4 little bit about construction of buildings

5 from Washington, D.C.  I owned one.  I live in

6 one now.

7             I'll just say this to you.  If it

8 has radiator heat, what kind of heat are you

9 going to put in?  What are you proposing?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But we are

11 just going right now --

12             MEMBER JONES:  I think we are just

13 trying to qualify him.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

15             MR. COUCH:  We are not at that

16 point yet.  I don't know.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, how can he

20 testify to something he doesn't know?

21             MR. COUCH:  Well, but I mean we

22 haven't investigated the heating system yet.
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1 I don't think that's what we are here to talk

2 about.

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Well, sound goes

4 through those pipe chases, sir.  And so does

5 smoke and heat.  In older buildings, that's a

6 major problem in Washington, D.C.  And if you

7 are going to quantify some answers here about

8 what you are proposing to do and you don't

9 have any plans and you haven't even looked at

10 it yet, what are you testifying to today?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

12 haven't got to his testimony yet.  So we don't

13 know yet.

14             MR. COUCH:  Well, to answer your

15 question.  I think we would do a heat pump.

16 It would be an electric source heat pump.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Ms.

18 Miller?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we

20 have a Motion to Quality Mr. Couch as --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I speak to

22 that?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you

2 have --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have a

4 question.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Go ahead.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would -- my

7 recommendation would be to qualify the witness

8 narrowly, solely for factual information on

9 the structure.  How it is built, possibly on

10 how many -- how it could be configured inside,

11 depending on where load walls are and how many

12 occupancy it might have, based on his

13 experience as an architect.

14             But I would not recommend that we

15 qualify him for his knowledge or opinions

16 about noise, how it would emanate from this

17 building and how it could be contained.  So

18 that's my suggestion that we qualify him

19 narrowly.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well--

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just for factual

22 information about the structure.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The motion is

2 to quality him as an expert in architecture.

3 It's not to qualify him as an expert in sound

4 mitigation.  So we were kind of exploring here

5 what his experience was, but I would agree

6 really basically with you that if we qualify

7 him as an expert in architecture, based on his

8 years of practice and his being recognized

9 before another administrative body as an

10 expert in architecture, then that -- I would

11 be in favor of that.

12             But that doesn't mean that we

13 treat him as an expert for sound mitigation.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He can testify to

15 whatever else he wants.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We just don't

18 have to treat it as expert testimony.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly,

20 exactly, exactly.  Okay.  So I would move that

21 we do grant him expert -- qualification as an

22 expert in architecture.  Do I have a second?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll second it,

2 but we have -- Mr. Jones has a comment.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Just in terms of is

4 that narrowly focused in -- is your motion

5 focused as narrowly as your pre-motion

6 statements related to his expertise

7 qualifications?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you explain

9 that?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not

12 understanding your question, so --

13             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, lawyer.

14 You made some statements about how narrowly

15 the focus was going to be in terms of his

16 declaration as an expert prior to making the

17 motion.  Are your pre-motion comments included

18 or to be assumed to be included in the motion

19 made?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

21 think so, but just to clarify, I mean that we

22 are qualifying as an expert in architecture,
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1 based on his experience, and his being

2 recognized as -- at another administrative

3 body, but that does not mean we are

4 recognizing him as an expert in sound

5 mitigation.

6             MEMBER JONES:  So I would like to

7 make the statement that I am not in favor of

8 recognizing him as an expert in sound

9 propagation --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- or sound

12 mitigation.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

14 That's -- yes, right.  My motion is just as an

15 architect.  Yes?

16             MEMBER SHORT:  And I would just

17 like to go on the record, I'm against this.

18 I think that he should have produced a résumé,

19 something in writing.  Anyone can come in here

20 and say they are an expert, they went to

21 whatever school, I don't know that.  I mean,

22 you might know it, but I don't have any idea.
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1             And most experts who testify since

2 I have been on the Board, they have produced

3 something that says they are an expert or what

4 school they went to or gave us something other

5 than I am and I have done.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MEMBER SHORT:  And I'm an expert.

8 There is no proof on the record.

9             MR. PASCAL:  Well, you have his

10 sworn testimony.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  Oh, that's great.

12 I would like to see something in writing, sir,

13 if you don't mind.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Well, we can always

15 supplement the record if the Board wants.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Please do.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

18 Okay.  That would be good.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean and no

21 one has an objection to that.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  May I ask one thing
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1 before you vote on this motion?  You said he

2 was qualified as an expert in another matter.

3 I don't think he testified to that.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's --

5             MR. MICHAUD:  I think he said he

6 testified at another matter.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He was

8 recognized as an expert before the Board of

9 Zoning Adjustment, isn't that what you have

10 represented?

11             MR. PASCAL:  Pardon me?

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you say

13 he was given expert status, he was recognized

14 as an expert before --

15             MR. PASCAL:  I think he testified

16 that he appeared before the BZA.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And he was

18 given expert status?

19             MR. PASCAL:  Well, I --

20             MR. COUCH:  I presented two cases

21 there.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You presented



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 135

1 cases there.

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The question is

4 were you qualified as an expert --

5             MR. COUCH:  No.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- witness before

7 the BZA?

8             MR. COUCH:  No, no, no.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

11             MR. PASCAL:  And my question was I

12 just asked if he appeared before --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14             MR. PASCAL:  -- other

15 administrative bodies.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

17 understand that.  Okay.  So I'll take that out

18 as the reason, but I still would recognize

19 that based on his sworn testimony, it was an

20 experience.  I understand the difference is

21 what he is saying if you were presented before

22 the Board of Zoning Adjustment as an
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1 architect.  Okay.

2             MR. COUCH:  Right.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

4 Anything else?  So I think I made a motion.

5 I think it was seconded.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It was.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             All those in favor say aye.

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Aye.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Aye.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Aye.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Aye.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those

14 opposed?

15             MEMBER JONES:  Oppose.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Opposed.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

18 think the motion passes 4-2-0.  Okay.

19 Continue.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

21             BY MR. PASCAL:

22             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Couch, what is
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1 the location of the building you have been

2 working with with Mr. Stephens?

3             MR. COUCH:  1821 18th.

4             MR. PASCAL:  And how long have you

5 been working with him?

6             MR. COUCH:  Since June.

7             MR. PASCAL:  I want to present you

8 with Exhibit A.

9             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

10             document was marked as Applicant

11             Exhibit A for identification.)

12             MR. PASCAL:  I have previously

13 submitted all the exhibits to the protestants.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Prior to the

16 commencement of the hearing.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Great.  Thank

18 you.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Couch, would you

20 describe the building?

21             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  It's a pre-1900

22 solid masonry building on a corner lot.  It
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1 has a kind of turret that is in public space,

2 a bay on Swann Street that also appears to be

3 in public space.  It has a shared party wall

4 with its neighbor to the north and it has

5 access to a rear yard that is on the same lot.

6             It is Zoned C-2-A.  The interior

7 space is about 840 square feet on the ground

8 floor.  The -- from what I know, the two

9 floors about it are the same square footage.

10             The two floors above, I believe,

11 are both office spaces and the ground level,

12 what some people are calling the basement, is

13 really only two steps down on the Swann Street

14 side or maybe three.  It is currently

15 unoccupied.

16             MR. PASCAL:  And --

17             MR. COUCH:  It is also in the

18 Historic District.

19             MR. PASCAL:  -- about how thick

20 are the walls?

21             MR. COUCH:  About a foot, which is

22 typical of a building in this age.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And looking at

2 Exhibit A on the first page you have a floor

3 plan there.  Could you walk us through that?

4             MR. COUCH:  Sure.  Well, this is

5 going to be a change of use from what was

6 previously there, so we do have to provide a

7 minimum number of toilet facilities.  And the

8 obvious challenge with this space is that it

9 is very small.

10             So we looked at a couple of

11 options and settled on the entrance off of

12 Swann Street, because it does allow us to

13 maximize the ability of the space.  We are

14 able to kind of put the core elements of the

15 plumbing on the north side where we would kind

16 of group together the toilet room, the storage

17 area, cooler area and the bar which would have

18 -- we are still kind of -- I'm still working

19 with David on the equipment, but we would have

20 the capability to put some back bar equipment

21 that could serve for small kind of flipping-

22 type items.
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1             We also plan to -- there is an

2 existing fireplace on the east wall that is

3 covered up that we want to restore and I would

4 say generally that we are trying to keep the

5 integrity of the building in place on the

6 interior.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Will you be -- well,

8 let's clear up the occupancy, at this point in

9 time.  Based on the size and your analysis

10 now, how many patrons do you believe would be

11 in the inside?

12             MR. COUCH:  Max of about 32.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Will you be doing

14 anything to the interior walls?

15             MR. COUCH:  Only additive if

16 anything.  I mean, we might add a finish to

17 the existing surface.

18             MR. PASCAL:  And you said you will

19 be opening up some of the old fireplaces?

20             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  Well, uncovering

21 them.  Right now, they are just kind of

22 covered up with drywall.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And as to -- because

4 of the size of this space, is it feasible to

5 have a commercial size kitchen in it?

6             MR. COUCH:  Not in my opinion.

7             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  And --

8             MR. COUCH:  I might also add that

9 Historic does not want you to vent anything on

10 the outside of the building.  And with these

11 tenants above, it would virtually be

12 impossible to vent through the space.

13             MR. PASCAL:  So in your opinion, a

14 full scale restaurant, a full kitchen could

15 not operate out there?

16             MR. COUCH:  You would have to have

17 a hood for that, so no.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Is the plans that you

19 have sort of a work in progress?

20             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

21             MR. PASCAL:  On the second page of

22 that exhibit, could you describe what you are
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1 seeing there?

2             MR. COUCH:  Sure.  I mean, these

3 were some early concepts.  You see the

4 existing entrance on Swann that we would

5 maintain.  There is a proposed sign location

6 to the east of that existing door.  And then

7 there are two options for what people are

8 currently referring to as the summer garden.

9             Both are fenced in options,

10 neither of which would allow access from Swann

11 Street sidewalk.  The upper drawing shows a

12 taller 7 foot fence and the lower portion

13 shows a more open wrought iron fence that

14 would be about 3 feet tall, both with some

15 landscaping in front.

16             Also looking at -- you know, we

17 are showing a big tree there.  We would like

18 to get some dense vegetation back there to the

19 extent possible.  It's also a small space.

20 It's about 20 feet wide by about 25 feet long.

21             MR. PASCAL:  We are talking about

22 the summer garden?
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1             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

2             MR. PASCAL:  So how many patrons

3 do you expect would be in the summer garden?

4             MR. COUCH:  Max 24 seated with 12

5 standing.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Where would the

7 people enter into the summer garden?

8             MR. COUCH:  From the building

9 itself, from the interior.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  So not from

11 the sidewalk?

12             MR. COUCH:  No.  That's also a

13 control issue.  I mean, as a -- the business

14 wants to have one point of entry.  It's easier

15 to control.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Now, I presume these

17 plans are a work in motion.  Is that correct?

18             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

19             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  But the

20 number of 32 is the maximum you believe would

21 ever be --

22             MR. COUCH:  Yes.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Now, talk to

2 us about the windows in the site.

3             MR. COUCH:  Well, we would replace

4 what is there and the general direction right

5 now would be a wood window by a company like

6 Marvin, double-pane.  That's typically what

7 Historic would want to see.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Do the nature of

9 those type of windows double-pane, wooden

10 Historic windows, in and of themselves,

11 mitigate noise?

12             MR. COUCH:  More than a single-

13 pane window, sure.

14             MR. PASCAL:  There has been talk

15 about an entrance on 18th Street.  Could you

16 discuss whether that is practical to use the

17 entrance on 18th Street as the entrance to the

18 facility?  And are there any other issues that

19 would preclude the use of that?

20             MR. COUCH:  As I referenced

21 earlier, the interior of the space did lay out

22 much more efficiently when we allowed the
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1 entrance to be on Swann Street.  There is also

2 an existing original -- actually, both

3 staircases are original.

4             The one on Swann Street has a much

5 higher head clearance.  The one on 18th Street

6 is much lower and would require some

7 modifications that we didn't feel like

8 Historic would look on very favorably.  It's

9 quite low and the entrance would be right

10 underneath the stair basically.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Based on the plans

12 for the space, where would you anticipate the

13 trash to be stored and picked up?

14             MR. COUCH:  Off of the existing --

15 well, I think we would put an enclosure that

16 would be accessed from the curb cut on Swann.

17             MR. PASCAL:  And that area would

18 be enclosed?

19             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

20             MR. PASCAL:  What are the basic

21 plans for noise remediation or mitigation?

22             MR. COUCH:  Well, like I said, I
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1 mean, the intent would be some planting that

2 we haven't quite fleshed out yet, but I think

3 that we would want to pick something that (A)

4 grows quickly and that (B) provides dense

5 evergreen foliage rather than something that

6 would lose its leaves in the fall and the

7 winter.  That would be the basic approach.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Based on the -- your

9 testimony --

10             MR. COUCH:  Also if we went with

11 the higher fence, that would provide

12 something.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And you said

14 plantings also?

15             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Now, based on the,

17 for the inside part of the building, nature of

18 the building with the thickness of the walls,

19 the windows, do you feel that that structure

20 will mitigate noise admission?

21             MR. COUCH:  I do.  Yes, I do as

22 long as the windows -- if the windows are
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1 operable, which they will have to be per

2 Historic, I would recommend that they keep

3 them closed during business hours, which we

4 would do anyway because of the mechanical

5 system.  We wouldn't want those windows open.

6             MR. PASCAL:  In your opinion, have

7 you and Mr. Stephens in the way you have

8 designated this sort of taken into

9 consideration, done as much as possible to

10 mitigate the noise in this place?

11             MR. COUCH:  Yes, I think we have,

12 but we would take additional comments into

13 consideration certainly.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Now, I would

15 like to move on.  Are you familiar with this

16 area?

17             MR. COUCH:  I am.

18             MR. PASCAL:  And why is that?

19             MR. COUCH:  I live about four

20 blocks away.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Where is your office?

22             MR. COUCH:  Also about four blocks
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1 away.

2             MR. PASCAL:  How long have you

3 lived in that area?

4             MR. COUCH:  12 years.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Have you walked

6 around that neighborhood while you have been

7 there?

8             MR. COUCH:  I primarily walk in

9 the neighborhood, yes.

10             MR. PASCAL:  All hours of the day

11 and night?

12             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Have you observed

14 other patrons and other establishments in the

15 area?

16             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Based on what your

18 observations have been and the people that you

19 have seen coming to and from, would you

20 anticipate that most of the cliental for this

21 place would be coming from the neighborhood?

22             MR. COUCH:  It appears that way to
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1 me, yes.

2             MR. PASCAL:  How would you

3 describe, in essence, the space and location

4 and the nature of this operation?

5             MR. COUCH:  I would describe it as

6 a small neighborhood gathering spot.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Do you feel that

8 based on the size and the nature of this, what

9 your client is planning, that this would have

10 an adverse impact on the peace, order and

11 quiet in the neighborhood?

12             MR. COUCH:  I don't, no.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Huh?

14             MR. COUCH:  I do not.

15             MR. PASCAL:  You do not.  Okay.

16 In terms of the residential parking issue and

17 the pedestrian safety, do you feel this

18 business will have an impact on those?

19             MR. COUCH:  No.

20             MR. PASCAL:  And why?

21             MR. COUCH:  Well, I believe that

22 the parking, because I have to deal with the



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 150

1 parking in the same neighborhood, is always an

2 issue and I don't think that a bar versus

3 another retail use has any bearing on the

4 number of people that will be parking for that

5 use.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Now, you lived in the

7 area 12 years and you have dealt with

8 properties in that area.  Do you feel that

9 this will have an adverse impact on the real

10 property values?

11             MR. COUCH:  No.

12             MR. PASCAL:  On the other hand if

13 the site were empty, what impact do you think

14 that would have?

15             MR. COUCH:  Negative.  It's empty

16 now.

17             MR. PASCAL:  You have lived in the

18 area, as you say for about 12 years.  Do you

19 feel that this establishment will have an

20 impact on the crime rates in the area?

21             MR. COUCH:  No.

22             MR. PASCAL:  I have no further
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1 questions.  Oh, wait a minute.  Exhibit B, I'm

2 sorry.  Let me -- let's just quickly let you

3 run through Exhibit B.

4             Could you describe on -- the first

5 page of Exhibit B, please?

6             MR. COUCH:  That is the rear yard

7 of the property in question.

8             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

9             document was marked as Applicant

10             Exhibit B for identification.)

11             MR. PASCAL:  And is there an exit

12 from the building into that yard?

13             MR. COUCH:  There is.

14             MR. PASCAL:  And I believe you

15 testified that's where the patrons would be

16 coming to and from for the summer garden?

17             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

18             MR. PASCAL:  The second page,

19 again, what is that area?

20             MR. COUCH:  The same, rear yard.

21 You can see the curb cut there.

22             MR. PASCAL:  There is a back fence
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1 there and then what appears to be a car next

2 to that.  As far as you know, that area is not

3 part of this property?

4             MR. COUCH:  No, it's not.

5             MR. PASCAL:  The trash pickup and

6 storage area would you identify where that

7 would be on this picture?

8             MR. COUCH:  I would say to the far

9 -- probably in the right hand side, the right

10 hand third somewhere, I would say.

11             MR. PASCAL:  And the fence that is

12 shown there would be the back area of that

13 trash pickup?

14             MR. COUCH:  Um-hum.

15             MR. PASCAL:  And then you would

16 create a fence.  Do you have any rough idea

17 how many feet out for the enclosure?

18             MR. COUCH:  No.  I mean, it's not

19 going to be a lot.  It's not going to be a big

20 trash area, but I don't know.  I don't have a

21 direct -- an exact size for you right now.

22             MR. PASCAL:  And the next page is
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1 -- would you identify that?

2             MR. COUCH:  That's the Swann

3 Street side.

4             MR. PASCAL:  And the next page?

5             MR. COUCH:  That's the 18th Street

6 side.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Now, where is the

8 door to that level?

9             MR. COUCH:  Underneath the stair.

10 And you can see the door kind of goes up.  If

11 you want a scale reference, the door continues

12 up beyond that lower part of the stair, the

13 kind of wrought iron decorative elements that

14 you see.

15             MR. PASCAL:  To your knowledge, is

16 that wrought iron decorative?

17             MR. COUCH:  Well, I mean, it's

18 integral to the stair.  I think that it is all

19 part of the same.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Do you believe it's

21 original to the building?

22             MR. COUCH:  Oh, yes, definitely



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 154

1 is.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Could a tall person

3 walk under that wrought iron to get into the

4 building?

5             MR. COUCH:  They might have to

6 duck.

7             MR. PASCAL:  The next picture

8 shows --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

10 what is the answer?

11             MR. COUCH:  They might have to

12 duck.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Duck?

14             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Do you believe there

17 would be a problem with the Historic

18 Preservation Group if you wanted to make that

19 the primary entrance?

20             MR. COUCH:  I mean I don't think

21 they would like that stair to be modified, no.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  The next
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1 picture shows three windows.  What part of the

2 building is that?

3             MR. COUCH:  That's the turret that

4 is on the corner.

5             MR. PASCAL:  On the front of the

6 building?

7             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Facing 18th Street?

9             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And now the

11 next picture is what?

12             MR. COUCH:  That's one of the

13 existing fireplaces.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Then the following

15 picture?

16             MR. COUCH:  That's looking back

17 towards the space and there is on the right

18 hand side of the photograph you will see

19 that's a door.  That is not original, that was

20 modified later.  And on the very left hand

21 side, you see the corner of the cooler that

22 was used to sort the flowers, which will,
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1 obviously, be gone.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Will there be any

3 changes in the walls in that area?

4             MR. COUCH:  There is an existing

5 communicating stair from this level to the

6 upper level that would be removed.

7             MR. PASCAL:  All right.

8             MR. COUCH:  And also some of the

9 plumbing would move around.

10             MR. PASCAL:  I have no further

11 questions.  Thank you very much.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you.  Cross?

14             MR. MICHAUD:  I have a couple

15 questions.

16                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

17             MR. MICHAUD:  You say you live

18 within four blocks of this?

19             MR. COUCH:  I live in the Wyoming.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  In the Wyoming?

21 Where is that?

22             MR. COUCH:  2022 Columbia Road.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  So that's up in

2 Adams Morgan?

3             MR. COUCH:  That's right next to

4 the Hilton, the Washington Hilton.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  Do you have a

6 bar across the street from you?

7             MR. COUCH:  No, I don't.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  So you don't have to

9 suffer anything like that?

10             MR. PASCAL:  I object to the

11 nature of that question.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13             MR. PASCAL:  The cross-examination

14 should be related to his testimony that he

15 proffered.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Not his living

18 conditions.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  You have testified

20 that --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- this
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1 establishment is not going to have any effect

2 on peace, order and quiet in that

3 neighborhood, right?

4             MR. COUCH:  I don't believe it

5 would, no.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  On your drawings you

7 show a fence in one side view.

8             MR. COUCH:  Um-hum.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Which looks like it

10 is completely open.  Is that correct?

11             MR. COUCH:  The lower one is an

12 open option.  The upper one is a solid option

13 that would be 7 feet tall.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  And when are we

15 going to know what option you are going to do?

16             MR. COUCH:  Like I said, I mean, I

17 think that we would be willing to entertain

18 whatever people think is most appropriate.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Which people?

20             MR. COUCH:  The people that we are

21 talking to now.  I mean, Historic has actually

22 looked at both of these and likes both.  The
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1 Historic Preservation Office saw both options.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  But you don't know

3 right now whether it will be just an open

4 fence or this 7 foot wall?

5             MR. COUCH:  Well, I mean, like I

6 said, I mean, I think that --

7             MR. MICHAUD:  If you don't know--

8             MR. COUCH:  -- perhaps --

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Wait.  Let him

10 answer the question.

11             MR. COUCH:  -- presenting to the

12 ANC would be an appropriate way to decide

13 that.  If it wants to be a tall fence, then

14 I'm certainly willing to have that discussion.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  You originally

16 submitted a set of concept plans.  Were those

17 your's?

18             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  I mean, the

20 applicant did concept plans.

21             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  I -- yes.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  This has changed
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1 significantly from that concept plan, right?

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes. It's kind of the

3 nature of the beast.  It changes as we develop

4 the plans.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  The area where the

6 garbage is going to be kept on the side of the

7 summer garden, shows a door opening onto the

8 adjacent block.  Do you see that?

9             MR. COUCH:  That's not accurate.

10 That's gone.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  So there is not

12 going to be a gate there?

13             MR. COUCH:  No, no gate.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Under that adjacent

15 lot?  That's a residential lot, isn't it?

16             MR. COUCH:  Understand, yes.  No,

17 that's private land and we are not having a

18 gate there.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  So the garbage is

20 actually going to be --

21             MR. COUCH:  Off of Swann.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- collected off of
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1 Swann Street?

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  So the main entrance

4 is going to be on Swann and the garbage will

5 be collected on Swann, right?

6             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  One thing I don't

8 understand about your plan, in the corner of

9 the summer garden it looks like there is a

10 tree.

11             MR. COUCH:  In the corner?

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you see that?  In

13 the right hand, lower right hand corner of the

14 summer garden on Applicant Exhibit A?

15             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  I mean, it's

16 more of a placeholder, but the idea is that I

17 want to get as much landscaping back there as

18 possible.  I would love to get a nice big tree

19 back there.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

21             MR. COUCH:  I mean, of course it

22 doesn't exist yet.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  But I don't see any

2 fence back in that area between that and the

3 next where -- the garbage collection area.  Is

4 there a fence there?

5             MR. COUCH:  There is a fence on

6 the north side and I think that there could

7 be.  I think that there actually should be.

8 If we don't want people -- we are not going to

9 want people back there, so like I said, we are

10 developing that, but I think that there

11 actually could be a gate there if we felt like

12 it was appropriate.  sure.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  So we won't know

14 until after this is built-out what we are

15 facing as neighbors, right?

16             MR. COUCH:  Well, no.  I'm not

17 saying that.  I mean, I think that the

18 appropriate thing to do would be to engage the

19 neighbors.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  When will you do

21 that?  After the liquor license is provided?

22             MR. COUCH:  I mean, that's
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1 partially up to my client.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes.

3             MR. COUCH:  That's not up to me.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  What provisions have

5 been made for preventing sound from emanating

6 from the summer garden, other than these

7 plants that you are talking about?

8             MR. COUCH:  That's it so far.  And

9 as architects, we do typically engage people

10 that are experts, so, I mean, I think that we

11 could actually bring a landscape architect in

12 to kind of speak to what might be most

13 appropriate.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you engaged an

15 engineer to look at the structural aspects of

16 that building?

17             MR. COUCH:  We have a structural

18 engineer.  He has not started his work yet.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  There are cracks in

20 the building, you noticed that, right?

21             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  And they have been
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1 repaired in the past?

2             MR. COUCH:  I don't know to what

3 extent, but --

4             MR. MICHAUD:  But you have noticed

5 those cracks?

6             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  You don't think

8 that's a problem?

9             MR. COUCH:  It's fairly typical of

10 buildings this age.  I mean, they settle.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I live in a

12 building that was built --

13             MR. PASCAL:  I'm not too sure --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. PASCAL:  -- this line of

16 questions has anything to do with the ABC

17 license.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

19 First of all, I don't want -- we don't want to

20 hear your testimony about your experience.

21 But how is this related to the license?  Is it

22 related to noise?
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, whether it is

2 really acceptable for this particular

3 application at all.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whether the

5 building is suitable?

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes, whether the

7 building is suitable.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that what

9 you are asking?

10             MR. MICHAUD:  We don't know that.

11 We -- everything is in flux right not.  We

12 don't know what the plans look like.  We don't

13 know what the fencing looks like.  We don't

14 know anything.  And we are asked to basically

15 trust whatever they decide to do in the

16 future.  And so I'm just trying to get at what

17 the issues are.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Madam Chairman?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

20             MR. PASCAL:  In the normal process

21 of ABC licenses, you filed your application.

22 You go through this hearing, if we have to.
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1 And when you know you are going to be able to

2 get your license, then you make your final

3 plans and you don't get your C of O until --

4 and your licenses until -- that's the last

5 thing you get.

6             He won't be issued any licenses if

7 there is any issues with the building.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But

9 the issue before us, which we do entertain, is

10 noise and so if --

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, let me move

12 on.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- your

14 questions go to, you know, some structural

15 issues and noise, then that's okay.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you inspected

17 the summer garden next door at Bar Charley?

18             MR. COUCH:  I have been by it at

19 night.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  You can hear the

21 people talking in there, right?

22             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  You know,
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1 Bar Charley is not the party before this

2 Board.  So noise from Bar Charley I don't

3 think is appropriate for this particular

4 location.  He was asked some questions about

5 the impact of the summer garden and noise, but

6 what Bar Charley does is not appropriate.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I'm

8 going to overrule the objection, but keep it

9 pretty specific, because that's an

10 establishment that is there right now.  And if

11 people can hear noise from the establishment

12 that's there right now, then that's relevant

13 to what they might hear from a similarly

14 situated sidewalk cafe or summer garden.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  In fact, Mr. Couch,

16 this summer garden is going to be 20 feet

17 closer to the Swann Street, isn't it, than Bar

18 Charley?

19             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  You are not a

21 demographer, are you?

22             MR. COUCH:  No.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  You don't have any

2 expertise on property values, do you?

3             MR. COUCH:  No.  I have watched

4 mine go up and most in the area have gone up.

5 No, other than that, no.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Is that true?  In

7 your neighborhood is that directly

8 attributable to having bars in your

9 neighborhood?

10             MR. COUCH:  I think generally that

11 people live in the city because --

12             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

13 Argumentative with the witness.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. PASCAL:  And it doesn't go to

16 his testimony.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I agree.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  He --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I agree.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  -- testified --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Rephrase the

22 question.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  -- about property

2 values.  He testified about noise in the

3 vicinity based upon his --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You asked him

5 if he had bars -- if he was across the street

6 from a bar earlier, correct?  So that's in the

7 record.  Is there something else you want to

8 ask him about --

9             MR. MICHAUD:  I just asked him if

10 his increase in property value has something

11 to do the fact that there are bars in the

12 area?  I mean, that's basically the line that

13 he is drawing for us.

14             MR. COUCH:  Well, I think people

15 live in the city because they have -- they are

16 able to walk to bars, restaurants, grocery

17 stores, drug stores, all the things that we

18 consider things that we want to be close to

19 without having to drive to.  So, yes.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Absolutely, I agree.

21 Have you considered where the patrons of this

22 bar are going to park?
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1             MR. COUCH:  Well, I hope if they

2 are drinking, they are not driving.  I don't

3 know where they -- I mean, like I said, I deal

4 with the parking issue in this neighborhood.

5 I have seen it get better once we got a lot of

6 these one -- when these streets got the one

7 side that was designated for that particular

8 zone.

9             I also know that at a certain time

10 of day, if I move my car, I'm going to be

11 looking for a parking spot for two hours.  And

12 I don't have a bar near me.  And that's the

13 case all over this area.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have any

15 evidence that converting a flower store into

16 a bar increases the property values around

17 that property?

18             MR. COUCH:  No, of course not.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you considered

20 where staff will park?

21             MR. COUCH:  No.  I mean, it's

22 going to be street parking and I can't imagine
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1 that they would have more than three staff at

2 any time.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm assuming that

4 deliveries will be made through this main

5 entrance.  Is that right?

6             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  On Swann Street?

8             MR. COUCH:  That's the current

9 thinking, but if it makes more sense to do it

10 off 18th Street, like I said, we would be

11 amenable.  It's certainly not going to come

12 through the garden area.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  There is a fireplace

14 in the summer garden, what's the purpose of

15 that?

16             MR. COUCH:  Just we wanted to

17 create actually -- the idea was actually kind

18 of a more communal space, but doesn't lend

19 itself to 30 tables.  And should carry like a

20 more kind of family room, living room area

21 type outdoor space.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Is it going to be an
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1 operating fireplace?

2             MR. COUCH:  We are still in

3 discussions with Building Code officials about

4 that, but the intent would be yes.  Probably

5 gas.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Is the purpose of it

7 so that you can use that garden in the

8 wintertime?

9             MR. COUCH:  No, it's just more of

10 a kind of gathering communal space.  Like I

11 said instead of having -- I mean, I actually

12 think if we are going to get into semantics,

13 that calling it a beer garden is

14 inappropriate, because it's not going to be

15 slammed full of tables.  That's not the idea

16 at least.

17             The idea was that it was more of a

18 kind of small intimate gathering space with a

19 couple of four-seaters and some landscaping.

20 I think when I hear beer garden, I think, you

21 know, big long tables with people slamming

22 mugs, but maybe we are not talking about the
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1 same thing.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you aware that

3 Mr. Stephens has characterized it as a beer

4 garden?

5             MR. COUCH:  Well, I haven't been

6 calling it that, so, no, I wasn't aware of

7 that.  I would call it a summer garden.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  What did you say the

9 occupancy inside the building was going to be?

10             MR. COUCH:  32.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Does that include

12 standing people as well?

13             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  It's a very

14 small space.  You have to give -- per Code, we

15 have to give a certain amount of square

16 footage per occupant and we wouldn't be able

17 to get more than that.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  I don't have any

19 further questions.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

21 questions?

22             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  In the process
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1 of this matter, can we just check what our

2 time is?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Our remaining

5 time.  How much time we have used up.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Time status update.

7 The protestants have 80 minutes remaining.

8 The licensee has 60 minutes remaining.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

10 could you repeat that?  I'm sorry, Mr. Alberti

11 asked me a question and I didn't hear you.

12             MEMBER JONES:  The protestants

13 have 80 minutes remaining.  The licensee has

14 60 minutes remaining.

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Can I make a

16 request in that regard, would you be willing

17 to flag every 10 minute increment for us, so

18 that we can keep track?

19             MEMBER JONES:  For you?  Of

20 course.

21             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you so

22 much.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You caught him in

2 a good mood.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And I have no

4 objection.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  I

6 think that is helpful, since you can't see the

7 clock.  Mr. Short, do you have a question?

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.  I would just

9 like to ask getting back to the summer garden,

10 and you said there is going to be a dumpster

11 back there and you are going to build space

12 around it.  So will you still be able to get

13 the 28 people, I think it is, back there with

14 the dumpster area?

15             MR. COUCH:  You know, it's a good

16 question.  It may be a little bit less.  I

17 mean, like I said, we are still kind of

18 working through that, but, yes.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  And one other

20 question, with the dumpster back there and

21 then human habitation of people drinking--

22             MR. COUCH:  Right.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  -- would the Health

2 Department have a good idea about that or --

3             MR. COUCH:  No.  I mean, we would

4 need to separate it somehow.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  I guess you would,

6 yes, because 90 degrees and a dumpster, it's

7 not going to work out too well.

8             MR. COUCH:  No.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  That's just my

10 observation.  I have no further questions.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Other

12 Board Members?  Yes, Mr. Alberti?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi, Mr. Couch.

14 Thank you for your testimony so far.  Okay.

15 So I just -- this area has been referred to as

16 a summer garden, but I just want to have it in

17 the record.  So I mean, can you describe in

18 this diagram where the summer garden is?  Just

19 so I can have it on the record?

20             MR. COUCH:  Sure.  It's to the

21 left of that tree.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What are you
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1 looking --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And that tree --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- at?  Are

4 you looking at --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- an

7 exhibit?

8             MR. COUCH:  I'm looking at A002.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- let me help

10 you.  I'm looking at Exhibit A.  All right?

11             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I see that

13 the land area is in the middle.  And then I

14 see a bunch of circles towards the eastern end

15 of the building.

16             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  At the bottom of

18 that diagram.

19             MR. COUCH:  Landscaping, yes.

20 Everything north of that is the summer garden.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So that's

22 landscaping.
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1             MR. COUCH:  And it basically ends

2 with the curb cut.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great.

4 And that opening to the street is the -- it

5 looks like an open street, that's the curb

6 cut?

7             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Very good.

9 Do you know how wide that is?

10             MR. COUCH:  No, I don't.  It's

11 probably not more than 9 feet.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Now, I

13 think you alluded to this, but I'll ask

14 specifically.  The capacity inside, how do you

15 determine that?

16             MR. COUCH:  It's based on a square

17 footage per occupant.  So 15 square feet per

18 occupant.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many?

20             MR. COUCH:  15 square feet per

21 occupant for tables and chairs.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And where
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1 does that figure come from?

2             MR. COUCH:  That's International

3 Building Code.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

5             MR. COUCH:  In order to get

6 placarded for more than that, we would have to

7 ask for --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So this is the

9 International Building Code based on what

10 assumption?  I mean, because I know the

11 international --

12             MR. COUCH:  It's based on --

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me just --

14 wait.  There are assumptions about the use of

15 the building when you --

16             MR. COUCH:  It's not an

17 assumption.  It's an assembly of space when

18 it's a bar.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When it's a bar?

20             MR. COUCH:  And so assembly space

21 with tables and chairs is deemed 15 square

22 feet per person.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  Public assembly?

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Pardon?

3             MEMBER SHORT:  Public assembly

4 takes a different read than others.  Public.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  And

6 that's what I wanted to be clear that it was

7 based on your categorized --

8             MR. COUCH:  It's based on this

9 use.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the summer

11 garden?

12             MR. COUCH:  Based on the same use.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Based on the same

14 use.  Okay.  Very good.

15             MR. COUCH:  The toilet counts are

16 also related to that, so we have to provide

17 the number of toilets per required number of

18 people, which we have done.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  And I

20 understand.  All right.  So now, to the east

21 of this building on Swann Street is a

22 residence.
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1             MR. COUCH:  Um-hum.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that correct?

3 Do you know the use of that building directly

4 to the east?

5             MR. COUCH:  It's a residence.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A residence.  Do

7 you know how far that building is from that

8 back fence?

9             MR. COUCH:  I don't.  It looks

10 like -- I mean, I think we could find out, but

11 it looks like to me that there is a lot in

12 between ours and the residence.  I don't

13 believe that that is the residence side yard,

14 but I could be wrong about that.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is a car

16 there.

17             MR. COUCH:  If the car is the

18 width, then it's probably about 10 feet.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you don't

20 know for sure?

21             MR. COUCH:  No, I don't.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Great.
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1 Sorry.  Okay.  Now, directly south across

2 Swann Street, directly south of this property,

3 do you know the use of that building?

4             MR. COUCH:  I know it's

5 residential.  I don't know if it's condos or

6 apartments.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right.

8 I have no further questions right now.  Thank

9 you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  Mr.

11 Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

13 Chair.  So in terms of the, I guess,

14 Applicant's Exhibit B, the very first page of

15 that, what am I looking -- do you have any

16 idea what I'm looking at in that exhibit?

17             MR. COUCH:  That's the rear yard.

18             MEMBER JONES:  The rear yard.  So

19 I see four it looks like electric meters and

20 a cone, an orange cone.

21             MR. COUCH:  Right.

22             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  Are
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1 those meters on the building?

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  There are

4 four electric meters.  Is that for all of

5 those for meter readings associated with the

6 building in question?

7             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there are

9 four individual units?

10             MR. COUCH:  There is three.  I

11 don't know why there is four meters.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there is

13 three individual units.  And the unit that is

14 to be served as the -- or the Saloon 45 is

15 just the one floor?

16             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And

18 that's the first level up from the ground, you

19 take the stairs up.  Is that correct?

20             MR. COUCH:  No.  At the rear yard,

21 you are at grade.  And at Swann Street you are

22 about two steps down and at 18th you are about
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1 four steps down.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.  So

3 the, looking at that same exhibit, looking at

4 that same photograph, just to confirm, if I'm

5 facing the rear of the building to serve as

6 the CT, what's immediately to the right or on

7 the other side of that fence?

8             MR. COUCH:  That's Bar Charley's

9 summer garden.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there is

11 a bar that shares a wall with the intended

12 location for Saloon 45?

13             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have

15 any knowledge of whether or not the entire

16 expanse, i.e., Levels 1, 2, 3 and if you count

17 the basement, I guess, 4 of Bar Charley, is

18 that in its entire use for bar or is there any

19 residential in that building?

20             MR. COUCH:  I don't know.

21             MEMBER JONES:  You don't know.

22 Got it.
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1             MR. COUCH:  I think that the --

2 actually, I think that might be where the dog

3 grooming is on the second floor, but I really

4 don't know.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

6             MR. COUCH:  I know it's not all

7 bar.  Bar Charley is just the first level.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  All right.

9 In terms of the second page of that exhibit,

10 can you see that page?

11             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  That's the same

13 general area just a slightly different angle,

14 correct?

15             MR. COUCH:  Correct.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is this the

17 area in which you were proposing the summer

18 garden?

19             MR. COUCH:  Yes.  In the --

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

21             MR. COUCH:  -- left, more left

22 hand side, but, yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  More left hand

2 side?

3             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  And the

5 trash and dumpsters would be on the more right

6 hand side?

7             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Is that correct?

9             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So roughly

11 how many square feet would the summer garden

12 area be?

13             MR. COUCH:  I don't know, 20 x 20-

14 ish, 400 square feet.

15             MEMBER JONES:  20 x 20 would be

16 the dimensions?

17             MR. COUCH:  I'm estimating, but,

18 yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And is that

20 area anticipate to be -- it looks like from

21 the drawing on Applicant's Exhibit A, page 1,

22 that that area is more of a, as you kind of
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1 describe it, my words not yours, but, a

2 lounging type area.  It doesn't seem to have

3 a lot of seats.  It seems to only have four

4 tops.  I mean, two four tops, excuse me.

5             MR. COUCH:  As currently --

6             MEMBER JONES:  Is that the

7 intended?

8             MR. COUCH:  -- drawn, yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is that, to

10 your knowledge, what you have been told by

11 your client as the go-for plan as you know it

12 today?

13             MR. COUCH:  We are still working

14 through that.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

16             MR. COUCH:  You could obviously

17 fit a few more four tops, but not many.  I

18 mean, you see the scale of it.  It's not very

19 big.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  And

21 the -- it looks like it's more suited for --

22 are these lounge chairs?  Like some type of
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1 sofa?

2             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Got it.  All

4 right.  I follow what that is.  All right.

5 Thank you.  How would I get to the trash bins

6 from inside the establishment?  How would I

7 get to the dumpsters?

8             MR. COUCH:  Well, I think that

9 that was Mr. Short's point earlier and I think

10 that we will probably put a gate on that

11 southern side of what we are currently showing

12 as kind of the fire pit area.  I mean, you

13 want it enclosed, so the answer is I don't

14 know.  We are working through it, but I think

15 there would be a gate that separated it from

16 the rest of the yard.

17             MEMBER JONES:  I'm sorry.  I'm

18 inside the establishment and I need to take

19 out trash.  Would I be walking out of the

20 Swann Street door?

21             MR. COUCH:  No, no, no.  You are

22 going to walk through the summer garden.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm going to

2 walk through the summer garden to the

3 dumpsters, correct?

4             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

6 going to need a -- got it.  Okay.

7 Interesting.  The area or the space that you

8 have designated for, in your drawing I guess,

9 storage, incidentals, etcetera, is that

10 denoted in the diagram on Applicant's Exhibit

11 A?

12             MR. COUCH:  It is to the -- it's

13 not labeled, but it's just to the right of the

14 toilet rooms.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So that's a

16 closet area for storage?

17             MR. COUCH:  Um-hum.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So

19 essentially there is one bar --

20             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  -- in the

22 establishment, correct?
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1             MR. COUCH:  Yes, I mean, storage

2 is very tight.  Yes, storage is going to be

3 behind the bar, under the bar, on top of the

4 bar, to the side of the bar.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  All right.

6 And the -- what is the makeup of the structure

7 of this building as it compares to Bar

8 Charley?

9             MR. COUCH:  They were built in the

10 same period.  They are both masonry and wood

11 structural in-fill.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So they are

13 comparable?

14             MR. COUCH:  Oh, yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is it fair

16 to say --

17             MR. COUCH:  My knowledge.  I mean,

18 I haven't been inside of Bar Charley other

19 than to have a drink.  I didn't analyze the

20 structure, but they are both masonry

21 buildings.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.
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1             MR. COUCH:  They were both built

2 at the same time.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Based on what

4 observations you have made, would you have any

5 reason to believe that Bar Charley's building

6 structure is significantly different than that

7 of the --

8             MR. COUCH:  No.

9             MEMBER JONES:  -- location for

10 Saloon 45?

11             MR. COUCH:  No.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So is it

13 reasonable to say that if the nature of the

14 operations was similar, Saloon 45, as it is to

15 Bar Charley, then I could expect to hear the

16 same level of noise from Saloon 45 as I hear

17 from Bar Charley?

18             MR. COUCH:  If you are making the

19 assumption that the patrons are the same, yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And have you

21 done any calculations to determine what the

22 sound emanating from the establishment would
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1 be?

2             MR. COUCH:  No.

3             MEMBER JONES:  No.  Have you done

4 any calculations to determine what level of

5 mitigation to sound emanating from the

6 establishment, the anticipated planting of the

7 foliage you noted, would have on the

8 operations of the establishment --

9             MR. COUCH:  No.

10             MEMBER JONES:  -- and the sound

11 that's heard?

12             MR. COUCH:  No.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So these

14 were the suggestions that were being made or

15 proffered for the purposes of sound mitigation

16 were qualitative assessments?

17             MR. COUCH:  That's correct.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you.  Thank

19 you, Madam Chair.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

21 you.  Others?  Okay.  I just have a few.  I

22 want to follow-up, first of all, on your
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1 statement about, I think, the noise being

2 related to the patrons and whether the patrons

3 were the same.

4             So based on your having a drink

5 over there at some point and living in the

6 neighborhood somewhat, how would you

7 characterize the patrons of Bar Charley in

8 way --

9             MR. COUCH:  You know, no.  I would

10 say that generally, and I hope I'm speaking to

11 your question, the people that go to Larry's

12 Lounge, Bar Charley and De Lauriol Plaza on

13 the weekdays are generally the same people.

14 My personal experience, observation, has been

15 that Lauriol Plaza does have more people

16 coming in on the weekends.

17             I don't think that that's true for

18 Larry's or for Bar Charley.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So do you

20 think that they are a neighborhood bar?

21             MR. COUCH:  Yes, I do.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so you

3 also said that this establishment -- did you

4 not say that you thought this establishment

5 would attract neighbors?

6             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So and

8 if there would be -- it would be reasonable to

9 compare the experience of Bar Charley with

10 what this establishment might produce?

11             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is

13 Bar Charley larger or is it about the same

14 size?

15             MR. COUCH:  I think it's about the

16 same size.  It may be slightly larger.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

18 think you said you weren't all that familiar

19 with it.  I don't know if you know how long it

20 has been there?

21             MR. COUCH:  Less than two years, I

22 believe.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. COUCH:  It was the Cajun

3 Experience before that, but I don't know how

4 long that was there.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, there was

6 another?

7             MR. COUCH:  There was a

8 restaurant/bar.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

10 want to ask you about the entrance on 18th

11 street --

12             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- because

14 it's -- all right.  So it's depicted in

15 Exhibit B, I think page four.

16             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

18 want to understand if you can help me.  Is

19 there an entrance there now?

20             MR. COUCH:  There is a door there,

21 yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And
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1 the problem with using that entrance was

2 that --

3             MR. COUCH:  It's right here.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- tall

5 people would have to duck?  Is that what you

6 said?

7             MR. COUCH:  Yes, it's like right

8 here.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

10 tall are you?

11             MR. COUCH:  I'm not very tall.

12 I'm less than 6 feet tall.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14             MR. COUCH:  And the real problem

15 is the kind of entryway.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MR. COUCH:  The turning radius is

18 very tight and it's not just that flat portion

19 that is low, but it is the swooping kind of

20 portion that comes down, you know.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you know

22 if it was used previously as an entrance?
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1             MR. COUCH:  I believe that the

2 retail establishment that was here before used

3 the Swann Street side.  But historically, yes,

4 of course, it was an entrance, but I don't

5 know what for.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MR. COUCH:  But then again, I

8 mean, the ornateness of the stair on Swann

9 Street would indicate that that was also a

10 fairly prominent entrance.  It doesn't look

11 like a back entrance.  If you see the wrought

12 iron stair on Swann Street is similarly

13 architecturally refined, I guess, I would say.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's kind of

15 hard to see in this, for me anyway, black and

16 white.  I didn't know whether it was related

17 to the stairway above and that's what the

18 intent was there.  But okay, so that could be

19 used, but it's awkward, basically.  Is that

20 right?

21             MR. COUCH:  It's awkward and it

22 would require some modifications.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What would

2 you do?

3             MR. COUCH:  I don't know without

4 getting further into it.  We would have to

5 talk with Historic to see what they would even

6 entertain.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MR. COUCH:  The other one doesn't

9 require anything.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  As an

11 architect, and I am not an architect so I

12 almost feel like this question might be

13 ridiculous, but, could you break through the

14 wall next to it and make that an entrance in

15 between the stairwell and the --

16             MR. COUCH:  That they would really

17 not like.  That is a no.  That's a definite

18 no.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

20 just so we know the difficulties that might be

21 involved.

22             MR. COUCH:  Physically it's
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1 possible, but Historic would say no way.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What

3 could you do with respect to then the existing

4 entrance, conceivably?

5             MR. COUCH:  I mean, the only thing

6 you could do is modify that stair somehow.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MR. COUCH:  But again, it's more

9 of it was a holistic approach on our end as

10 well, because the interior does -- the shape

11 of the building does lend itself better to

12 that kind of midpoint entry because we were

13 able to get more.  I mean, you know, getting

14 32 people in here, believe or not, is actually

15 a challenge.  I mean, that's a lot for this

16 space.  85 is crazy.  We would never even come

17 close to that.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But I

19 think one of the very big issues in this case

20 is this entrance on the residential street as

21 opposed to on 18th Street.

22             MR. COUCH:  Okay.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So that's why

2 I wanted to just ask you, you know --

3             MR. COUCH:  Right.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- what is

5 possible, what's not possible?  You know, as

6 far as your layout downstairs, I think you

7 said that was more difficult to get the people

8 in if you had the entrance coming from 18th

9 Street?

10             MR. COUCH:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And why is

12 that?

13             MR. COUCH:  Well, because the

14 turret on the corner really doesn't lend

15 itself to anything other than seating, so that

16 kind of forces us to put the more kind of

17 pragmatic things like toilets and plumbing and

18 all that stuff on the north wall.

19             And I don't really like walking

20 into the toilet rooms when the first thing I

21 see is a toilet.  Now, there might be ways

22 around that.  Like I said, we explored some



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 201

1 other options and this was the one that we

2 felt like addressed both the historic concerns

3 and the interior layout the best.

4             And it may be worth noting that I

5 do understand the concern, but I would also

6 say that the lot itself is Zoned Commercial,

7 not just one side of it.  It's a commercial

8 lot.  It doesn't matter if -- I mean, it does

9 matter to the neighborhood where the entrance

10 is, but from a zoning perspective, it doesn't.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But it

12 does matter with respect to --

13             MR. COUCH:  No, I'm just

14 clarifying that I heard some language that

15 maybe indicated that an entrance on a

16 residential street is not per zoning.  It is.

17 It's allowed by-right per zoning.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What

19 else just as far as other complications, how

20 about signage?  Is that allowed on the

21 residential side?

22             MR. COUCH:  It is a corner lot.
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1 It is tricky, but it is possible.  You can get

2 what the "code official" to approve that.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

4 something that has to be approved b Historic?

5             MR. COUCH:  By Historic.  And they

6 have indicated that pending seeing further

7 designs, they are amenable.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. COUCH:  There is actually

10 currently a sign there for something else.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The flower

12 store?

13             MR. COUCH:  Not the flower store,

14 but it says like entrance or something.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

16 Mr. Rodriguez?  Yes?  Thank you.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Mr. Couch, just

18 a few questions here.  I'm not an architect

19 either.

20             MR. COUCH:  Consider yourself

21 lucky.

22             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.  The
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1 closest is my daughter is an interior

2 designer.  Exhibit B, I want to draw your

3 attention to Exhibit B.  I'm looking at what

4 is purported to be your summer garden, right?

5             MR. COUCH:  Okay.

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Or projected to

7 be your summer garden, right?

8             MR. COUCH:  Um-hum.

9             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Now, next door

10 you have Bar Charley's summer garden, right?

11 Now, can you describe that structure there?

12 Is that a pavilion-type, is that a tent-type

13 material there over there?

14             MR. COUCH:  That's a tent from

15 what I can tell.

16             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That's a tent.

17 And what kind of material are you going to use

18 for your summer garden?  Are you going to have

19 a pavilion like that or a tent-like --

20             MR. COUCH:  We weren't planning on

21 any.  We actually can't have any permanent

22 covers without getting some sort of variance,
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1 because we are over on lot occupancy.

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  All right.

3 Now, do you know why Bar Charley --

4             MR. COUCH:  I don't.

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  -- why they

6 used that tent, right?

7             MR. COUCH:  I don't.

8             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  That's a sound

9 inhibitor maybe?

10             MR. COUCH:  I would be guessing.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.

12             MR. COUCH:  I don't know.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  So I'm looking

14 at --

15             MR. COUCH:  It could be for rain,

16 too.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  -- all the

18 windows in this picture above what -- you

19 know, in proximity to your summer garden, I

20 count a whole bunch of windows there.  Do you

21 have any tenants in your building up top?

22             MR. COUCH:  Yes, but not that
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1 would be there at night.

2             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  They would be?

3             MR. COUCH:  It's office space.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  But how

5 about the other tenants in the adjoining

6 structures?

7             MR. COUCH:  Like I said, I think

8 that that's the dog grooming facility just

9 above Bar Charley, but I don't know that 100

10 percent.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I see.  I see

12 some fire escapes up here.

13             MR. COUCH:  Well, that's even one

14 more building over.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

16             MR. COUCH:  I didn't know I was

17 supposed to come with knowledge about all of

18 those things.  I don't know what that is.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Well, I

20 am just, you know, concerned about the how you

21 are gong to mitigate some of the noise.  I

22 know you are not the noise expert, but how you
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1 would mitigate the noise coming from your

2 summer garden.

3             You know, the other thing is I

4 have been by Swann Street.  It's a nice little

5 street.  I actually parked there a few times.

6 It's a small street and so but what about so

7 when you are -- when you have your customers

8 there during the day, there will be cars

9 driving by, right, your summer garden area.

10 And it's pretty close to the street side.

11             And so you say that you are not

12 going to have any cover or any kind of thing,

13 any kind of fence or anything on the -- on

14 your summer garden.

15             MR. COUCH:  No, we didn't say

16 that.  We have two options.  One is a low 3

17 foot fence and the other is a 7 foot tall more

18 solid option.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  So I was

20 just concerned a little bit about the sound

21 mitigation with the -- any residents that --

22 you know, beyond the dogs, you know, and the
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1 residents.  And of course, cars driving by,

2 you know, in fumes and stuff like that on the

3 safety of the patrons.  As you have got a

4 summer garden, then you've got cars driving

5 right by there, that's always a challenge.

6             So I'm curious as to how you are

7 going to deal with that.

8             MR. COUCH:  I would say that all

9 of the sidewalk cafes are as close or closer

10 to the road than we would be.

11             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I know.  But

12 I'm just looking at yours right now.

13             MR. COUCH:  There is no way to

14 deal with fumes from cars.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?  I

17 just have a couple more.  What do you mean

18 over on occupancy?

19             MR. COUCH:  I'm sorry?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think you

21 said --

22             MR. COUCH:  Lot occupancy.  We are
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1 already at 60 percent, so if we put a

2 permanent structure that covered any part of

3 the rear yard, we would be over.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Got it.

5 Okay.  And then finally, do tents like the

6 ones in the photograph for Bar Charley, do

7 they mitigate noise to your knowledge?

8             MR. COUCH:  They bounce it around.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  For

10 those above, does it --

11             MR. COUCH:  In theory, yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13             MR. COUCH:  I'm not a sound

14 expert, remember?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, yes,

16 that's what I -- I know.

17             MR. COUCH:  But, yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you.  All right.  Anything else?  Anyone?  All

20 right.  Questions on Board questions or

21 redirect?

22             MR. PASCAL:  No redirect.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

2 other questions based on the Board's

3 questions?

4             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes, please.

5                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Bar Charley has a

7 restaurant license, right?

8             MR. COUCH:  I don't know.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I don't know if he

10 can testify to that.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know, he

12 can just say he doesn't know, which I think he

13 just did, correct?

14             MR. COUCH:  I don't know.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Do they serve food?

16             MR. COUCH:  I have never eaten

17 there.  I think they have small plates.  I

18 don't think it's a place where you go and get

19 dinner, but I don't know.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Swann Dive will be a

21 tavern, right?

22             MR. COUCH:  Primarily.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 210

1             MR. MICHAUD:  It won't have a

2 kitchen?

3             MR. COUCH:  It will not have a

4 full kitchen.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  One thing you

6 indicated that it is Zoned Commercial, that

7 space.

8             MR. COUCH:  C-2-A.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Just because it's

10 Zoned Commercial doesn't make it appropriate

11 for a bar, does it?

12             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

14 He is not here as a zoning expert.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, he is here

16 about appropriateness, so I mean, I understood

17 him to say it is Zoned Commercial so they can

18 use it for anything.

19             MR. COUCH:  No.  You can use it

20 for anything allowed by-right in that zone and

21 a bar is one of them.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  I just wanted
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1 to make sure you weren't saying it was

2 appropriate just because it's zoned --

3             MR. COUCH:  What I said was

4 allowed by zoning by-right without a variance

5 and without going in front of the board.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

8 you.

9             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  We want to

11 call Ms. Chamma.  Just someone go out and get

12 her.  A gentlemen is going to go out and get

13 her.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me

15 swear you in.

16             MS. CHAMMA:  All right.  Go ahead.

17 Whereupon,

18                   SALWA CHAMMA

19 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

20 applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

21 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

22 testified as follows:
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1             MS. CHAMMA:  I do.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

3 you.

4                DIRECT EXAMINATION

5             MR. PASCAL:  Good evening.

6             MS. CHAMMA:  Hi.

7             MR. PASCAL:  You are a little low,

8 so please speak up.

9             MS. CHAMMA:  Okay.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Maybe sit back a

11 little farther.  Okay.  Could you give us your

12 full name, please?

13             MS. CHAMMA:  Salwa Chamma.

14             MR. PASCAL:  And were you the

15 owner of the flower shop located at 1821 18th

16 Street, which is the building subject to this

17 matter?

18             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

19             MR. PASCAL:  And how long have you

20 owned the building?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  Since '98.

22             MR. PASCAL:  And how long have you
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1 been in the florist business?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  In the neighborhood

3 30 years, total 43.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Did you originally

5 choose this -- how did you originally choose

6 this location for your flower shop?

7             MS. CHAMMA:  Well, we used to --

8 were vendors on Connecticut and S and I fell

9 in love with the neighborhood, so when I got

10 divorced, I moved in the neighborhood.  So I

11 rented from Phil Sheridan, 1803 18th Street

12 and then moved up and bought the building and

13 moved my shop up to 1821.

14             MR. PASCAL:  So how many years

15 have you had your flower shop?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  In the neighborhood,

17 30 years between -- vending was on Connecticut

18 and 18th Street.

19             MR. PASCAL:  And how did you come

20 about to be in the flower business?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  My ex-husband.  I

22 give him credit for that.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  By the way, there has

2 been some questions about since you are the

3 owner of the building, other tenants in the

4 building, you have a second and third floor.

5 Are they occupied yet?

6             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, they are.  I

7 have a tenant for the last 16 years in them.

8             MR. PASCAL:  And what type of

9 business or --

10             MS. CHAMMA:  It's FFI.  It's a

11 German company.  They do finance, Micros

12 Finance.  I have no idea what they do, but

13 they have rented --

14             MR. PASCAL:  Do they have both

15 floors?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Both floors.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And they

18 maintain normal operating hours?

19             MS. CHAMMA:  They do.

20             MR. PASCAL:  9:00 to 5:00?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Speaking of
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1 hours, what were your hours like?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Oh, my God, 4:00 a.m.

3 to 11:00 p.m., seven days a week and sometimes

4 on holidays or weddings, I sleep there.

5             MR. PASCAL:  When you slept there,

6 by the way, was -- when was the last time you

7 were sleeping there?

8             MS. CHAMMA:  December when we had

9 the Christmas time.  I'm always there.  Like

10 I spend my whole week there.  I never leave

11 the shop.  And any holiday, any wedding, you

12 name it, I'm there.  Just knock on the door.

13             MR. PASCAL:  When you were

14 sleeping, was it noisy?

15             MS. CHAMMA:  No.  I had the best

16 nights sleep.  It's a great neighborhood, very

17 calm.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Please describe your

19 relationship with your neighbors when you were

20 operating your flower shop.

21             MS. CHAMMA:  Well, I love them

22 because they all knew I was there.  They all
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1 took care of me.  They all were good

2 neighbors.  They all offered dinners when I am

3 sleeping in the shop.  They all offered their

4 houses for me to sleep in them, but I said no,

5 I like to sleep in the shop, because I need to

6 get up and start working again.

7             And I had a great relationship

8 with all of them.  They all like family and

9 friends.

10             MR. PASCAL:  And you retired when?

11             MS. CHAMMA:  December 31, 2013.  I

12 just retired seven months ago.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And after you

14 retired, what did you want to do with your

15 building?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Well, my son wanted

17 to open a bar, which is great and I figured,

18 you know, I like to keep it in the family.

19 Who is better than family?  They will take

20 care of the building, the whole thing.  And

21 even all the neighbors knew that my son was

22 going to take over.
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1             My son, they don't want it any

2 more.  So what David wanted, he is family

3 also.  He's my daughter's brother-in-law, so

4 I said, David, fine, you can go ahead and take

5 over where my son left.  And that's how it

6 started.

7             MR. PASCAL:  And how would you

8 describe the idea tenant for this space?

9             MS. CHAMMA:  I am an old fashioned

10 person.  I like somebody to take care of my

11 building, pay the rent on time.  If something

12 breaks, let me know immediately.  I like to

13 take care of my property, because, you know,

14 as soon as you fix things, the better off you

15 are.  And we have been doing that for the last

16 16 years.

17             MR. PASCAL:  So why David?

18             MS. CHAMMA:  David is family.  And

19 I prefer to put the family in there, in my

20 location instead of somebody else.  Plus he is

21 a veteran and I think we should be helping our

22 veterans.  And he wants to -- he loves to open
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1 a small place to stay in it and why not?

2             MR. PASCAL:  When did you tell

3 your neighbors about your retirement plans?

4             MS. CHAMMA:  Six months before I

5 retired.  Everybody was sad for -- but happy

6 for me, but sad because I was leaving.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Did you explain to

8 them your plans, for instance, with your son

9 opening up?

10             MS. CHAMMA:  I did and they loved

11 the idea.  As a matter of fact, they -- he

12 wanted, my son wanted to open only a bigger

13 place with burgers and whatever, but they

14 suggested we should do wine.  You people,

15 people like to come in at the end of the

16 evening and have a drink and go home.  It's

17 going to be a family run business, simple

18 small, no crazy stuff.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Did you look at the

20 list of the protestants in this case?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  I did.

22             MR. PASCAL:  And for instance, one
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1 of the protestants is Irv and Iris Milotsky.

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, they are good

3 friends.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Had you had any

5 discussion with him about what you wanted to

6 put in that place?

7             MS. CHAMMA:  As a matter of fact,

8 Irv's idea because he travels a lot to Europe

9 and he has a place in Paris and he says make

10 sure you have wine because in Europe everybody

11 likes to have a glass of wine at the end of

12 the day.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Objection.  This is

14 all hearsay.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  First

16 of all, there is an objection for hearsay.

17 And hearsay is allowed. It's more relaxed than

18 administrative hearings, but I'm not --

19             MR. MICHAUD:  And this is her --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- sure --

21             MR. MICHAUD:  -- personal --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- where you
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1 are going with this, Mr. Pascal.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Well, I was just --

3 you know, she went forward with this plan

4 because the neighbors in her relationship with

5 them didn't express any problems.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Like tonight.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Well, if that

8 is going to disturb them, we will move on.

9             Do you believe that David's place

10 will affect the peace, order and quiet of the

11 neighborhood?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  No, I don't think so.

13             MR. PASCAL:  In your long-term

14 experience in the neighborhood, do you believe

15 it will have a negative impact on residential

16 parking and pedestrian safety?

17             MS. CHAMMA:  No, because I had a

18 business there and all my clients in the

19 beginning were cash and carry.  All of them,

20 you know, you walk in, grab a bunch, including

21 Mr. Fred, everybody in the neighborhood walked

22 in, grabbed flowers and went home.  And his
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1 business is going to be the same like mine.

2             People -- it's a neighborhood

3 business.  People will walk in, get something

4 and go home.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Do you believe that

6 this, his business, will have a negative

7 impact on the real estate value of your

8 property or the neighbors?

9             MS. CHAMMA:  No.  Because it is

10 nice to have a new thing in the neighborhood.

11 Every place we had in the neighborhood renew

12 and improved our property.  I owned it for 16

13 years.  I'm lucky I bought it when I bought

14 it.  It's amazing now.

15             MR. PASCAL:  By the way --

16             MR. MICHAUD:  I would ask the

17 Chair a question.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Are leading

20 questions allowed?  I know you have told me

21 that hearsay is.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The
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1 rules are more relaxed in general.  I mean, if

2 there are going to be too many leading

3 questions, it could be a problem.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Well, we are coming

5 close to the end.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             MR. PASCAL:  So there shouldn't be

8 much more.  I'm trying to accommodate this

9 nice lady.  By the way, I missed it, where did

10 you handle the trash from your operation?

11             MS. CHAMMA:  Off Swann Street.

12 The last parking space on the parking lot, the

13 last space.

14             MR. PASCAL:  So the back --

15             MS. CHAMMA:  On Swann Street.

16             MR. PASCAL:  -- of the back yard?

17             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, facing Swann

18 Street.

19             MR. PASCAL:  And did you have

20 containers there or dumpsters?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, we had a big

22 dumpster for the flowers and a small dumpster
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1 for the recycle.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And how often

3 was the trash picked up?

4             MS. CHAMMA:  Every day, every day.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Was it on a

6 commercial truck?

7             MS. CHAMMA:  It was waste

8 management.

9             MR. PASCAL:  And what street were

10 they picking it up on?

11             MS. CHAMMA:  Swann Street, because

12 it's a one-way street.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And in all the

14 years you were living there, had you see real

15 estate values increase?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Always, yes.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Do you expect that

18 this business that David would operate would

19 lower the value of your property?

20             MS. CHAMMA:  No, I don't think so.

21             MR. PASCAL:  There has been some

22 discussion about over-concentration of
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1 restaurants and bars in your area.  Do you

2 feel that there are too many bars and

3 restaurants in your neighborhood?

4             MS. CHAMMA:  No, there isn't.  No,

5 there isn't.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Objection.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

8 basis of your objection?

9             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  She has no expertise

11 in anything --

12             MR. PASCAL:  Well, wait a minute.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  -- any ABRA matters

14 or anything about --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He is asking

16 her as a resident.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  She is not a

18 resident.,

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, as

20 somebody who had a business --

21             MR. PASCAL:  She has been a

22 property owner.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in the

2 area.

3             MR. PASCAL:  She has been a

4 property owner for 30 years.  She certain can

5 express on opinion as to her view in that area

6 and she spent from 4:00 in the morning to 4:00

7 in the evening or 4:00 in the morning there.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Go ahead, Mr.

10 Pascal, I'm sorry.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  All right.

12 Did you -- while you were in the area, did you

13 see any evidence of public urination,

14 loitering or other quality of life violations

15 near your establishment?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Nope, nope, nope.

17             MR. PASCAL:  No further questions.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Cross?

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes.

20                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you here

22 testifying today in favor of having Mr.
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1 Stephens get a liquor license?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you understand he

4 is applying for a CT License?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  I don't understand

6 what is a CT, but it's --

7             MR. MICHAUD:  A tavern license.

8             MS. CHAMMA:  Tavern.  It's a small

9 business, yes.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  It's a tavern

11 license.

12             MS. CHAMMA:  Okay.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Right?

14             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you understand

16 that?  Have you entered into a lease with Mr.

17 Stephens?

18             MS. CHAMMA:  He will have a lease

19 any time he wants.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  But he doesn't have

21 one now?

22             MS. CHAMMA:  He does.  We have a
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1 verbal lease.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  A verbal agreement?

3             MS. CHAMMA:  Say it again?

4             MR. MICHAUD:  A verbal agreement?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

6             MR. PASCAL:  I think the record

7 will show --

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you --

9             MR. PASCAL:  -- that the

10 application shows a Letter of Understanding,

11 which would --

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I think you

13 can ask that question on redirect.

14             MR. PASCAL:  I'm trying to assist

15 the Board.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The record --

17 I'm sorry?

18             MR. PASCAL:  In the application,

19 there is a Letter of Intent.

20             MS. CHAMMA:  Intent, yes.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.  Again, in the

22 ABC application process, many times until you



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 228

1 know you are going to get a license, you don't

2 obligate yourself --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MR. PASCAL:  -- with a lease.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That is in

6 the record already, right?  That's what you

7 are saying?

8             MR. PASCAL:  It's part of the

9 application.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

11 right.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  We don't get to see

13 that?  Is that --

14             MR. PASCAL:  That's proprietary.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's --

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's

18 proprietary?

19             MR. PASCAL:  Is it?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

21 so.  It's on the record, is it not?

22             MR. PASCAL:  So you have a Letter
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1 of Intent?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you vouching for

4 Mr. Stephens as a bar operator?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  As a good person,

6 yes.  As a wonderful person, he will be great

7 in business.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  So what are his

9 qualifications to be a bar operator?

10             MS. CHAMMA:  He doesn't need any.

11 I didn't need any when I opened my flower

12 business.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a

14 financial interest in Mr. Stephens' bar?

15             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Besides the lease?

17             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you paying any

19 of the fees in this matter?

20             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, there are

22 residential houses and apartments all around
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1 your building at 1821, right?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Right.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  And you know many of

4 the neighbors that live in those houses?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  All of them.  Hi,

6 guys.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Including me, right?

8             MS. CHAMMA:  Of course.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Many of us used to

10 buy flowers from you, right?

11             MS. CHAMMA:  Of course.  Your

12 daughter worked for me.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Including me.

14             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  And you had a

16 thriving business in that area for years.

17             MS. CHAMMA:  Thankfully.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Right?

19             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, we did.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  It was good enough

21 to allow you to purchase 1821 and 1806 S

22 Street, right?
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1             MS. CHAMMA:  It's my hard work,

2 yes.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  And so you own those

4 two properties --

5             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  -- in the

7 neighborhood?

8             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  And during the

10 entire time you had your shop on Swann Street,

11 you lived down in Northern Virginia, right?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you familiar

14 with the plans for the bar in your building?

15             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  I don't

16 think we went into that in the direct

17 examination.  We went into her use of the

18 building in the neighborhood and her views

19 about the neighborhood and the peace, order

20 and quiet and other appropriate issues, but I

21 don't think we went into that issue.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where are you
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1 going with that?

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I want to ask

3 -- he asked her about parking spaces and

4 things like that, the general structure of the

5 building while she was there.  And I will

6 withdraw that question and go on to the next

7 one.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  Are you aware

10 that the parking spaces behind your building

11 will be turned into part of the bar?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  It will be turned

13 into a garden-type thing, yes, and I like it.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  It will be part of

15 the bar and you will have people out there

16 drinking, right?

17             MS. CHAMMA:  That's fine.  If

18 that's what it is, I, you know, like.  That's

19 good.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  When you had your

21 flower shop there, you used that space to park

22 your delivery vehicles, right?
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1             MS. CHAMMA:  Right.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  And you never had

3 any complaints about late night noise as a

4 flower operator, right?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  No, I don't think so.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you own any other

7 commercial properties in D.C., other than --

8             MS. CHAMMA:  Nothing.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  -- 1821?

10             MS. CHAMMA:  Nothing.  No.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  But you do own 1806?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  And that's rented

14 out?

15             MS. CHAMMA:  That's residential.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Residential?

17             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a

19 business license to rent that property?

20             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

21             MS. CHAMMA:  We do, I think.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  You think?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, there

2 is an objection.

3             MR. PASCAL:  There's an objection.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

5 relevance?

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Credibility.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Credibility?

8             MR. MICHAUD:  She is here

9 testifying about this guy's ability to run a

10 bar and she has got two properties in the

11 District and why should we listen to her if

12 she doesn't even have -- follow the law and

13 have a business license?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, first

15 of all, we are going to give her the testimony

16 the weigh that --

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I know, but

18 I'm asking --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Second of

20 all, she -- there is no question she has run

21 a business.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- her questions.
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1 No, I know it, but she has got two rental

2 properties in the District and she doesn't

3 have business licenses.  I have looked on-

4 line.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  And she doesn't have

7 a business license.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10 Sustained.  Go on with the next question.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you concerned

12 about the effect on your former neighbors and

13 customers of having a late night bar right

14 across the street?

15             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is the--

17 okay.  I am going to -- is it to relevance?

18             MR. PASCAL:  It's not relevant at

19 all.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  First

21 of all, it is 8:27 and I don't want anybody's

22 testimony rushed or cross rushed, but I think
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1 you need to focus on what this hearing is

2 about.  It's about appropriateness of the

3 proposed establishment, to peace, order,

4 quiet, litter, whatever.

5             And I'm not sure how much this

6 witness has to offer on that, but you --

7             MR. MICHAUD:  She testified that

8 she had -- you know, that the bars in the

9 neighborhood have no effect on that property

10 that she is -- she conducted a survey --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear

12 her say that.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  -- with all of her

14 neighbors to make sure that they were willing

15 to accept a bar in that neighborhood.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear

17 her say that.

18             MR. PASCAL:  I don't think she

19 said that.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Well --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear

22 anything about a survey.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, what efforts

2 did you make to determine whether the

3 neighbors in that vicinity wanted a bar in

4 that space?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  First of all, six

6 months before I retired, I told everybody that

7 my son was going to take over the space and

8 they all said -- whoever I talked to they all

9 said great.  Oh, it's beautiful.  You son will

10 take over, it's great.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  So who --

12             MS. CHAMMA:  And when I retired --

13             MR. MICHAUD:  -- did you talk to?

14 Who did you talk to?

15             MS. CHAMMA:  Caroline knew about

16 it.  Everybody that walked in my shop knew

17 about it.  Iris and Irv knew about it.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  So Caroline, Iris

19 and Irv?

20             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  That's all you

22 remember?
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1             MS. CHAMMA:  Everybody who walked

2 in the shop.  Mary Harver, she is -- you know,

3 she knew about it.  And everybody who walked

4 in the shop knew about it.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  All right.

6             MS. CHAMMA:  I don't keep secrets

7 from the neighbors.  I have to tell --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But --

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you had other

10 inquiries about --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I ask

12 you, let me ask you, really, I want you to be

13 focused, because the Board is going to be

14 looking at the adverse impacts related to the

15 proposed establishment.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, she is the one

17 who raised the issue that she had talked to

18 neighbors and they were all in favor of this

19 bar.

20             MS. CHAMMA:  Nobody argued with

21 that.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm just asking
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1 her --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Still --

3             MR. MICHAUD:  -- who she talked

4 to.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- no.  Well,

6 it's your time.  You also are wasting --

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- your time

9 on this.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  Had you advertised

11 for tenants for that space?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  I don't need to.  My

13 son was going to take over.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  You had some

15 inquiries for other uses than a bar, right?

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Only one person,

17 which I think Caroline give them my phone

18 number at the house.  They called, but that

19 was already after I already agreed to give it

20 to David.  And I told them that, that I have

21 already committed to a person.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  They wanted to put
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1 an ice cream shop there?

2             MS. CHAMMA:  I know.  And --

3             MR. PASCAL:  I'm not too certain

4 where --

5             MS. CHAMMA:  -- I think that's why

6 they are mad, because I didn't give it to

7 them.  I don't even know who they are.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

9 missed the end of what you just said.

10             MS. CHAMMA:  I said I don't even

11 know the people that called me, because, you

12 know, Caroline Mindel, I think, gave them my

13 house number.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, you indicated

16 in your direct testimony that you didn't think

17 that it would affect peace, order and quiet of

18 the neighborhood to have a bar there, right?

19             MS. CHAMMA:  I don't think so.  I

20 used to work late hours and it didn't affect

21 the neighborhood.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, you weren't in
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1 your building drinking with 30 other people,

2 were you?

3             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5 Sustained.  Go ahead.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Did you know that a

7 family with a 7 year-old son lives across

8 Swann Street and is moving out because they

9 don't want their son growing up next --

10             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  -- to a beer garden?

12             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's the

14 basis for your objection?

15             MR. PASCAL:  Well, he is kind of

16 testifying to something that is not in the

17 record, about a family moving across --

18             MR. MICHAUD:  It will be.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is the

20 purpose of this line of questioning?

21             MR. MICHAUD:  The purpose of this

22 line of questioning is she came in here and
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1 she is talking about how the peace, order and

2 quiet of the neighborhood is not going to be

3 affected.

4             That she knows everyone in the

5 neighborhood, she has talked to them about

6 this.  And I want to know if she knows that

7 people are moving out because of this bar that

8 is going to be at the corner.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And if she

10 doesn't, how does that relate to our --

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I don't know.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- making a

13 decision here?

14             MR. MICHAUD:  She is the one who

15 says she knows everyone in the neighborhood

16 and talks to them all.

17             MR. PASCAL:  I think she was

18 testifying --

19             MR. MICHAUD:  And that's a pretty

20 important --

21             MR. PASCAL:  -- about her --

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- point.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  I think she --

2             MR. MICHAUD:  I'll withdraw the

3 question, Ms. Miller.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  I am sorry.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

7 to spend the time focusing on the matter

8 really.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm going to stop

10 here then.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Because I don't

13 think she really has any involvement.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there

15 Board questions?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, actually, I

17 do.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ma'am, thank you

20 for coming.

21             MS. CHAMMA:  Thank you.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I can see you.
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1 Don't worry about it.

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Okay.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.

4             MS. CHAMMA:  I'm only 4'9", give

5 me a break.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I want to just

7 assure you that you don't have to --

8             MS. CHAMMA:  I don't have to sit

9 up high.  Okay.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I heard you

11 say that you parked your delivery vehicles in

12 that lot --

13             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- behind the

15 building.

16             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  How many

18 delivery vehicles did you have?

19             MS. CHAMMA:  Three.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And when

21 were you making deliveries?

22             MS. CHAMMA:  You name it.  We were
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1 all the way to 11:00 p.m.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you were

3 coming and going at night?

4             MS. CHAMMA:  All right.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  With deliveries?

6             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Commercial

8 vehicles, coming and going from there?

9             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, exactly.  And my

10 wholesalers usually they open at 2:00 a.m., so

11 they are delivering early also.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What time would

13 they deliver?

14             MS. CHAMMA:  4:00, 5:00.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And where were

16 they delivering?  I mean, how --

17             MS. CHAMMA:  Flowers.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- were they

19 getting to delivering on 18th Street or Swann

20 Street?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  No, no, Swann.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  On Swann Street?
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1             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They were pulling

3 into your lot or --

4             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes, they pull into

5 the lot.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- parking on --

7             MS. CHAMMA:  Deliver in the back.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

9             MS. CHAMMA:  And they leave.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you get

11 complaints from your neighbors?

12             MS. CHAMMA:  Nope.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  About the

14 delivery trucks?

15             MS. CHAMMA:  Nope.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have no further

17 questions.  Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19 Others?

20             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

22             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam
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1 Chair.  What is the nature of the lease or the

2 intended lease with the licensee or the

3 applicant that is here before us?

4             MS. CHAMMA:  Say it again?

5             MEMBER JONES:  What is the nature

6 of the lease, i.e., what's the term?  Is it a

7 one year term, a five year term?

8             MS. CHAMMA:  With Mr. David, with

9 David?

10             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

11             MS. CHAMMA:  It's a five year

12 lease.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Five year lease?

14             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is that

16 lease in effect?  What's the trigger for that

17 five years to start?

18             MS. CHAMMA:  The minute he gets

19 his liquor license.

20             MEMBER JONES:  So the minute he

21 gets approved to have a liquor license?

22             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And do

2 you have imminent plans in the event that he

3 doesn't get a liquor license for the lease of

4 your space?

5             MS. CHAMMA:  No.  Maybe I'll open

6 it.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Maybe you will open

8 it?  All right.  So then I guess you are

9 assuming and hoping you will get a liquor

10 license for that space.

11             MS. CHAMMA:  Hope so.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Got it.  Okay.

13 Thank you.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15 Others?  I missed part of your testimony about

16 your trash from your establishment was --

17             MS. CHAMMA:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- I heard

19 flowers, obviously.  Right?  Was it something

20 else?

21             MS. CHAMMA:  No.  Oh, and the

22 recycle.  You know, we have the big one for
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1 the fresh flowers and a small one for the

2 recycle, you know, the bottles, cardboard.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay,

4 okay, okay.  I don't know, did you ever

5 encounter anyone who had objections to a

6 flower store?

7             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  People

9 love flower stores.

10             MS. CHAMMA:  Everybody like.

11 Everybody think the flower business is so

12 wonderful until they come and work in it.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

14             MS. CHAMMA:  It is hard work.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But no one

16 objected to having a flower shop in the

17 neighborhood, right?

18             MS. CHAMMA:  No.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.  I

20 think most people would like that.  Okay.

21 Anything else?  Well, thank you very much.

22             MS. CHAMMA:  Thank you.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 250

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MS. CHAMMA:  Thank you.

3             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

4             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And by the

5 way, can we have an update on the time?

6             MEMBER JONES:  I apologize.  You

7 caught me in mid-chew.

8             MR. PASCAL:  I'm sorry.

9             MEMBER JONES:  No problem.  The

10 licensee has 50 minutes --

11             MR. PASCAL:  50?

12             MEMBER JONES:  -- remaining.  5-0.

13             MR. PASCAL:  5-0, okay.

14             MEMBER JONES:  The protestants

15 have 70 minutes remaining.

16             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  Thank you

17 very much.  All right.  I would like to call--

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, wait.

19 I didn't ask at the beginning, so I would like

20 to ask it now anyway.  How many more witnesses

21 do you expect?

22             MR. PASCAL:  This is it.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is it?

2 Okay.

3             MR. PASCAL:  This is it.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

5 how many witnesses do you have, if we don't

6 lose them because it's getting late?  That

7 happens sometimes.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  We have five

9 witnesses.  I'm not sure they are all going to

10 testify.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  But they will all --

13 basically, I'm going to introduce them to the

14 Board and then they will -- they have a

15 statement that they would like to make.  I'm

16 not going to go through a Q & A.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  And then they can be

19 cross-examined.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

21 wanted to have an idea.

22             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And for the
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1 ANC just one additional.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

3 right.  Why don't we keep going with the

4 applicant's witness.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  I call Mr.

6 Stephens, please.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to

8 swear you in.

9 Whereupon,

10                  DAVID STEPHENS

11 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

12 applicant, and having been first duly sworn,

13 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

14 testified as follows:

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17                DIRECT EXAMINATION

18             MR. PASCAL:  Good evening, sir.

19 Would you give the Board your full name?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  David Joshua

21 Wade-Stephens.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Are you a resident of
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1 the District of Columbia?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

3             MR. PASCAL:  What is your

4 relationship to the application here?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I am the sole

6 proprietor.

7             MR. PASCAL:  And what is the

8 current establishment's application name?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Saloon 45.

10             MR. PASCAL:  And have you

11 requested a name change?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

13             MR. PASCAL:  To what?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Swann Dive.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.  Where is

16 the -- what's the location of the site?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  1821 18th

18 Street, N.W.

19             MR. PASCAL:  And what is the

20 zoning designation for this property?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Charley-2-

22 Alpha.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  You answered in the

2 military fashion.

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  C-2-A.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  We will get to

5 that.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Sorry.

7             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  That's

8 fine.  Okay.  What is your educational

9 background?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I have

11 a Bachelor of Arts in Psychology.  I attended

12 school at the University of Texas and due to

13 a financial hardship, I had to temporary stop,

14 join the military.  I spent six years in the

15 military and then when I got out, I finished

16 my degree with the GI Bill.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Tell us about your

18 military service.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Six years

20 United States Navy.  I deployed twice to the

21 Persian Gulf.  I was trained as a nuclear

22 electronics technician.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  What type of ship

2 were you on?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  U.S.S.

4 Enterprise, aircraft carrier, approximately

5 anywhere from 4,000 to 6,000 personnel

6 depending on what we were doing at the time.

7             MR. PASCAL:  What was your

8 responsibility?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I oversaw

10 Reactor Controls Division, approximately 120

11 people at any given time.  The ship was

12 equipped with eight 132 megawatt nuclear

13 reactors that we performed all preventive,

14 corrective maintenance, start-ups, shut downs,

15 any sort of -- well, without getting too

16 technical, any sort of operation.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Now, did you receive

18 any commodations for your service?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Can you go over them?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Two Sea

22 Service Deployment ribbons, a Global War on
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1 Terrorism medal.  I got two Navy/Marine Corps

2 Achievement medals.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Well, thank you very

4 much for your service.  You come from a

5 military family?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.  My

7 brother is actually here.  He spent four years

8 in the Navy.  My dad was a 20 year retired

9 command master chief.  My grandfather was both

10 enlisted and ended up, one, retired as a full

11 bird colonel, the other as a major.

12             My mom is actually really big into

13 the genealogy thing, so she studies our family

14 history a lot.  And she says that we have --

15 our family has basically fought in every war

16 since the founding of the country.  Although

17 I don't know how much truth there is to that.

18             MR. PASCAL:  When you were in the

19 Navy, did you have any -- what were your plans

20 after you -- when you were going to come back

21 to civilian life?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, when my
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1 dad got out of the Navy, he did 20 years, and

2 when he got out he went to work for Northrop

3 Grumman, basically doing the exact same thing

4 he did in the Navy.  And you know, they paid

5 him a lot more, but he didn't think it was

6 that fulfilling.

7             And so he decided that he was

8 going to start his own company.  Now, he has

9 10 full-time employees and, you know, he has

10 never actually, he says, had that sense of

11 fulfillment.  So you know, I suppose that has

12 inspired me to try to start my own company.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And what type of

14 company were you inspired to open?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  A tavern.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Before you were

17 discharged from the Navy, did you take any

18 courses aimed at to assist the transition to

19 civilian life?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.  Today

21 the military actually requires -- or I can't

22 speak for all branches, but the Navy, at
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1 least, requires you to take a class,

2 Transition Assistance Program, a TAPs class,

3 where they basically -- you know, it's

4 preliminary life stuff really.

5             They teach you how to write a

6 resume and look for jobs.  Other than that,

7 you know, we had extensive alcohol training in

8 the Navy.  I don't know if you are aware, you

9 probably are, alcoholism is actually a big

10 problem with military personnel, probably just

11 due to stress.

12             But it got so bad at my command

13 actually, and granted aircraft carrier even in

14 port, you know, 3,000 or 3,500, maybe 4,000

15 people on board.  And at -- U.S.S. Enterprise

16 was stationed out of Norfolk Operating Base

17 where there is, you know, lots of carriers,

18 lots of ballistic missile submarines.

19             It got so bad at the command that

20 every Friday before anybody was even allowed

21 to leave the ship, you had mandatory alcohol

22 awareness training.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  And you were -- when

2 you were in college, did you start looking for

3 locations for a bar during that time?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did.  My

5 entire time in the Navy, we actually, whenever

6 I could, scouted locations in Austin, San

7 Antonio.

8             MR. PASCAL:  How did you decide on

9 coming to D.C.?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

11 actually came up here originally to visit my

12 older brother.  He had just had my niece and

13 I came up here on vacation to actually visit.

14 I found out from Sandy that she was --

15             MR. PASCAL:  Sandy is Ms. Chamma?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

17 Sorry.  But found out that she was actually

18 shutting her business down and she knew that

19 I was looking for a spot to open one up and we

20 got to talking and she thought that what I was

21 planning to do would be perfect for the

22 neighborhood.   And after doing some research



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 260

1 of my own, I agreed.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Would you

3 characterize this site at 1821 18th Street,

4 that you are looking at, as probably one of

5 the smallest -- if you were granted your

6 license, would be like the smallest location

7 on the block?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

9             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  Now, did

10 you rely on other data for making your

11 decision?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  I'm going to

14 hand you Exhibit C.

15             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

16             document was marked as Applicant

17             Exhibit C for identification.)

18             MR. PASCAL:  May I approach the

19 witness?  Could you describe what Exhibit C

20 is, please?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Exhibit C, it

22 is Census Bureau statistics, basically, for
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1 ZIP Code 20009.

2             MR. PASCAL:  And was this pulled

3 off the official website of the U.S. Census

4 Bureau?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It is.

6             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  In

7 particular, when you look at that census, what

8 did you focus on with respect to this Exhibit

9 C?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, what I

11 was really looking for, just for the tavern,

12 was a place with, you know, a strong income

13 market, a lot of public transportation, easily

14 available, a lot of people on foot and, you

15 know, it had all of it.

16             MR. PASCAL:  And what does this

17 exhibit show in terms of people using public

18 transportation?  Excluding taxis?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  For public

20 transportation, it shows 41 percent of people

21 actually using public transportation get to

22 work.  A full almost 20 percent walking to
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1 work, only 22 percent driving and then, you

2 know, if you spend any time in the area, other

3 means, 6.3 percent of people are riding their

4 bikes.

5             MR. PASCAL:  So what did that mean

6 for you in terms of this particular location?

7 What did that trigger in your mind?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Perfect.  I

9 mean, everybody is on foot.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Later in this

11 exhibit it talks about income levels, on page

12 2 of 5.  What did you focus on that?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I find the

14 income level is important, because it shows a

15 more stable outlook.  People who, you know,

16 are more affluent are generally more stable,

17 more risk averse.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  I'm going to

19 bring over to you Exhibit D now.

20             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

21             document was marked as Applicant

22             Exhibit D for identification.)
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Yes,

2 that would be good.

3             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  I'm going

4 to move every exhibit at the end of my case.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Stephens, would

7 you identify Exhibit D?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again,

9 statistics from the U.S. Census Bureau.

10             MR. PASCAL:  And were these taken

11 from the U.S. Census Bureau official website?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  They were.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And what did you

14 focus on this exhibit?  This deals with the

15 demographic profile data.

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  On this one

17 in particular, I focused on age.

18             MR. PASCAL:  And what age level

19 does that show?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  32.4 years.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Why was that

22 important to you?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, it has

2 to do with stability.  An older audience, more

3 risk averse and, you know, not the college

4 crowd.

5             MR. PASCAL:  I'm going to hand you

6 Exhibit E.

7             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

8             document was marked as Applicant

9             Exhibit E for identification.)

10             MR. PASCAL:  Could you identify

11 Exhibit E, please?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It's U.S.

13 Census Bureau statistics on education.

14             MR. PASCAL:  And did you obtain

15 this from the official United States Census

16 Bureau website?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did.

18             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  What is

19 that -- what on that exhibit was important to

20 you?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The apportion

22 of people in the area who actually had high
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1 school education or at the least a bachelor's

2 degree.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Now, taking all three

4 of those together, while the age distribution

5 and the education, what is the nature of the

6 cliental that you are aiming for and that you

7 feel will come to your facility?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we are,

9 you know, looking to cater to the

10 neighborhood, but specifically the neighbors

11 who are there that frequent the other

12 establishments in the area.  You know, we are

13 essentially looking for the young

14 professionals, late 20s early 30s, educated,

15 stable.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Is that crowd to be

17 distinguished from other crowds in neighboring

18 areas?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.  You

20 know, the Investigator, herself, testified

21 that she didn't see the problems that she sees

22 north of Florida or below it on 18th Street.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Has that been your

2 observation, also?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Absolutely.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Have you made

5 frequent visits there --

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  yes.

7             MR. PASCAL:  -- as part of your

8 process?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

10             MR. PASCAL:  What type of

11 offerings will you be making at your

12 establishment?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we are

14 going to offer small dishes, small plates,

15 beer, wine, cocktails, really we are looking

16 for a neighborhood, quiet, small bar where

17 people can, you know, gather.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Why did you apply for

19 a tavern license as opposed to a restaurant

20 license?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes, after

22 consulting with my architect, we didn't think
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1 that the 840 square feet that is in the space

2 could, you know, accommodate a full kitchen.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Did you apply for an

4 entertainment endorsement?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We did not,

6 no.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Why?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We didn't

9 feel it would be appropriate, just the close

10 proximity to residential living area.

11             MR. PASCAL:  So does any part of

12 your business plan call for patrons to be on

13 the sidewalks?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, not at

15 any time.  Only, you know, when coming or

16 going.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Do you anticipate

18 people waiting in line to get to your

19 establishment?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  We are a

21 relatively small establishment.  You know, we

22 don't anticipate crowds of people gathering
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1 outside like they would at Lauriol Plaza to

2 get a table.  That's not going to be us.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Do you plan to be

4 active in the operation of this business?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.  I will

6 be there all the time probably.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Will you have ABC

8 managers on-site?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.  Due to

10 the, you know, relatively small size of our

11 staff, no more than a half dozen, we're going

12 to get them all serve-safe for TIPs-certified

13 through ABRA.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Now, what kind of

15 training have you taken in anticipation of

16 obtaining your license?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I took a

18 start-up small business course that DCRA

19 offered.  I took the license holder

20 orientation class.  I can't -- I might be

21 saying this wrong, but that ABRA gives and

22 then I took alcohol awareness as well.  And I
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1 am signed up for a fake ID seminar that I

2 think, I believe, is some time in September

3 that ABRA also gives.

4             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  Describe

5 to us your plans for the summer garden in the

6 back.

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

8 you know, small space, quiet space.  We are

9 not going to play music or, you know, we will

10 post signs to be mindful of the neighbors.

11 You know, all staff are going to be trained in

12 this.  We will constantly patrol the area to

13 ensure, you know, patrons are complying.

14             MR. PASCAL:  You will have space

15 allocated for the trash dump.  It has been

16 testified in the back of the summer garden.

17 It will be fenced in.  What are the hours that

18 you would not have trash removed from the

19 site?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No earlier

21 than 8:00 and not later than 10:00 p.m.

22             MR. PASCAL:  You applied for 85
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1 seats for the building.  What made you change

2 your mind and now lower it down to, what, 36?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This whole

4 process, I mean, it's just --

5             MR. PASCAL:  32 rather.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Right.  Well,

7 originally, the application was also including

8 -- that number also included the summer

9 garden, but, you know, this whole process has

10 just been like trying to hit a moving target.

11 You know, you are having to have this

12 discussion with the neighbors.  At the same

13 time, you are having discussion with Historic

14 Society, at the same time with, you know, the

15 ABRA Board, architects, the way it was

16 designed, everything, you know.

17             And everything is really just

18 pulling you in on opposite direction.  So it's

19 hard to -- and, you know, originally I applied

20 as a 405.1, because we knew we would have to

21 build this space up from nothing.

22             And I'm not an architect.  You
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1 know, I didn't know how many people that space

2 could fit.

3             And, you know, just through the

4 process, we have had to lower it down and that

5 still compliments our business model.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Now, you indicated

7 you visited the site often.  Has that been at

8 all hours of the day?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes, all

10 hours.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Have you seen any

12 evidence of public urination, loitering or

13 quality of life issues?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

15             MR. PASCAL:  I'm going to hand you

16 Exhibit F.

17             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

18             document was marked as Application

19             Exhibit F for identification.)

20             MR. PASCAL:  Could you describe

21 that, please?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It's quality
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1 of life violations from the Metropolitan

2 Police Department.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Is that from their

4 official website?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It is.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  In 2000

7 between -- well, tell us what the exhibit

8 says.

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, so they

10 essentially list two date ranges from July 23,

11 2012 to 2013 and then again '13 to '14.  And

12 the violations that actually took place in

13 those two year ranges.

14             MR. PASCAL:  And how many were in

15 the first area, the first time segment?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  One total.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And the last

18 time segment?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Three.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Do you feel that the

21 nature of your operation with what you

22 described as the age range and the education
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1 range that you are aiming for that your

2 operation will add to the quality of life

3 violations in the neighborhood?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No,

5 absolutely not.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Do you anticipate

7 residential parking  problems as a result of

8 your establishment?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  Again,

10 just looking at the Census data, looking at,

11 you know, the direct observations that I made

12 over the months that I have been here, most of

13 the people moving around in the area are doing

14 so on foot or public transportation.

15             You know, we intend to hire people

16 from the area.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Now, you mentioned

18 hiring in the area.  How do you expect they

19 will get to work then?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I expect, you

21 know, people to walk to work or to bike.

22             MR. PASCAL:  How are you going to
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1 get to work?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I'm going to

3 bike.  It's a 15 minute bike ride.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Now, there has been

5 discussion or one of the issues raised by the

6 protestants is the impact of your

7 establishment on real estate values in the

8 neighborhood.  Do you feel that opening your

9 32 seat person operation with 20 some to 30

10 people in the summer garden will negatively

11 impact the real estate values in your

12 neighborhood?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I don't.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Did you do any

15 research to come to that conclusion?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes, I did.

17 I got --

18             MR. PASCAL:  Hold on.  I'm going

19 to give you Exhibit G.

20             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

21             document was marked as Applicant

22             Exhibit G for identification.)
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1             MR. PASCAL:  If you can just

2 describe that to the Board?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.  You

4 know, we took this pretty seriously, the idea

5 that we are going to negatively impact

6 residential property value, so I actually got

7 on the Office of Tax and Revenue's website and

8 looked up all the protestants assessed

9 property value for this year and the assessed

10 one for next.

11             MR. PASCAL:  And I'm now going to

12 give you Exhibit H.

13             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

14             document was marked as Applicant

15             Exhibit H for identification.)

16             MR. PASCAL:  Can you describe what

17 that is?

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This is every

19 protestants property value for 2014 and the

20 proposed value for 2015.

21             MR. PASCAL:  That's the -- in

22 other words, this is a compilation of all the
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1 portions of Exhibit G?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And was there

4 an average increase?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes, the

6 average imposed increase is over $67,000.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Do you feel, again to

8 repeat, that your small operation will

9 diminish the value of these properties or

10 change the upward trend of --

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I don't.

12             MR. PASCAL:  -- the real estate

13 values?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  The

15 trend is fairly stable.

16             MR. PASCAL:  I have nothing

17 further.  I'm sorry, oh, there is just one

18 more.  I'm sorry.

19             I'm giving you Exhibit I.

20             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

21             document was marked as Applicant

22             Exhibit I for identification.)
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Would you, please,

2 identify that?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This is again

4 from the Office of Tax and Revenue for 1821

5 18th Street.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Is that the property

7 that is the subject of this case?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It is.

9             MR. PASCAL:  And what is the

10 current assessment on this property?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The current

12 assessment is $937,950.

13             MR. PASCAL:  And what's the

14 proposed new assessment?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The proposed

16 for next year is $983,110.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.  I'm going

18 to show you Exhibit J.

19             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

20             document was marked as Applicant

21             Exhibit J for identification.)

22             MR. PASCAL:  Could you identify
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1 this?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This is --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

4 what exhibit are you up to?

5             MR. PASCAL:  J.  I believe this is

6 the last exhibit.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This is all

9 of the ABRA licensed establishments within 400

10 feet of 1821 18th Street.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Now, you heard the

12 Investigator testify that she viewed that this

13 area was distinguishable from the area above

14 that.

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

16 Above Florida.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Is that why -- yes.

18 And so is this the area that you feel is --

19 reflects the concentration for your licensing,

20 for your proposed license?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Can you

22 repeat that question?
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Is this the area that

2 we are dealing with really for concentration?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  All right.

5 Again --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't have

7 that exhibit in front of me, but I just want

8 to make sure the record is clear on the

9 subject.  Is this the area that the applicant

10 is considering when he is considering whether

11 there is over-concentration?

12             MR. PASCAL:  That's correct.  We--

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The

14 boundaries?

15             MR. PASCAL:  Boundaries, yes.

16 This is -- can you identify where this exhibit

17 is from?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Here we go.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  This is 400

20 feet surrounding 1821.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, but who produced

22 this exhibit?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Oh, this is

2 actually -- this comes from ABRA.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And this is the --

4 the geographic area is how many feet from your

5 site?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  400 feet.

7 Well --

8             MR. PASCAL:  400 feet in every

9 direction?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  And do you

12 feel that the addition of your operation as it

13 is designed as a small location with limited

14 seating will create an over-concentration in

15 this area?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do not, no.

17             MR. PASCAL:  I have no further

18 questions.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. PASCAL:  At this time, I would

21 like to move all of our exhibits into

22 evidence.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

2 want to ask the protestants if they have an

3 objection to any of these exhibits?

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I don't have

5 an objection.  I would just note that that

6 this may just be timing of printing issue, but

7 the date on the bottom of the Census Bureau

8 exhibit in our PIF packet is last week, 7/22,

9 and the date on the bottom of the version

10 tonight has yesterday's date on it.

11             I assume that just means you

12 printed it from the web.

13             MR. PASCAL:  That's correct.

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  At a different

15 time.  It's the same information.

16             MR. PASCAL:  In preparation for

17 this hearing.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Okay.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. PASCAL:  If it's a problem,

21 I'll blame it on my law firm.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  I would object to--



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 282

1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  I object to Exhibit

3 C.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

5 look at it.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  D and E, as not

7 being relevant, because something that I

8 pointed out in my opening, which is they are

9 for ZIP Code 20009 and that's an enormous area

10 that goes well beyond the bounds of the area

11 of interest here.

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, can I

13 speak to that point?

14             MR. PASCAL:  No.  Well, no, this

15 is what is available from the Census Bureau.

16 That's how they keep their records, so that

17 was the best that we could do.  And that area

18 is, in any event, the area that he is going to

19 be drawing his customers from.

20             He is not going to draw his

21 customers from just 400 feet away.  So this is

22 the geographic area of that ZIP Code that he



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 283

1 is drawing his customers.  So the exhibits are

2 very appropriate.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

4 think that it goes to the weight that we give

5 it.  Okay.  So you understand that.  Okay.  So

6 that's through E.  Anything else?

7             MR. MICHAUD:  No.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

9 No?  Anything else, you don't object to any of

10 the other exhibits?

11             MR. MICHAUD:  No, I don't.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

13 give them the weight that they deserve.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  No.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

16 right.  Then Applicant's Exhibits A through J

17 are admitted into the record.

18             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

19             documents were received in

20             evidence as Applicant Exhibit A

21             through J.)

22             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you very much.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. PASCAL:  That completes my

3 case.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we

5 will go to cross.  The plan is that we will

6 finish applicant's case and then take a break,

7 if you all can wait that long.  Okay.  I

8 thought that just makes logical sense.  All

9 right.

10             Cross?  Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Jones?

11             MEMBER JONES:  Just a time check.

12 So the licensee has 21 minutes remaining.  The

13 protestants have 70 minutes remaining.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Yes, ma'am.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

18                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Mr. Stephens, you

20 say you were in the Navy.  You were an

21 enlisted man in the Navy?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, I was too.  I

2 appreciate your service.

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  And your's.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  You attended the ANC

5 meeting concerning your application for a

6 license, right?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  And you didn't

9 provide any drawings of your establishment for

10 that ANC meeting, did you?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, not at

12 that time, no.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  But the ANC

14 requested that you do that, right?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS: Yes, they did.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  And you understand

17 that the ANC voted unanimously to protest your

18 application?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do, yes.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  And prior to the

21 formal ANC meeting, Commissioner Feldstein and

22 Stephens organized a separate community
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1 meeting with you and the neighbors at the

2 International Student House, right?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  They did,

4 correct.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  And you attended

6 that?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  And prior to that,

9 Commissioners Feldstein and Stephens met with

10 you for dinner at the Thai Regent to discuss

11 your application, right?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  The ANC will testify

14 that ANC received unanimously negative

15 comments about your application and no

16 positive comments.  Are you aware that no

17 residents in the neighborhood have come

18 forward to support this application?

19             MR. PASCAL:  I object to the

20 question.  I don't think it's relevant to

21 anything that he has testified to.  If he

22 wants to put that testimony on --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, he is

2 asking if he is aware of it.  I think it's

3 somewhat relevant to an establishment drawing

4 customers from the neighborhood or not having

5 an adverse impact on the neighbors.  So I'm

6 going to let it go.  Go ahead.

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

8 wouldn't actually believe that, no.  I mean--

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Have any -- are any

10 people here tonight testifying in favor of

11 your establishment, other than you and your

12 family?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Did any of them come

15 forward?  Did anyone come forward to the ANC

16 to support this application?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  After the mediation

19 meeting at ABRA, your attorney asked for

20 protestants' questions in writing.  Do you

21 remember that?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  And your attorney

2 received our questions in writing later that

3 same day, right?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I believe so.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  And we still don't

6 have any answers to those questions, do we?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

8 like I said, you know, it's very much like

9 trying to hit a moving target.  I mean, I

10 would love to give you definitive plans of

11 what this place would look like now, but then,

12 you know, how could I say with certainty that

13 Historic is going to sign off on this or how

14 can I say with certainty that, you know, the

15 structural engineer we bring in to look at the

16 interior of the building says we can't

17 physically do this?

18              I mean, none of these things are

19 me.  I would love to have the power to give

20 you, you know, the certainty that I think you

21 want, but I don't have that.  Like I don't --

22 I can't speak for an engineer.  I can't speak
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1 for an architect.  And I can't speak for

2 Historic Society.  I'm sorry.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  You could tell us

4 today, however, what your plans are for the

5 summer garden and the fence alongside it,

6 right?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, you

8 know, if Historic signs off on it.  If we have

9 tentative yeses now on a couple of different

10 actions, but we haven't decided on anything

11 yet.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Does Historic have

13 to sign-off on the side of the building on

14 Swann Street as well as the front of the

15 building?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Have they signed-off

18 on the sign that you are going to have on the

19 side of the building saying Swann Dive?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, they

21 have no problem with signage on the side, the

22 Swann side of the street, if that's what you



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 290

1 are asking.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Have they been shown

3 this, what you are going to be putting there?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

5 Currently, we don't have -- I mean, I'm

6 speaking with graphics designers who again

7 live in the neighborhood, but currently, we

8 haven't employed anybody.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, just so the

10 Board understands, you have got -- you said at

11 the ANC meeting that you had zero experience

12 operating restaurants and bars, right?

13             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

14 Experience is not an issue or a protestable

15 issue or not appropriateness.  So if you've

16 got to have experience, then I guess the

17 Clyde's Group would never have gotten their

18 license or the Marriotts never would have got

19 their license.  They didn't have experience

20 when they started, so I don't think that's an

21 issue to be brought up.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it is
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1 an issue that I noticed that was in the

2 protest.  So what is the relevance?

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, the relevance

4 is, for example, when we met with the Bar

5 Charley people when they applied for their

6 application, they were experienced operators.

7 So we were able to talk to them.  They knew

8 what they were doing.  They knew what their

9 place was going to look like and we were able

10 to reach an accommodation.

11             We haven't been able to do that

12 here, because this person has no experience

13 whatsoever in ever operating a bar or a

14 restaurant.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

16 going to overrule the objection.  I think it

17 is relevant certainly to a limited extent with

18 respect to security and impacts on the

19 neighbors.  So did you ask?  Did you ask?

20             MR. MICHAUD:  You stated at the

21 ANC meeting you have zero experience operating

22 a restaurant or bar, right?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I think

2 I have extensive experience operating or

3 maintaining personnel.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  But you said at the

5 ANC meeting that you had zero experience

6 operating restaurants or bars, right?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I think

8 we are just going to have to disagree.  I

9 mean, if you don't think that, you know,

10 maintaining a division of 120 people operating

11 eight nuclear reactors counts as experience,

12 then we're going to have to just disagree.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  I guess.  But that's

14 not --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

16 your answer.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  -- experience

18 operating restaurants and bars, is it?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

20 are not -- you can't argue with the witness.

21 That's his answer.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  You have never run a
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1 bar, restaurant or nightclub, right?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  You never worked as

4 a waiter or a bartender in an establishment

5 like that, have you?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  You have never

8 worked in retail, right?

9             MR. PASCAL:  Again, I'm going to

10 continue this  objection, because the issues

11 are appropriateness and not whether he has

12 ever been a waiter.  And again, I'll refer you

13 to the gentleman that came out of Georgetown

14 University with no experience and they started

15 the Clyde's Group.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

17 think, Mr. Michaud, you have kind of made your

18 point.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

21 any more questions?

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Let me withdraw that
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1 last question.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  You are not a

4 demographer or an economist or social senator

5 or a statistician, right?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I suppose

7 not.  By education, no.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  So materials you

9 shared in your exhibits about tax assessments

10 and demographics are only from the reports you

11 found, right?  You haven't done any of your

12 own research on that?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  That was my

14 own research.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  When did you look at

16 those the first time?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't say

18 with certainty.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, the ones that

20 we have seen are dated -- one was dated 7/22

21 and another one was dated 8/5, which your

22 lawyer said was just recently printed out.
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1 Did you see these documents before you printed

2 them out on July the 22nd, which was the

3 earliest one?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  If you are

5 asking if I looked this up before I presented

6 the information to my attorney, the answer is

7 yes.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  And when did you

9 present the information to your attorney?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't say.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't say

13 with certainty.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, it was after

15 you filed --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is an

17 objection.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  -- your application,

19 wasn't it?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is an

21 objection.  Mr. Pascal objected.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  He answered already.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 296

1 He said he can't tell for certain.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  It was after you

4 hired your attorney, right?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But --

6             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are

8 pursuing --

9             MR. PASCAL:  We're talking about

10 lawyer/client privilege.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you are

12 going to pursue the question, then I'm going

13 to hear the objection.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm sorry.  What was

15 the objection?

16             MR. PASCAL:  The conversations he

17 had with his attorney are privileged matters.

18 So I mean, maybe you reframed your questions

19 when the first time he started looking at them

20 would be a better way.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm not asking him

22 about a conversation he had with his attorney.
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1 I'm trying to find out when he first looked at

2 it.  It has nothing to do with --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

4 did ask that question.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  So --

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Are you just

7 trying to determine, like ascertain whether or

8 not I did market research before I applied for

9 my liquor license?

10             MR. MICHAUD:  I want to know when

11 you first looked at these documents that you

12 have submitted into evidence here.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I mean,

14 I can't say with any certainty when I looked

15 at or found any information that I have

16 submitted today.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, you filed your

18 application in April of this year.  You hadn't

19 looked at them at the time you filed that

20 application, right?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I don't

22 believe so.  I mean, I do believe that I have.
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1 I don't know if that information would be

2 current with what it is now though.  I mean,

3 obviously, I didn't look at each individual

4 protestant before submitting the application.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm just talking --

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I didn't know

7 who that would be.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  -- about -- I'm

9 sorry, I didn't mean to cut you off.  Were you

10 finished?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm just talking

13 about the Census data and demographic profile

14 data that you submitted, which are -- my

15 copies are dated August 5th.  And then we have

16 got another copy that was served on us

17 earlier, which was dated July 22nd, I guess.

18 Just those Census information.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  You didn't look at

21 that before you filed your application, right?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did look at
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1 Census information before I filed my

2 application.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Was it this

4 information that you submitted here?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't say

6 with certainty whether or not that information

7 was the exact information I looked at back in

8 April or prior to that.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, that Census

10 information is from ZIP Code 20009.  Do you

11 know how far 20009 ZIP Code extends?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  How far does it

14 extend north?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Ballpark

16 Irving.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Irving up near

18 Columbia Heights?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Irving north,

20 Q Street south, 11th Street east and west to

21 probably Connecticut.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  We had some
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1 questions earlier about walking distance.  I

2 think the Investigator --

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Right.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  -- said that three

5 blocks is what she considered walking

6 distance.

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Right.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you consider

9 Columbia Heights to be walking distance from

10 your bar?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I don't

12 know exactly.  Obviously, this is open to

13 interpretation.  What I do consider within

14 walking distance though is, you know, U Street

15 Train Stop, Dupont Circle Train Stop, that's

16 maybe four or five blocks.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes, and during the

18 week they close at midnight, right?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I'm not -- I

20 can't speak for certainty about that.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  And you want hours

22 until 2:00 in the morning during the week?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  You started off in

3 your application asking for -- to operate

4 under the trade name Saloon 45 and now it has

5 changed to Swann Dive, right?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Why did you pick

8 dive?

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I don't

10 feel that's -- excuse me.  Well, we thought it

11 was a clever name.  We thought it, you know,

12 was indicative of what it was.  We don't

13 anticipate it being a dive bar, you know.  We

14 are going to spend a couple hundred thousand

15 dollars renovating it.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  But you understand

17 that the residents might be a little bit

18 concerned about that name?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I definitely

20 understand that.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  In fact, the

22 Webster's Dictionary defines dive in the
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1 context of a bar as shabby and disreputable

2 establishment.  Did you know that?

3             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  I don't

4 understand.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

6 Is there a question?

7             MR. PASCAL:  I mean, he is

8 testifying, you know.  If he wants to testify

9 later about the definition, let him do it, but

10 not in this form.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there a

12 question?

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes, I asked did you

14 know that.  Did you --

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I did not

16 know the Webster definition of dive, no.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  So you didn't think

18 about that when you adopted the name?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I think

20 I -- no, I did not consult Webster before I

21 picked the name.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you care how the



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 303

1 residents of Swann Street feel about a bar in

2 their block known as Swann Dive?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  Did you consult with

5 any or them before you picked that name?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  When you submitted

8 your application for a liquor license, there

9 is a lot of information and if it's not

10 correct today, right?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, moving

12 target.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  Well, for one

14 thing you said that you were going to have a

15 menu of fried foods.  Now you are not going to

16 have a kitchen, right?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  And will you not be

19 hiring a chef then?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

21 we are going to have small plates.  I am going

22 to be hiring a chef, but, you know, just for
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1 menu preparation.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  What kind of small

3 plates?  You mean peanuts and things like

4 that?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Nothing is

6 really worked out right now.  There are no

7 definitive answers I can give you.  Sorry.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  So to the extent

9 you'll be serving anything, it will just be

10 little dishes like peanuts and olives and--

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We haven't

12 decided if we are going to --

13             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  I mean,

14 ask him what he is going to serve, but don't

15 tell him what he is going to serve.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  I asked him and he

18 doesn't know.  I was just wondering if that's

19 what he had in mind.  He told me at one time

20 at a meeting that it was --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

22 objection has been sustained.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  So you also

2 say in your application that you are going to

3 -- with this nonexistent food, that you are

4 going to serve about 50 specialty craft beers,

5 mostly from local brewers, right?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  That was

7 originally, yes.  That was what went up on the

8 placards.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you identified

10 those 50 local brewers yet?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we

12 don't anticipate 50 craft beers moving on.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  So that has

14 changed?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  You will have a bar,

17 right?

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  You will have a full

20 compliment of liquor at the bar?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, this I don't
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1 understand.  You said in paragraph 15 drinks

2 and food will be provided in a quiet and

3 relaxing environment, either inside at a table

4 or outside in our sidewalk cafe.  You don't

5 plan a sidewalk cafe do you?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  The

7 application was amended.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  In the most recent

9 amendment?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Now, your lawyer

12 just told us a little while ago that the only

13 amendment that was made was the name.  So are

14 you saying that --

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I --

16             MR. MICHAUD:  -- there have been

17 other amendments?

18             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. PASCAL:  You can't

21 characterize what I said.  The application

22 speaks for itself.  He has testified it has
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1 been amended period.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  So --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll sustain.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  -- are these

5 amendments --

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

7 question?

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Are these recent

9 amendments, which I haven't see by the way,

10 that's why I'm asking you about them, do they

11 include the fact that it is no longer going to

12 be a sidewalk cafe?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Does it include also

15 that the original application said that it was

16 an application for substantial change request?

17 Was that amended also?

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  It is

19 still a substantial change.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you know what a

21 substantial change means in the context of

22 ABRA Regulations?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  There is no existing

3 license, is there?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you

6 investigated the noise that is currently

7 caused by the summer garden at Bar Charley,

8 which is setback from Swann Street about 20

9 feet?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Your summer garden

12 will be immediately adjacent to Swann Street,

13 20 feet closer than that, right?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct,

15 approximately.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  So wouldn't it make

17 sense to you that it will produce at least as

18 much and probably more noise than the Bar

19 Charley summer garden?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I would say

21 given comparable levels of people, it would

22 produce similar noise, yes.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, it's going to

2 be about the same size as their summer garden,

3 right?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:

5 Approximately, yes.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  You are not a

7 resident of this area, right?  Of the area

8 around your proposed property.

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  Other than the

11 information that you produced as Exhibit, I

12 guess it was, G, which was the property values

13 of the protestants, have you done anything to

14 determine why the property values in that area

15 increased over the years?

16             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  The

17 exhibits merely went to what they were.  I

18 didn't ask any questions of any -- beyond

19 identifying the exhibits.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Well --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Again --

22             MR. MICHAUD:  -- that may I be
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1 withdrawn?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- they are

3 not --

4             MR. PASCAL:  The exhibits are put

5 in for the purpose to show the values there

6 and the increases.

7             MR. MICHAUD:  All right.  Well, go

8 ahead.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought you

10 asked a question about did he have any reason

11 to believe that the values wouldn't increase--

12             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- to what

14 they are projected to increase to.

15             MR. PASCAL:  I'll withdraw my

16 objection then.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  So did you do

19 anything, I mean, other than what is shown in

20 those documents, which is the tax assessment,

21 to determine why the values of those

22 properties have increased?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Are you

2 asking me if I believe other businesses and

3 establishments in the area also affect your

4 property values?

5             MR. MICHAUD:  No.  I'm asking you

6 what you did to determine other than looking

7 at these assessments to determine why the

8 value of those properties have increased over

9 the years.

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I think

11 it is generally understood property values

12 increase for, you know, comparable reasons

13 everywhere.  Population increase, you know,

14 different venues moving in the neighborhood,

15 inflation, lots of various reasons.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, are you aware

17 of, for example, what was directly across from

18 that building, 25 or 30 years ago?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Are you aware of

21 what was on the corner of 18th and T Street,

22 where Lauriol Plaza is built at?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you agree that

3 conversion of a liquor store and a parking lot

4 into Lauriol Plaza might increase the values

5 of the properties in that area?

6             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  There has

7 been no foundation that Lauriol Plaza had a

8 liquor store.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

10             MR. PASCAL:  I don't understand

11 what the nature of that question leads to.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

13 Sustained.  It's 9:28.  I think you have made

14 your point on this.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  Well, as long

16 as I have made my point.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Ms. Miller, I

19 appreciate that.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you agree that if

22 people lose tenants because of your new
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1 establishment, that that decreases property

2 values?

3             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  There is

4 nothing in evidence that any tenants are going

5 to be lost because of his property.  There's

6 no testimony to that.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  You show -- your

9 plans show a main entrance on Swann Street,

10 right?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  And so people who

13 have been drinking all evening at your bar

14 will be coming out on Swann Street, right?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The entrance

16 and exit will be on Swann Street, correct.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  And garbage will be

18 stored and picked up on Swann Street, right?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  As it always

20 has been.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  But it hasn't been

22 bar garbage, has it?



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 314

1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Where will your

3 employees park?  You said you were going to

4 have five of them.  Is that right?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

6 we anticipate employing people from the

7 neighborhood.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Have you identified

9 any of those people that you intend to employ?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have any

12 plans to incorporate valet parking?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  You say in your

15 application your customers will be mostly

16 commuters.  Do you mean Metro riders?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Metro, bus,

18 foot.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  And if the Metro or

20 bus service is terminated before you close,

21 then how are those people going to get home?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I mean, I
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1 can't say how every individual that comes to

2 the bar is going to get home.  Hopefully

3 responsibly.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a

5 business plan for this establishment?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. PASCAL:  The business plan has

10 nothing to do with the appropriateness

11 standards of this hearing.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

13 subject is appropriateness.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Peace, order,

16 quiet, pedestrian/vehicular safety.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  What is the source

18 of your funding for this establishment?

19             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sustained.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  I believe that's

22 relevant.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How is it

2 relevant?

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Pardon me?

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How is it

5 relevant?

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Regulation 501.2

7 makes it relevant.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is that?

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Oh, I don't have it

10 at my fingers.  Only to say -- an applicant --

11 wait, wait.  It says "An application for any

12 license shall advise the Board in the

13 application as to the source of funds used."

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But

15 this hearing is about appropriateness.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

18 Board may --

19             MR. MICHAUD:  So somewhere you

20 have that information?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If the Board

22 is to find that, then we have it, yes.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, I

3 can't say, you know.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  I don't have it,

5 that's why I was asking.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's not

7 before the Board right at this hearing,

8 because we are looking at appropriateness.

9             MR. PASCAL:  Peace, order, quiet.

10 In any event, the Board keeps two files.  They

11 keep a private file with proprietary

12 information and they keep another file with

13 the appropriateness information.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, okay.

15 I don't even want to get into that.

16             MR. PASCAL:  So that's --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is a

18 particular hearing and it's about

19 appropriateness, peace, order and quiet.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay, fine.  Have

21 you found out where your staff is going to be

22 taking breaks?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I suppose

2 I haven't.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  I don't have any

4 further questions.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

6 questions?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead.  I'm

8 still pondering.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

10 think I heard you say that or someone said

11 that you want your place to be a neighborhood

12 place.  Maybe Sandy said it.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

15 right?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Based

18 on what I have heard so far and it sounds like

19 you don't have neighborhood support, is that--

20 do you have neighborhood support?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I would

22 say it's an unfortunate, I don't know,
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1 byproduct of our system of Government.

2 Generally, people don't show up to the things

3 that they support.  People show up to the

4 things that they don't support.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, that's

6 true.  But they also write letters or show

7 that they support somebody, especially -- I

8 mean, if I had a business coming into the

9 neighborhood, especially like a flower shop or

10 something and I really wanted it and I thought

11 it was a risk, I would personally come out and

12 support it.

13             But I want to know, you know,

14 about dealing with concepts to try to see who

15 is for it to make it something that the

16 neighbors actually might want to go to,

17 because it's not necessarily a given, but that

18 they wouldn't want to go, but like for

19 instance your menu, have you tried to -- I'm

20 not clear what -- I know you say it's a work

21 in progress.

22             Have you tried to fashion a menu
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1 that might interest the neighbors that oh,

2 that would be great, I could go there after

3 work and have a taco or something?  I mean, or

4 is it just as we have heard Mr. Michaud

5 implicate that you are just going to have

6 peanuts and it's really just going to be a

7 drinking establishment?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, that's

9 not true.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

11 what is true?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

13 at this point, you know, we are working with

14 a small space to try and utilize, you know, or

15 get the maximum out of it and, you know, until

16 we actually have concrete plans, designs, we

17 are not going to know exactly what that is.

18 We are not going to know if we can put, you

19 know, a heating element in or if -- you know,

20 it's just going to be cold dishes.  We are not

21 going to know.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But let's say
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1 it's just cold dishes, have you thought about

2 what kind of dishes?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Can

5 you elaborate?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

7 nothing is set in stone, but humus, cheese

8 plates, items like this.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

10 what's your impression of why there is

11 opposition?  I mean, we are going to hear it

12 in this hearing, but what's your impression?

13 What it is and what -- if there is anything

14 you have done to try to meet the neighbors?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I mean,

16 we have -- you know, before I even -- before

17 I had an attorney I met with Will Stephens and

18 Mike Feldstein.  We met them then.  We, again,

19 as he said, Will was nice enough to set up a

20 meeting with the neighbors, probably 20 came

21 out.

22             And you know, at the time it was,
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1 you know, to incorporate their ideas, like

2 what they actually want for the space, but it

3 just became quickly apparent that they didn't

4 want anything there.

5             And, you know, I think they listed

6 a lot of reasons today for why they believe

7 that should be the case.  So I mean, I can't

8 assume to think for them, other than what they

9 have said.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me

11 just ask you this and this is pretty

12 hypothetical considering what the architect

13 said, but if it made the neighbors feel much

14 better that the entrance would be on 18th

15 Street and the activity would be there, except

16 for the garbage or whatever, which you

17 couldn't do, you couldn't change that

18 location, was that something you are willing

19 to consider?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I would say,

21 you know, we will cross that bridge when we

22 get to it, I suppose.  You know, we would have
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1 to completely change everything.  And again,

2 I don't know if it would work.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

4 right.  Other questions?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Got some down on

6 the end.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

8             MEMBER JONES:  I'll defer to --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Mr.

10 Short?

11             MEMBER JONES:  -- Board Member

12 Short.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  Again,

14 thank you for your service.  I am absolutely--

15 I take my hat off to anybody that served.  You

16 did six years, family history, like mine, they

17 have a lot of military.

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Thank you,

19 sir.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  We thank you very

21 much for your time.

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I understand
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1 you were a fire fighter?

2             MEMBER SHORT:  33 years.

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well,

4 something I often considered doing myself.

5 Thank you.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Appreciate it.  Now

7 that we have exchanged those niceties --

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  On to

9 business.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  -- you know, you

11 mentioned alcohol being a problem when you

12 were in the military.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  We have some

15 establishments in this town that have

16 problems.  Some that don't have any problems.

17 I really would think something that would

18 really work out, and I say this really to some

19 other people in this room today, that you

20 reach out to your neighbors.

21             If you intend on really getting

22 this thing to go through, I mean, your
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1 business up and running, you need to have them

2 on your side.  Those are the taxpayers who

3 have been keeping that neighborhood up and

4 going, so a person like you could come out of

5 the military and have a chance to open up a

6 bright new business.

7             So I would think that you would

8 really want to reach out to the ANC and to a

9 person to make a better case.  I'm quite sure

10 we will be seeing you again, because I haven't

11 heard anything today that makes me think that

12 the community has embraced you any more than

13 they have before we started this hearing.

14             And businesses and residential

15 persons, they must have respect for one

16 another.  It's got to be a two-way street.  It

17 really works that way.  It sounds like the

18 flower shop had that kind of rapport and

19 whatever that beautiful young lady back there

20 was doing, you need to try some of that.

21             And then lastly, there was a map

22 that was handed out, Exhibit J, but there was
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1 also a map that was given out by the ABRA

2 person.  And the testimony was that like 33

3 different alcohol establishments in your

4 immediate area.

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Right.  Well,

6 that used a bigger range and I'm certain that

7 that was including the area north of Florida

8 Street, as including Adams Morgan.  Although

9 again, I can't remember exactly what range she

10 actually gave.

11             This map I actually got when I

12 originally filed or even before I filed the

13 application from Ms. Fletcher here.  She put

14 this together for me.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  This goes as far

16 north as California Street and as far south as

17 -- well, I guess this would be Dupont Circle

18 just above Dupont Circle.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

20             MEMBER SHORT:  And it would be

21 Connecticut Avenue to the west and it looks

22 like maybe 16th Street to the east.  And
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1 that's quite a beautiful neighborhood down

2 there.  Quite gorgeous.

3             I just would hope that you will

4 reach out to the community and see if you can

5 work some things out before you come back

6 before this Board again, so this community can

7 kind of give a buy-in.  It's got to be a two-

8 way street, at least for my vote.  I can't

9 speak for the other Board Members.  I can only

10 speak for me.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is kind

12 of the end of the road for this protest.  I

13 mean, this is the hearing.  He has reached out

14 as far as he is going to go.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And then

16 lastly --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For this one

18 anyway.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And then

20 lastly, have you notified any of your veteran

21 military guys that you are opening up, and

22 ladies, or you are proposing to?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Some of them

2 are aware, yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Who

4 else has a question?  Mr. Rodriguez?

5             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Captain, U.S.

6 Army, Vietnam.  I have done a little research

7 on my own and one of the things that -- I was

8 impressed with the data that, you know, you

9 put forth.  And that was part of

10 reconnaissance.  However, I think your

11 strongest reconnaissance and I'll pick up on

12 Board Member Short and that is that it had to

13 be strong with the community.

14             I think this community has

15 experienced a little -- you know, from the

16 Adams Morgan area and the area and the kind of

17 experience that some people have had with

18 parking and with other concerns.  So I feel

19 that possibly I'm not going to counsel you on

20 how to run your business, but certainly the

21 parking issue is very strong here, as you

22 know.
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1             The noise issue is very strong.

2 Those are two things that came out in the, you

3 know, reports.  And so, you know, you seem

4 very forthright and confident and that's good.

5 And I'm sure you can win a lot of support, you

6 know, with your positive attitude.

7             So I second, you know, Board

8 Member Short's recommendations that you

9 revisit the neighborhood that you want to

10 serve and hopefully, you know, you will find

11 some support, you know.

12             And I thank you for your service.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, thank

14 you, sir.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other

16 questions?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think I'll

18 defer to Mr. Jones.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, Mr.

20 Jones.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And then I'll

22 follow.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MEMBER JONES:  All right.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Cool.  All right.

5 So let's dig into some questions here.

6             So the Applicant J, Applicant's

7 Exhibit J, this was provided to us by your

8 counsel and you spoke to it.  Did you collect

9 this information?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  Again--

11             MEMBER JONES:  Did you get this

12 report yourself from ABRA?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What is the

15 intent of you providing this to us today?

16 What are you testifying to?  What are you

17 speaking to about the nature of this document?

18 What am I supposed to glean from this, from

19 your perspective?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

21 suppose it would just be the establishments

22 that are currently in the area.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And from

2 your perspective, how does that either work in

3 your favor or against your favor in terms of

4 peace, order and quiet in the neighborhood?

5 Are you trying to show me that there aren't a

6 lot of establishments there or are you showing

7 me that there are a lot and, therefore, it's

8 not going to be an impact to peace, order and

9 quiet.

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

11 obviously don't think that there are a lot.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So is that what

13 this is showing me?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The intended

16 nature of your operations, what is it?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, small

18 plates, quiet, relaxing atmosphere, no

19 entertainment endorsement, no music, summer

20 garden where people can just, you know, gather

21 after work for happy hour, have a drink,

22 relax.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you plan

2 to operate the full hours for which you

3 applied for?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we did

5 tell the ANC, I can't remember if it was

6 during mediation or some time thereafter, that

7 we would clip -- you know, we would be more

8 than willing to clip the outside operating

9 hours.

10             MEMBER JONES:  So your willingness

11 to do so is great.  I'm just trying to

12 understand from your standpoint how you plan

13 to operate our business, as it stands today.

14 Is that your intent to operate at the full

15 hours for which you have applied?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  From that

18 standpoint, will you have patrons in your

19 summer garden -- excuse me.  Up to what time

20 do you plan to have patrons in your summer

21 garden area?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we did
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1 apply for the maximum hours.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Which are?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  2:00 and

4 3:00.

5             MEMBER JONES:  2:00 and 3:00.  And

6 you plan to operate based on what you just --

7 what I can glean from what you just said, you

8 plan to operate in that fashion to have

9 patrons in your summer garden until 2:00 and

10 3:00 a.m.?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

12 you know, we have already told the ANC we

13 would be more than willing to, you know,

14 conform to the neighborhood standard of 11:00

15 and 12:00.

16             MEMBER JONES:  All due respect, I

17 understand that.  But you didn't come to a

18 consensus on it.  So right now, I can only

19 take from you what you are telling me you are

20 going to do.

21             So your plan right now, as you

22 indicated, was to operate to the maximum
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1 extent of the hours that you applied for and

2 you just clarified that for me that that was

3 until the max, which is 2:00 and 3:00.

4             So are you saying that you are not

5 going to have patrons in your summer garden

6 until the max hours?  And if so, what time do

7 you plan to cut off service of patrons or have

8 patrons not be in your summer garden, as you

9 project your operations going forward from

10 today?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Are you

12 asking me if we had maximum hours if you

13 actually issue me a license for maximum hours,

14 would I operate the full period of time?  Is

15 that what you are asking?

16             MEMBER JONES:  I'm asking will you

17 have patrons in your summer garden up to 2:00

18 and 3:00, as you indicated, a.m.?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  And this is

20 granted the license is issued?

21             MEMBER JONES:  Based on your

22 application.  If it's issued in accordance
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1 with what you applied for, do you plan to have

2 patrons in your summer garden area until 2:00

3 and 3:00?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

5 you know, we did tell the ANC and we are still

6 trying to work with the ANC.  I mean even

7 today, before we came in here, we were still

8 exchanging emails.  So we are very amenable to

9 reducing the outside hours.

10             MEMBER JONES:  To what?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  11:00 and

12 12:00.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So would you

14 have an issue with your license being limited

15 to 11:00 and 12:00?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

17             MEMBER JONES:  You would not?

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Would you be

20 willing to amend your application to reflect

21 that?  I'm not asking you to do so.  I'm just

22 asking you of your willingness to do so.  And



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 336

1 I'm not asking you to refer to your legal, at

2 this point.

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  You would be?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just

8 wondering --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So that's why you

10 sit down there.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.  I don't

12 know if you have a law, but I'm just feeling

13 this -- for this witness a little bit like

14 it's 9:48 and you are asking him some

15 important questions about --

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, let's

17 find out.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- changing

19 the application.  Are you all right?  Okay.

20 I just wanted to make sure.

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I'm
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1 beginning to - okay.  Okay.  Just checking.

2             MR. PASCAL:  How about his lawyer?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, Mr.

4 Jones asks some tough questions, so I just

5 wanted to make sure.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  So would you

7 like a recess?

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have

9 an idea of how long?

10             MEMBER JONES:  I'm going to be

11 here for awhile.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Awhile?  Oh,

13 then maybe we should take our break now

14 instead of later.  What do the parties want to

15 do?

16             MR. PASCAL:  It doesn't matter to

17 me.  It's whatever the Chairperson decides.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Well --

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I'm very

20 comfortable here.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. PASCAL:  We might as well
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1 maybe finish with him.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's most

3 important how the witness is, because I just

4 don't want a witness, you know, if he is

5 exhausted or starving or whatever.  Okay.  So

6 the witness has indicated that he is okay with

7 it.  Are the Board Members okay with

8 continuing, finishing this?  All right.  Thank

9 you.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If he can do it,

11 I can.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  If the lawyer

14 can do it, I can.

15             MR. PASCAL:  So far.

16             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  So you

17 did indicate that you would be willing -- I'm

18 sorry, just to make sure I'm clear, so you

19 indicated earlier that you are the sole

20 proprietor for the projected, I guess,

21 company, organization, business that is going

22 to be operating at this location?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And your

3 intent is to morph that into a different type

4 of entity.  Is that correct?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  An LLC,

6 correct.

7             MEMBER JONES:  An LLC.  Okay.

8 Will you be -- what will be your percentage of

9 that LLC?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  100.

11             MEMBER JONES:  100 percent.  So

12 you have no intent to have any partners?

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Ownership interest

15 other than your own in this entity going

16 forward?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  I ask

19 because you have often used the phrase "we"

20 and I didn't quite understand what that meant.

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well,

22 probably incidentally.  My girlfriend is in
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1 the room, so -- but legally, it would just be

2 I.

3             MEMBER JONES:  I, okay.  So you

4 are the 100 percent owner?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Whew.  Given

7 that, you -- based on your testimony you

8 indicated or maybe I misheard you, but there

9 were several exhibits that were handed up here

10 as Applicant's I, H, E, G, etcetera, that I

11 thought you indicated you kind of pulled

12 together because you took the matter very

13 seriously about opening up a liquor

14 establishment at this location.  Did I

15 misunderstand you or mishear you?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  That's

19 correct.

20             MEMBER JONES:  And the nature of

21 this information that you are collecting,

22 because of the seriousness that you took of
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1 this matter, was to help you do what?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, just

3 research the demographics of the area.  You

4 know, the cliental that I could expect to see

5 every day.  You know, the education, the

6 background.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So is it

8 fair to --

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The mode of

10 transportation, everything.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Is that -- so is it

12 fair to characterize at least part of your

13 motive was to understand the viability of this

14 type of business in this neighborhood?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Did you

17 perform any analysis related to your revenue

18 projection associated with this or how you are

19 going to maintain this business?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes, we have

21 a business plan, if that's what you are

22 asking.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And the

2 business plan depends on what in terms of

3 turnover in order for you to break even?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't speak

5 to specifics of it right now.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Did you generate

7 the business plan?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  What can you

10 convey about the nature of what you need to do

11 in order to maintain profitability within the

12 organization?  Within your business

13 operations.

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't, I

15 think, at this time provide any exact numbers

16 or values for you.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So there is

18 a big change that was usually typically very

19 relevant from a tavern operation or a

20 restaurant operation, that is the occupancy

21 level or the number of people that you expect

22 to be able to get in that location.
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Right.

2             MEMBER JONES:  So it went from a

3 number that you -- I'm not sure where you came

4 up with that number from originally, but it

5 changed significantly from that number to 32.

6 Is that correct?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  How long

9 have you known about this 32 number?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I don't know.

11 I wish my architect was still here.  Maybe, I

12 don't know, a couple of weeks.

13             MEMBER JONES:  A couple of weeks?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We only

15 recently heard from Historic, you know, in the

16 last two weeks.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Two weeks.  So what

18 impact did that have on your business plan?

19 Well, let me -- when did you come up with your

20 business plan?

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I don't know,

22 six months ago at least --
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  -- probably.

3             MEMBER JONES:  So it was prior to

4 you finding out that you would be limited to

5 a maximum number of 32 heads at any one time

6 in your establishment?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Commentary.

9 That's a fairly significant impact from my

10 limited experience, so I'm trying to

11 understand how you absorbed that impact in

12 your business plan, at this point.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones, I

14 just want to interject a question, because I

15 didn't allow, I think, cross-examination about

16 the business plan.  So if you can explain

17 maybe why it's relevant to the -- to sort of

18 quiet that --

19             MEMBER JONES:  So commentary/

20 comments.  So there was an objection raised to

21 my questions related to that, so I'm

22 challenged by the nature of your objection to
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1 it.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I

3 didn't allow counsel to ask questions.

4             MEMBER JONES:  But there was no

5 objection raised.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Jones?

7             MEMBER JONES:  But nonetheless,

8 the rationale behind it is simply if you have

9 a business plan, you plan to operate in a

10 certain way and you are promoting that as the

11 nature of which you are planning to operate

12 it, how do we understand and know that you

13 will be able to sustain the nature of the

14 operations and not have to dip into any type

15 of borderline behavior in order to maintain

16 profitability?

17             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Jones, the only

18 comment I have and with all due respect, I'm

19 concerned that some of your questions may lead

20 to proprietary information, which should not

21 be given out.  The audience here shouldn't

22 know that he is going to do a million dollars
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1 worth of business a year.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

3             MR. PASCAL:  Or half a million.

4 That's --

5             MEMBER JONES:  And I'm sure you

6 are savvy enough to object to a proprietary

7 nature of a question if it comes up.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Well, your questions

9 are leading --

10             MEMBER JONES:  Correct?

11             MR. PASCAL:  -- to that when you

12 start going, you know, why he did it.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

14             MR. PASCAL:  The fact is --

15             MEMBER JONES:  And I'm sure you

16 can object to that if a proprietary in nature

17 -- if a question comes up that is of

18 proprietary nature.  That's I think what you

19 are retaining from.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Yes, that's what I'm

21 concerned.  And but he is here tonight

22 pursuing his application, so whatever changes
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1 in the number, he is still here pursuing it.

2 He hasn't walked away from the transaction.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  So I'm

4 just trying to glean from him what the nature

5 of that impact was.

6             MR. PASCAL:  And you know, I don't

7 want to always be reluctant and give deference

8 to Board Members when they ask questions,

9 that's why I haven't said a lot, but I am

10 concerned in that area.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think what

13 I hear Mr. Pascal saying is counsel has really

14 raised on objection to Board questions because

15 normally they shouldn't for the most part.

16             So I think can we have -- so I

17 don't think we should be going down that line

18 too much, unless there is a real need to tie

19 it to --

20             MEMBER JONES:  So I provided to

21 you my rationale and reasoning for it.  Are

22 you objecting to my concern?
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, I

2 have just got to interject here and say that

3 I find Mr. Jones' line of inquiry very

4 helpful.  And for me, it says if this business

5 owner doesn't have a viable concept and hasn't

6 thought this through, I have to wonder if they

7 really understand what it takes to manage a

8 licensed establishment.

9             And so I want to find out what

10 thought this person has put into their

11 business plan, because to me that speaks

12 volumes about whether they have the ability to

13 run a viable licensed establishment.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I think Mr.

16 Jones line of questioning is very important.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand.

18 And that is related to peace, order and quiet.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It sure is.  It

20 sure is.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Because if they
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1 are not able to run a viable establishment,

2 then their lack, their inability to do that

3 can cause all kinds of peace, order and quiet

4 problems.  So --

5             MR. PASCAL:  If I may clarify, I

6 think his original -- he filed this

7 application on his own and he put 85.  You now

8 have 32 plus perhaps 36.

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

10             MR. PASCAL:  So we are not really

11 going from 85 to 32.

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It's just not

13 addressed.

14             MR. PASCAL:  We are maybe going to

15 15 persons or so, which is a big difference

16 than what is being postulated by Mr. Jones.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Well, I guess part

18 of my concern is that you are kind of

19 testifying, so these are questions that really

20 your client should be speaking to.  You are

21 telling me what he did or didn't do and his

22 rationale therefore.  I'm concerned about
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1 that.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think --

3             MEMBER JONES:  As you know, you

4 should be.

5             MR. PASCAL:  I only was mentioning

6 numbers, sir.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And did you

8 not -- because I would think that Ms. Pascal

9 may have assisted in filling out the

10 application.

11             MR. PASCAL:  No.

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

14             MEMBER JONES:  No, it's not.

15             MR. PASCAL:  He did it pro se.

16             MEMBER JONES:  That was the answer

17 to the question.

18             MR. PASCAL:  And then came to me.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

20 Okay.  So --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The licensee

22 should be responsible for his business plan.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Bottom line.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you have

4 heard the commentary and I think that the

5 middle ground then is to answer, you know, in

6 a somewhat general way, so you are not

7 divulging proprietary information, but

8 addressing Mr. Jones' and Mr. Alberti's

9 concerns with that.

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  My concern also.  I

12 would like to go on the record, my concern

13 also.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

15 need the question repeated though?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I

17 understand the question.  It's basically about

18 profitability, legal profitability with a

19 reduced capacity for patrons.

20             MEMBER JONES:  So more

21 specifically, I'm just -- how did you absorb

22 the impact in your business plan?  I don't
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1 necessarily need to know the details of what

2 you need to make on an annual basis in order

3 to keep your head above water.  I'm just

4 trying to understand how you absorbed the

5 impact of such a significant bit of news.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

7 it's not really that significant.  We predict

8 to be profitable, you know, we predicted to be

9 profitable at 85 patrons.  And we predict now

10 to be profitable with 68.

11             MEMBER SHORT:  It's not 68.  It's

12 56.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Say again?

14             MEMBER SHORT:  It would be 56.  32

15 inside and 20 some outside.

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, it's 24

17 seating and 12 outside, so standing room.  It

18 would be 36 outside.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  But you also

20 are going to be reducing because you're going

21 to put dumpsters out there, correct?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

2 second.  All right.  Let's --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones has

5 the floor right now.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Initially

8 when I filled out the application, we didn't

9 also anticipate that we were going to have

10 that entire parking spot, so, you know, we

11 only had a fraction of that parking spot,

12 because Sandy, the woman who owns it, she

13 leases the right-most spot to the tenants

14 upstairs.

15             But now, we have been given or I

16 have been given access to the entire parking

17 spot, so the outside space has grown, you

18 know, considerably since the application was

19 first filed.

20             MEMBER JONES:  May I continue?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Hopefully.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  So your original

3 business plan was dependent upon an occupancy

4 of 85?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

6             MEMBER JONES:  And your new

7 occupancy level is what, as you understand it?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  68.

9             MEMBER JONES:  68.  And that is

10 arrived at by what, aggregating what is inside

11 and outside?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is your

14 business plan in any way, shape or form

15 dependent upon your hours of operation?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Is your business

18 plan in any way dependent upon the number of

19 days a week in which you are open to operate?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Is your

22 business plan dependent upon having patrons or
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1 having the ability to use this summer garden

2 area as it is defined in the Applicant's

3 Exhibit A?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Absolutely.

5             MEMBER JONES:  What is the impact

6 of not being able to have patrons on the -- in

7 the summer garden area?  In other words, if

8 you were not approved for the summer garden

9 area, would your business remain profitable?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Why not?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  You know, for

13 a substantial portion of the year, half your

14 business would be gone.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So in this

16 instance you are saying the number of people

17 that you can have as patrons would

18 significantly impact your business?  Yes?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes,

20 obviously.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So in the

22 instance where you lose the summer garden, you
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1 are telling me the answer to the question is

2 the number of patrons significantly impacts

3 your business.  In a previous question I asked

4 you about the change in the number of the

5 occupancy, so from the 85 number down to some

6 reduced number, you are saying it wasn't that

7 big of a deal.

8             And I'm trying to understand why

9 it was a big deal -- wasn't a big deal when

10 the number went from 85 to something

11 significantly less than that, i.e., 68 or

12 whatever number you are claiming, but it is a

13 big deal from you not being able to have

14 access to the summer garden.

15             Is it something different about

16 your business plan, how you are promoting your

17 business?  What makes is such a significant

18 difference between one scenario and the other?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

20 actually didn't come here today, you know,

21 with different like contingency plans for the

22 hours of operation, you know, or days of the
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1 week or summer garden issues or not, so I

2 can't speak to how that would impact my

3 operation, but I'm certain that it would.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  But

5 you were able to -- you provided a definitive

6 response to it not being a big deal when you

7 go from 85 to 68.

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well --

9             MEMBER JONES:  And you provided a

10 definitive response when I asked about not

11 having access to the summer garden.  But they

12 were -- I didn't receive them as complimentary

13 responses.  They seemed to be in contradiction

14 to each other.  So I'm not asking you to

15 quantify it.  I'm not asking you to come here

16 with a proforma statement.  I'm just trying to

17 understand how it is in one instance how the

18 number of patrons being different is no

19 negative effect and in the other instance it

20 is a negative effect.

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, again,

22 when I originally filed the application, we
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1 didn't have the entire outside space.  So we

2 had less outside space.  Today we actually

3 have the entire -- we have access to the

4 entire space and I don't think I said that it

5 wouldn't be a big deal.

6             I mean, obviously, reducing the

7 number of patrons is going to affect your

8 profitability, you know, period even if you do

9 -- even if it's one.  But to move from 85 to

10 68 is different than moving from 68 to 32.

11             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  The nature

12 of your business, you would not be able to

13 operate your business if you didn't have

14 approval to operate the summer garden to the

15 hours that you indicated you would, which was

16 the 11:00 and 12:00?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Not in its

18 current format, no.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Is there a format

20 in which you could operate your business and

21 not have the utilization of the summer garden?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I mean,
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1 the way that this plan is formulated, you

2 know, it depends on access to the summer

3 garden.  I can't pay the rent that, you know,

4 Sandy would require if I didn't have access to

5 that space for patrons.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So

7 fundamentally you're saying not having a

8 summer garden is a non-starter for you in

9 terms of this business?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

11 wouldn't say that.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I mean, I

14 would say, you know, I would consult with

15 Sandy to see what alternatives would, you

16 know, be available.  I would --

17             MEMBER JONES:  So you would try

18 and renegotiate the terms of your lease?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It's a

20 possibility, yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you're

22 saying it is a possibility, yes?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I mean,

2 I'm saying it's a possibility.  I don't know

3 if Sandy would say it's a possibility.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  That's

5 the course of action you would take?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Talking

8 about the nature of the operations on the

9 inside of your establishment, what I'm not

10 following is you are saying you are going to

11 have food in your establishment and I'm not

12 seeing how that service takes place.

13             So would people come to the bar

14 and just grab food?  Would you have service,

15 waiters, staff?  What's your plan for that?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, you

17 know, when I applied as a 405.1, it was, you

18 know, through just consulting with people here

19 at ABRA, I didn't -- it wasn't my impression

20 that I needed to have definitive plans laid

21 out and bring before you today.  I mean --

22             MEMBER JONES:  So part of the
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1 challenge I have with that is you're saying

2 you have a business plan that promotes or

3 defines that you are going to be profitable,

4 but you don't seem to have a good handle on

5 what your expenses are going to be.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we

7 don't anticipate the food portion of the

8 operation to be, you know, a large chunk of

9 it.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  That's fine.

11 So what's your staffing?  How do you plan on

12 staffing?  How many people?  How many

13 employees?  What's the nature of the staff?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We anticipate

15 no more than a half dozen employees, intending

16 five.

17             MEMBER JONES:  So no more than

18 six?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do they --

21 would they be working in shifts?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Yes?  Okay.  So six

2 employees at any one time or a total number of

3 six employees?

4             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we

5 anticipate at no time needing more than three

6 bartenders and probably two wait staff and we

7 are always going to have a manager or myself

8 on, you know, the premises at all times.

9             MEMBER JONES:  So you have, based

10 on your account, the three bartenders, two

11 wait staff, that's five, and a manager, that's

12 six.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Do you plan on

15 having no less than six employees at all times

16 that you are in operation?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

18             MEMBER JONES:  No.  Okay.  I lost.

19 Sorry.

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  I

21 anticipate myself being the owner/operator of

22 the bar for the vast majority of the time.  I
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1 mean, I anticipate bringing on wait staff and

2 bartenders, you know, weekends and nights when

3 it is busy.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, okay.  So can

5 you help break that down for me?  So what do

6 you anticipate being your busy nights?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Thursday

8 through Sunday.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Thursday through

10 Sunday.  Okay.  And is there anything about

11 the nature of your operation that is going to

12 make it any more busy or make it more popular?

13 Are you going to offer some type of specials

14 or is it just --

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We have --

16             MEMBER JONES:  -- for people to

17 have more free time.

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  -- not, you

19 know, come up with anything yet.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So back to

21 the staffing number.  Help me.  On a Thursday

22 night, what's your staff going to look like?
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1 How many people?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:

3 Approximately, six personnel.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Six people.  Okay.

5 And it would be three bartenders, two wait

6 staff and a manager of some sort?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And they are

9 all going to be -- you said it's going to be

10 shifts, based on what you indicated earlier.

11 So would they work the whole day and then

12 another shift will come in the next day?  I'm

13 just trying to figure out how -- so where I'm

14 going with this is really just trying to

15 understand you are counting on buying or

16 having people hired from the community, right?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

18             MEMBER JONES:  So you are assuming

19 that you are going to have at least six people

20 that want to work at your establishment in

21 your community.

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  And you are

2 counting on -- I mean, I think that's what I

3 understood from your testimony.  You plan on

4 hiring people from the community to work at

5 your location.  Is that correct?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

8 counting on at least six that want to work at

9 your establishment on a full-time basis.  It

10 looks like every day that you are open for the

11 entire range of time that you are open during

12 a shift.  So you have 6 to 12 for two shifts

13 worth of people?  6 to 12 staff that are

14 employed at your location.

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we

16 don't anticipate needing, you know, a full

17 staff every night of the week.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Or you know,

20 when you actually open, which, you know, the

21 area people don't start showing up until, you

22 know, probably around 4:00.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  You know,

3 unless you are a Lauriol Plaza and then, you

4 know, you get a pretty big lunch crowd.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Well --

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  We don't

7 anticipate.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Let's just ask it

9 directly.  So you -- how are you going to

10 ensure that your staff isn't contributing to

11 the parking problem that already exists?

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again, I

13 mean, we plan on employing people who live in

14 the area.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  So do

16 you have any reason to believe based on your--

17 now, I'm looking at this exhibit that you

18 submitted and I'm looking at some of these

19 property values.

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

21             MEMBER JONES:  I don't anticipate

22 that you are going to get a whole heap, a lot
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1 of people that have houses that will work this

2 kind of money wanting to work at your

3 establishment in the roles that you

4 identified.  But I'm making a broad

5 assumption, right?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

7 agree.

8             MEMBER JONES:  So you take that

9 out of that, let's assume that that's not the

10 case.

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

12             MEMBER JONES:  I'm just trying to

13 understand, do you have knowledge of the fact

14 that you are going to be able to do that?  Do

15 you have knowledge of the fact that your

16 employees are not going to drive to your

17 establishment to work?  Are you going to make

18 that a stipulation of employment, that they

19 cannot drive?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you can't

22 guarantee that your staff isn't going to be
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1 driving to your location, correct?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I cannot.

3             MEMBER JONES:  You cannot.  Okay.

4 And you have -- you can state definitively

5 that you have made no accommodations for staff

6 to park?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Patrons.

9 You indicated that you wanted to be a

10 neighborhood establishment and you are

11 counting on people in the neighborhood to come

12 to your establishment.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have

15 any reason to believe, based on your current

16 exchange with the community as you know it,

17 that you are going to be able to get critical

18 mass to maintain profitability of your

19 establishment from the community?

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And what is

22 that?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  You know,

2 again, my interaction with Sandy, my

3 interaction with people that I do know that

4 live in the community, the -- yes.

5             MEMBER JONES:  How many people are

6 that?  You said people that you know in the

7 community that would -- are interested in

8 supporting your establishment, that you have

9 spoken to that you know, how many does that

10 constitute?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Oh, I don't

12 know.  I can't say with certainty.

13             MEMBER JONES:  More than 20?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

15             MEMBER JONES:  More than 50?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Over the

17 period of my application to today, I would say

18 yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  All right.  And is

20 that within that range of this Exhibit J?  Do

21 they all live within this range of this

22 exhibit, Applicant's Exhibit J, which is a
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1 400 --

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, they do

3 not.

4             MEMBER JONES:  They do not.  Do

5 they all live within this range of the

6 Investigator's exhibit for a 1,200 foot buffer

7 around your establishment?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, they do

9 not.

10             MEMBER JONES:  They do not.  So

11 how are you defining people that you know in

12 the neighborhood?  What is the range?  Is it

13 that live in that ZIP Code?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Oh, you mean

15 -- so you meant specifically in one of those

16 ranges?

17             MEMBER JONES:  No.  I'm asking you

18 how did you define that you said that you have

19 knowledge of people that are in the community

20 that would -- are in favor of your

21 establishment and would support it.

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Given that,

2 I'm defining community based on how you define

3 it, which I don't know what that is.  So I

4 need you to tell me how you define community.

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I have

6 spent a fair amount of time at taverns and

7 restaurants up and down 18th Street, you know,

8 well past Florida as well and spoken with

9 people in all of these establishments and they

10 do support the idea of a tavern, another

11 tavern.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So you have no

13 knowledge of those individuals actually living

14 in the community.  You just know that they are

15 patrons of establishments in the same area?

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I do

17 know people who live in the area.

18             MEMBER JONES:  And I'm asking how

19 many of those individuals that you know live

20 in the area have said they would patronize and

21 support your establishment?  Is it 20, 120?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I don't know.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  You don't know.

2 Okay.

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't

4 attest to that.

5             MEMBER JONES:  The reason why I'm

6 asking that question if you only tell me that

7 you know of 20 people that support, there

8 seems to be quite a few people here that are

9 not necessarily from that -- that are from the

10 community and do not appear to be supportive

11 of your establishment.

12             And if you only have 20 that you

13 know of to be supportive of your

14 establishment, that means in order for you to

15 get that critical mass for you to being

16 profitable, they are going to have to come

17 from somewhere else.  And that somewhere else,

18 those individuals may be driving there.  You

19 can't dictate how they get to your

20 establishment.

21             So I'm trying to understand how

22 you are communicating to me that you
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1 definitely know that the operation of your

2 establishment isn't going to contribute to the

3 already existing parking problem, based on the

4 patronage of your establishment?

5             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well,

6 obviously, I cannot give any definites about

7 it.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

9             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I mean, the

10 reality is at some point in the future,

11 somebody will drive to my establishment.  I

12 mean, that just goes without saying, but I

13 mean, I think the question is is it -- is

14 there going to be substantial amount of people

15 moving, you know, via cars to the area?  And

16 I think the answer to that is no.

17             MEMBER JONES:  And how do you get

18 to that conclusion?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Again,

20 everybody in the area moves around on foot or

21 public transportation or bike.

22             MEMBER JONES:  So no one drives--
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

2             MEMBER JONES:  -- in that area?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Obviously,

4 some people drive.

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So when you

6 make the statement that --

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The question

8 isn't does anybody drive.  The question is

9 will a majority of people not even a majority,

10 but will a sizeable portion of people actually

11 arrive at my establishment by car?  And I

12 firmly believe the answer to that to be no.

13             MEMBER JONES:  And that's based on

14 what?

15             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  On the

16 evidence presented today.

17             MEMBER JONES:  You have community

18 support for your establishment?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I think so.

20             MEMBER JONES:  And you think so

21 based on the people that you have spoken to at

22 other taverns?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Fair enough.

3 The demographic.  What's the demographic that

4 you expect at your establishment?  Age-wise,

5 sorry.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:

7 Approximately, 30s, mid-30s, early or late

8 20s.

9             MEMBER JONES:  And that is based

10 on just the makeup of the neighborhood?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Based on

12 Census data, based on, you know, physical

13 observation of comparable sites.

14             MEMBER JONES:  What about your

15 establishment is going to cater to that age

16 group?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, we are

18 going to build a quiet, relaxing atmosphere.

19 I think that's what people want after work.

20 We are catering to young professionals.

21             MEMBER JONES:  And how are you

22 catering to them, because it's a quiet place
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1 that they can come after work?

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Cocktails,

3 wine, small plates, you know, something that

4 is not going to fill you up, but --

5             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Are you

6 working full-time currently?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, this is

8 sort of my full-time job now.

9             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you are

10 not employed in any other capacity?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So this will

13 be your full-time employment?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Would you be

16 -- because of that, would you feel as though

17 you are under any pressures of any sort in

18 order to run a profitable establishment?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

20             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

21             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I feel like

22 people are -- you know, anybody, any time
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1 anybody runs their own business, they feel

2 pressure.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.  But

4 you do not have any other source of income at

5 this time?

6             MR. PASCAL:  Objection because --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  I think

8 that's --

9             MR. PASCAL:  -- you're going

10 into --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- probing.

12             MR. PASCAL:  -- he may have

13 independent wealth and that's not --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15 Exactly.

16             MR. PASCAL:  -- at issue.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I really

18 don't think that's connected enough to our

19 protest issues.  So I wouldn't want to answer

20 a question like that.  I don't think that's

21 necessary.  If you want, you know --

22             MEMBER JONES:  You will be a full-
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1 time employee of the business?  Will you be a

2 full-time employee of this business --

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  -- when in

5 operation?

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I apologize.  I'm

10 going to give you the same line of questioning

11 as Mr. Jones.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, don't be

13 repetitive though.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I am not going to

15 be --

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Okay.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- repetitive.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Please, don't

19 be repetitive.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I am not going to

21 be repetitive.  I want clarity.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Will you, please,

2 give me a chance?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  I just

4 heard you say you were going to do the same

5 thing, so I wanted to say --

6             MEMBER JONES:  He said the same

7 line of questioning.  He didn't say he was

8 going to do the same thing.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

10 only 10:19.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sir --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the

13 protestants haven't even begun their case yet.

14 So let's be a little --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, but I have

16 to make a decision and I want to --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Go ahead.  Go

18 ahead.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- make a fair

20 decision --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's right.

22 Go ahead.  Absolutely.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- for this

2 individual.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, go

4 ahead.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you

6 have been very vague about your concept.  I

7 mean, when I talk to business owners who are

8 starting businesses, especially alcohol

9 license businesses, and it's not just in my

10 role as here, but out in the community, I

11 mean, people come in and they have a concept

12 and they can convey that concept to me.

13             I mean, there is, to give you an

14 example, a place right down the street in your

15 attorney's neighborhood who came in and it was

16 -- they are called Wisdom.  And they came in

17 and, you know, they told everybody we are

18 going to have unique cocktails.  All right.

19 They had a concept.

20             It wasn't a very big place.  They

21 had a concept.  I hear no concept from you.

22 And maybe you are just not conveying it, but
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1 what is --

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

3 think --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- I need to see

5 some more meat on the bones than what your

6 concept is, other than small place, wine and

7 beer.

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

9 think --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That just doesn't

11 make it.  So help me out here.

12             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I

13 suppose I don't understand what you mean when

14 you ask for a concept then.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you going to

16 feature Italian wines?  Are you going to

17 feature California wines?  What is going to

18 make you unique?  What is going to make people

19 want to come in to your establishment?  I

20 mean, you have got to make people come in.

21 People just don't walk by and say oh, you

22 know, I like Stephens.  I'm going to go in and
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1 pay him a visit.

2             It may be all -- you might know

3 500 people in the community who like you, but

4 they are not going to stop in unless you give

5 them a reason.  What is your reason?  What

6 reason are you going to give them to come to

7 your establishment?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, right

9 now, I think it is our atmosphere.  I think

10 people in the area would appreciate that

11 atmosphere.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So how are you

13 going to --

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  It's not --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- create that

16 atmosphere?  What are you going to do to

17 create that atmosphere?

18             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, really,

19 I think we are going to focus on the summer

20 garden.  You know, we are going to bring in a

21 landscaper.  I live the idea of trees out

22 there.  You know, an enclosed, small space,
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1 you know, where people can lounge in the city.

2 I think people would like that concept.  And

3 I know people would come.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Now, I'm going to

5 go back to your revenue projections, your

6 business plan, okay, because you were not --

7 and I don't want dollar amounts.

8             You started off with a projection

9 of 85 people and then all of a sudden you were

10 hit with that bad news that, you know, you are

11 not going to be able to support that.  And

12 according to my calculations, you took a 20

13 percent hit.  What does that mean in terms of

14 -- relatively.  I don't care about dollars.

15 Relatively, what -- how did that affect your

16 profitability, your gross income, however, you

17 want to think about it, how does it affect it

18 relatively?

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, a lot

20 of things changed from that 85 to the 68.

21 Again, you know, we anticipated or I

22 anticipated being able to put a kitchen in
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1 there, but that changed.  You know, we only

2 anticipated being able to use two-thirds of

3 the parking lot, that changed.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, but --

5 okay.  But the parking lot only affected the

6 number of people.  Starting off with the 85,

7 you're down to 68.  So you can't blame -- I

8 mean, I don't know how -- I don't see how the

9 parking lot affects anything other than the

10 number of people.

11             All right.  Now, not ever having a

12 kitchen --

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  That's --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me finish.

15 Not ever having a kitchen affects your

16 profitability.  So I'm assuming that it's not

17 a straight 20 percent, because now you are

18 telling me you assumed you were going to have

19 a kitchen and how you are not.  So --

20             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  We --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- give me some

22 more specifics here, I mean.
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Originally,

2 the plan with a full kitchen was more costly.

3 I mean, to actually --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Build-out, but in

5 terms of revenue.  Revenue stream.  I'm

6 talking about revenue stream.

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I mean,

8 there is a trade-off, too, between having a

9 full kitchen and having, you know, a place for

10 patrons to actually be able to sit.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But you said, you

12 represented to us that -- or at least your

13 architect, and you haven't contradicted him,

14 that originally you thought you were going to

15 have space for 85 people.  I don't care

16 whether you had a kitchen or not and now you

17 are telling us that you are only going to have

18 space for 68 people.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  So that

21 affects your revenue.  How did it affect your

22 revenue stream?
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, it went

2 down, but it didn't go down, I think, by the

3 size that you believe it to just because a lot

4 of different things changed in that same

5 period of time.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Be more

7 specific.  Tell me what things changed and how

8 they affected it and, you know, how far off am

9 I?

10             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The

11 addition --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can this be

13 the end of this line of questioning?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please, this is

15 important to me, Ms. Miller.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But he

17 has answered this a few times.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, he hasn't.

19             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I think this

20 is important.

21              (Simultaneous Speaking)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  He has not
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1 provided --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  About his --

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  The

4 addition --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He's talking

6 about a lot --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- specificity.

8 He has not provided specificity that, I think,

9 Mr. Jones was interested in nor I am

10 interested in.  And I'm trying to get to that.

11 If he can't do it, then I will drop this line

12 of questioning, but, please.

13             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.  The

14 addition of a kitchen, you know, adds a lot of

15 extra costs.  You know, to actually just run

16 a business model with small plates, you know,

17 reduces a lot of that.  And it, you know,

18 frees up more capacity for refrigeration.  It

19 frees up capacity for patrons.

20             I mean, a lot of things actually

21 changed.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So what
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1 was the -- so you got rid of the kitchen.  So

2 what kind of reduction was that in cost?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I can't say

4 with exact and specifics right now.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  One more time.

6 You put together a business plan?

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Correct.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you

9 reevaluate the business plan when you got your

10 numbers and the changes happened?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I have.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great.  But you

13 don't -- and you are the business owner?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you have

16 anyone else helping you with that?

17             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you are

19 completely on -- I mean, you may consult with

20 other people, but you are the point person,

21 right?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you don't

2 have any recollection sitting here?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Well, I don't

4 have exact statistics or figures.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, give me

6 something.

7             MR. PASCAL:  He's profitable.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  I'm

9 sorry.  I know it's getting late, but we can't

10 have outbursts.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I don't

13 think he came --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- here to

16 talk about --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- you have --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- his

19 business plan.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- satisfied my

21 curiosity.  Thank you.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any
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1 other?  I hope there aren't any other Board

2 questions, but are there?  It's 10:26.  All

3 right.  But the parties are entitled to --

4             MR. PASCAL:  May I just ask one

5 question?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  You may

7 because you are entitled to ask questions of

8 Board questions.

9               REDIRECT EXAMINATION

10             MR. PASCAL:  Mr. Stephens, with

11 this reduced size, do you still feel you will

12 be profitable and be able to succeed in your

13 business?

14             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

16             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  With the

17 current lease as it is, yes.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are

20 entitled to questions of Board questions.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Just a couple.

22 Thank you.
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1                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

2             MR. MICHAUD:  How many people who

3 work at Lauriol Plaza live in the

4 neighborhood?

5             MR. PASCAL:  Objection to that.

6 There is no way --

7             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I have no

8 idea.

9             MR. PASCAL:  -- no predicate that

10 he would have on that.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, it's part of

12 the business plan in saying that people --

13             MR. PASCAL:  He has no knowledge.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that a

15 question on a Board question?

16             MR. MICHAUD:  No.  It's --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  You have

18 to -- your questions have to relate to Board

19 questions, at this point.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  It relates

21 specifically to questions that were asked of

22 him.  Sorry, there is no --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones,

2 what question does it relate to?  How many

3 employees work at Lauriol Plaza?

4             MR. MICHAUD:  He asked him where

5 he was going to get his employees from the

6 neighborhood and he specifically asked him

7 about the cost of the housing in the

8 neighborhood and I'm asking him now how many

9 employees, how many people who work at Lauriol

10 Plaza and these other bars in the area live in

11 the neighborhood.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know --

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Because that's one

14 of the predicates for his testimony.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And others.

16 What's your question?  How many at Lauriol

17 Plaza work in the neighborhood?

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes, live in the

19 neighborhood.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you know

21 the answer to that question?

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, he ought --
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1             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I do not know

2 the answer to how many people work at Lauriol

3 Plaza and live in, I guess, what defines the

4 neighborhood.  No, I don't.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  And you don't know

7 that about Bar Charley either?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I don't.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  And you don't know

10 that about Rebellion?

11             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I don't.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.  That's

13 it.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  That finishes

16 our case and we close.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

18 very late now.  All right.  Let me just get a

19 feel from the parties.  I was going to give

20 you all about a 20 minute break to go get

21 something.  Too much?  15?

22             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  No, I mean,
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1 we can --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five?

3             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  -- go with

4 five.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Five.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five?  And

7 are you all okay to continue?

8             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Yes.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Going on at

10 this hour?  You prefer to do that than be

11 rescheduled, I assume.  Okay.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  All of our witnesses

13 are here.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

15             MR. MICHAUD:  We will just get

16 them on and off as soon as possible.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You only want

18 five minutes?  You don't want to get a cup of

19 coffee or something like that?

20             MR. MICHAUD:  No.  We don't.  I

21 don't want any.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,
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1 I want a break.

2             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  I need five

3 minutes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, we need

5 five minutes.

6             MR. DAVID STEPHENS:  Just to get a

7 cup with some water.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

9 minutes?  All right.  Let's do 10 minutes,

10 because five minutes is rushed.  All right.

11 We'll be back at 10:40.

12             (Whereupon, the above-entitled

13 matter went off the record at 10:29 p.m. and

14 resumed at 10:47 p.m.)

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We are

16 back on the record.  We will move forward with

17 the case.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Our first witness is

19 Eleanor Collinson.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait. I don't

21 know if they can hear you.  You know, the mike

22 is on the table.
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1             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes, you

2 probably should sit down.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Our first witness is

4 Eleanor Collinson.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

6 going to swear you in.

7 Whereupon,

8                 ELEANOR COLLINSON

9 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

10 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

11 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

12 testified as follows:

13             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes, I do.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

15 Thank you.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Could we have a time

17 report?

18             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  All right.

19 So the licensee has 21 minutes remaining.  The

20 protestants have 43 minutes remaining.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  All right.  Thank

22 you.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  So you're set.

2                DIRECT EXAMINATION

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Ms. Collinson, could

4 you --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, I'm

6 sorry.  Could you identify the witness again?

7             MR. MICHAUD:  Eleanor Collinson.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you.

10             MR. MICHAUD:  Could you introduce

11 yourself to the Board, please?

12             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.  Thank you

13 for sticking through this this evening.  I am

14 a resident in The Cygnet Condominium Complex,

15 which is at the corner of 18th and Swann.  My

16 unit occupies the first floor windows that are

17 facing onto Swann, so when I am sitting in my

18 living room, I am gazing upon the parking lot

19 of Sandy's Flowers.  I have occupied that unit

20 for four years with my wife.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  So do you have a

22 statement that you want to make today?
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes, thanks.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  Could you do that,

3 please?

4             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.  So I think

5 it is important that we have a reflection of

6 the diversity of the neighborhood in Swann.

7 There are elders aging-in-place that you will

8 hear from this evening and also working

9 professionals and young families in the

10 community as well.

11             As I said, I have been in the

12 neighborhood for about four years.  I go to

13 virtually every business up and down the 18th

14 Street Corridor with my wife.  I frequent Bar

15 Charley and Rebellion and Larry's Lounge and

16 I went over to Lauriol Plaza once, didn't like

17 the food that much, but I am definitely

18 actively involved in the local businesses.

19             And I also really appreciate the

20 businesses that are open to me and my family

21 during regular hours during the day.  So I see

22 the cleaners.  There is a grocery store.
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1 There is a watch repair place next door that

2 I have used once before.  There is City Dogs.

3 I take my dog to virtually every week, Doggie

4 Style.  So I think it's just important to

5 realize that it's a neighborhood with lots of

6 diversity in businesses, not just taverns.

7             Apart from the fact that I am

8 closest in proximity to the proposed tavern,

9 I wanted to speak a little bit about the issue

10 with the intersection at Swann and 18th,

11 because as I said I'm sitting in my living

12 room and I look out the window, I can see the

13 backup of cars mostly on weekend nights trying

14 to find parking in our neighborhood to

15 frequent all of the restaurants and bars.

16             It is incredibly tight parking.

17 My wife and I move our car for street sweeping

18 at 8:00 a.m. -- well, 4:00 p.m., that's the

19 only times that we can find parking is at 8:00

20 a.m. and 4:00 p.m.

21             I have not kept a car in the

22 neighborhood for about three years and my
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1 father passed away last year and I inherited

2 his car.  We are heavily considering whether

3 to keep a car in the neighborhood, because it

4 is so difficult to find parking.

5             We don't have dedicated spaces.

6 The majority of the residents in the apartment

7 complexes along Swann do not have dedicated

8 spaces.  The private homeowners do have some

9 alley parking and they will describe the

10 challenges that they have in moving their cars

11 from alley to street.  But the apartment

12 dwellers are all using street parking.

13             What I'm also concerned about with

14 the intersection between 18th and Swann is the

15 distracted driving that frequently takes place

16 when people are attending the restaurants and

17 bars.  They frequently drop-off passengers or

18 are double parked trying to have people come

19 in and out of their cars or drop-off for

20 valet.

21             There are many times when I am

22 walking with my dog where I am waiting for at
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1 least five cars to acknowledge my right-of-way

2 to cross the street on 18th.  That is not even

3 Swann, that's just to cross 18th Street.

4             I have a great deal of concern

5 about the proposed tavern and what I

6 understand from reviewing versions of the

7 plan, which I know are being revised and are

8 somewhat difficult to depend on, but the idea

9 that there are going to be patrons coming in

10 or out of the establishment on Swann Street

11 makes me deeply concerned about the amount of

12 distracting driving.

13             It's a residential street.  18th

14 Street has lots and lots of pedestrians.  It's

15 a major walkway up into Adams Morgan.  And

16 there is plenty of reasons why people are

17 walking up and down the street, regardless of

18 whether they are frequenting the businesses

19 along that block.

20             But the block of Swann Street has

21 been consistently residential.  There are

22 young families.  There are elders aging-in-
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1 place and other people that are trying to

2 maneuver that street.  It's not the wide

3 sidewalks that we have on 18th Street.  They

4 are actually much more narrow with tree boxes

5 and other types of obstructions.

6             So I'm really concerned about the

7 increase in pedestrian traffic and the safety.

8 I think that having a tavern in that location

9 would result in increased driving traffic,

10 increased pedestrian traffic, would require a

11 four-way stop sign at some point in order for

12 there to be safety and increased lighting.

13             I don't think that the revenue

14 that we would generate from this size of

15 business would really necessitate the amount

16 of infrastructure investment that would be

17 necessary to preserve the safety of the

18 neighborhood.

19             I would really love to see a

20 different business go into Sandy's.  It's sad

21 to see an empty business right across the

22 street.  I got married last fall and I thought
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1 about contacting Sandy's for flowers, but I

2 didn't see that it was operating.

3             I think that a daytime business

4 would be a perfect fit for the neighborhood,

5 but I do not think a tavern is appropriate.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

8 Do you have any other questions for her?

9             MR. MICHAUD:  No, I don't.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And cross?

11                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

12             MR. PASCAL:  Would it be fair to

13 say that the bulk of the traffic in the area

14 is up and down 18th Street?

15             MS. COLLINSON:  It's both up and

16 down 18th Street and along the side streets as

17 people struggle to find parking.  The majority

18 of the park spaces on Swann Street on a given

19 weekend late are out-of-state parkers who are

20 coming into our neighborhood to go to

21 businesses.

22             MR. PASCAL:  But is there a lot of
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1 heavy parking?  I mean, the traffic on Swann

2 Street is nowhere near what the traffic is on

3 18th Street.

4             MS. COLLINSON:  At 9:00 p.m. on a

5 Friday night, there are usually two to three

6 vehicles trying to maneuver out onto 18th

7 Street in either direction or across the way

8 into finding more parking on the 1800, 1900

9 Block of Swann Street.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Two or three

11 vehicles?

12             MS. COLLINSON:  Two to three

13 vehicles, sometimes three depending on again

14 the time of night.

15             MR. PASCAL:  Have you ever had any

16 experience since you have been there with a

17 new business, a new tavern coming into the

18 neighborhood?

19             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes, I have.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Which one was that?

21             MS. COLLINSON:  Rebellion and Bar

22 Charley.  And before that it was Mum Mum,
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1 before Rebellion it was called Mum Mum.  And

2 I have been to all of those businesses.

3             MR. PASCAL:  What's the nature of

4 the patrons in those businesses?

5             MS. COLLINSON:  It has fluctuated

6 from the day of opening to the current state

7 of the business and I think it's fair to say

8 that that's true virtually in any tavern.

9             I would say that with Bar Charley,

10 in particular, it is drawing more and more

11 out-of-state visitors.

12             MR. PASCAL:  Do many of the people

13 in your neighborhood walk to work and walk to

14 their shopping?

15             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

16             MR. PASCAL:  Do you have any

17 reason to believe that people wouldn't be

18 walking to this establishment?

19             MS. COLLINSON:  I believe that the

20 immediate environment has plenty of options,

21 so I can't guarantee that the business would

22 be supported by the neighborhood.
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1             As I said, the majority of patrons

2 going to Bar Charley are from out-of-state.

3 The same with Lauriol Plaza.

4             MR. PASCAL:  So if there is some

5 overflow, they would have a place to go?

6             MS. COLLINSON:  From out-of-state

7 with their vehicles parked in our

8 neighborhood.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I'm just talking in

10 general in the neighborhood.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  And I'm talking in

12 general about the neighborhood and the lack of

13 parking.

14             MR. PASCAL:  I have nothing

15 further.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.  Board questions?  Mr. Alberti?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry, I

19 didn't catch your name.

20             MS. COLLINSON:  Sure.  It's

21 Eleanor.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Eleanor.  Do you
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1 have a last name?

2             MS. COLLINSON:  Collinson.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.

4 Collinson?  What was it Collinson?

5             MS. COLLINSON:  Collinson.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Collins, okay.

7 Ms. Collins.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Collinson.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So --

10             MS. COLLINSON:  Close.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry.

12 Collins?

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Collinson.

14             MS. COLLINSON:  Collinson.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm sorry.

16             MS. COLLINSON:  That's okay.  I

17 know it's a late night for you guys.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll use that as

19 an excuse, it's late.  All right.

20             So I'm trying to understand your

21 objections here. You seem to be saying that,

22 you know, a retail business would be great
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1 there.  But what I'm also hearing from you,

2 and maybe I'm mishearing, is that you would

3 object to any alcohol licensed establishment

4 in that location.  Is that correct?

5             MS. COLLINSON:  I certainly would

6 object to an alcohol-based establishment with

7 outdoor seating.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So you would

9 object to a restaurant?

10             MS. COLLINSON:  I would object to

11 late night service of alcohol on the street.

12 It's -- there is no buffer right now.  All

13 there is is a chain link like preventing

14 people from parking at that lot.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So I'm confused,

16 because you talk about transportation, but

17 then you -- so what is your -- but you are

18 opposed to people selling alcohol outside.

19 Why?

20             MS. COLLINSON:  As I just said, I

21 think that the important thing in the

22 neighborhood to recognize is the support of
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1 businesses that we can accommodate with the

2 parking that we have available.

3             So if we have another late night

4 establishment that is drawing out-of-state

5 visitors into our neighborhood, we are

6 crowding out the ability to accommodate them

7 with parking.

8             I have not talked about, and I

9 expect my neighbors will talk about, the sound

10 implications, the trash implications, the

11 public urination.  I have witnessed two car

12 crashes, three bike accidents and three

13 instances in which pedestrians have thrown

14 punches at each other outside of my window.

15             I'm not talking about that with

16 you because I --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If this was a

18 fast food carryout with an alcohol license,

19 would you be okay with that?

20             MS. COLLINSON:  Can you repeat

21 your question, sir?  I'm hearing impaired.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If it was just
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1 simply a dining establishment with alcohol

2 license, would you object?

3             MS. COLLINSON:  I honestly did not

4 consider that, because there is no kitchen in

5 that space.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not --

7             MS. COLLINSON:  If they want to

8 install a kitchen --

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- talking --

10             MS. COLLINSON:  -- and serve as a

11 restaurant --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's not my

13 question.  That's not my question.  So you

14 have no opinion?  Is that what you are telling

15 me?

16             MS. COLLINSON:  I don't think that

17 that space should be operating as a business

18 beyond the hours of a restaurant.  So I'm

19 objecting to --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Beyond what

21 hours?

22             MS. COLLINSON:  -- the --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Beyond

2 what hours?

3             MS. COLLINSON:  I'm objecting to

4 the tavern distinction.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So beyond what

6 hours?

7             MS. COLLINSON:  The hours of the

8 other restaurants in the neighborhood would be

9 adequate.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Bar Charley?

11             MS. COLLINSON:  Does it have a

12 tavern or a restaurant license?

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Bar Charley is--

14             MS. COLLINSON:  Because they have

15 tried to extend --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- a restaurant

17 license.

18             MS. COLLINSON:  -- its hours.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think Bar

20 Charley has a restaurant license.  Does that

21 make a difference?  Bar Charley is a

22 restaurant so is Lauriol Plaza, so is Miriam's
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1 Bistro.

2             MS. COLLINSON:  I'm aware of all

3 the taverns --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  They are

5 not taverns.  They are restaurants.

6             MS. COLLINSON:  -- in existence.

7 And I will say to you that I think beyond me,

8 the remaining members of the protesting

9 parties are concerned about trash.  They are

10 concerned about noise.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  Let them

12 speak for themselves.

13             MS. COLLINSON:  Okay.  Fine.  They

14 are concerned about trash.  They are concerned

15 about --

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MS. COLLINSON:  -- noise.

18             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We are going

20 to hear what -- I understand.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait, wait.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I heard Mr.
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1 Pascal say that she is telling what we are

2 going to hear the others say firsthand and we

3 should hear what they are concerned about from

4 them.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I didn't

6 ask that.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is she

8 concerned about?

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And so she is --

10 I'm ignoring it because she is being non-

11 responsive to my question, so --

12             MS. COLLINSON:  I'm being

13 responsive to your question, sir.  I have been

14 waiting outside of this space for five hours

15 to come and speak to you.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, I understand

17 that.

18             MS. COLLINSON:  I have missed

19 work.  My wife is at home my dog with her

20 eyeball removed from surgery.  I mean --

21              (Simultaneous Speaking)

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I wasn't trying
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1 to --

2             MS. COLLINSON:  I mean, please.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Collinson, I

4 wasn't trying --

5             MS. COLLINSON:  Please have some

6 patience.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I did ask you --

8             MS. COLLINSON:  I said if they

9 could put in a kitchen and have --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You stated --

11             MS. COLLINSON:  -- a restaurant.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's step

13 back.  You made the statement that it would be

14 okay if they operated at the hours of the

15 other restaurants in the neighborhood.  And I

16 wanted to make sure I understood you, because

17 Bar Charley is operating until 2:00 and 3:00

18 in the morning and I'm not sure what they are

19 operating, but I believe they are operating --

20             MS. COLLINSON:  They are not

21 operating until 3:00 in the morning.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  They are not?
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  No.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Indoors?  Inside?

3             MS. COLLINSON:  No.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm

5 mistaken then.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What about

8 Lauriol Plaza?

9             MS. MINDEL:  Who?

10             MS. COLLINSON:  Lauriol Plaza

11 doesn't operate until 3:00 in the morning.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  What's

13 their hours?

14             MS. COLLINSON:  And they close

15 their outdoor patio space, I believe, at

16 midnight.

17              (Simultaneous Speaking)

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So --

19             MS. COLLINSON:  So again, if you

20 are going to have --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- since I don't

22 know the hours --
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  -- the majority

2 of -- all of them seating outside.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So tell me, what

4 are the hours?

5             MS. COLLINSON:  For Lauriol?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  What are the

7 hours that you think would be okay for you for

8 them to operate?

9             MS. COLLINSON:  11:00 week nights,

10 midnight weekends.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Indoors?

12             MS. COLLINSON:  There is no indoor

13 space if they put a kitchen in there.  Have

14 you walked through their space?  Have you seen

15 the floor plans?

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I have no

17 further questions.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.

19             MEMBER SHORT:  Good evening, Ms.

20 Collinson.  Sorry about the late hour and

21 thank you for staying five hours to testify.

22             How many years have you lived in
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1 this community?

2             MS. COLLINSON:  In this community,

3 meaning this specific neighborhood or in

4 Washington, D.C.?

5             MEMBER SHORT:  In this

6 neighborhood.  The neighborhood that you are

7 in now that you are here for the protest.

8             MS. COLLINSON:  Four years, as I

9 said.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  How many

11 years have you lived in Washington, D.C.?

12             MS. COLLINSON:  Eight.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Eight years?

14             MS. COLLINSON:  Um-hum.

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Now, would you say

16 you saw two different restaurants or bars open

17 up since you have been there?  What would you

18 -- how would you equate the peace, order and

19 quiet before and then after those businesses

20 moved in?

21             MS. COLLINSON:  It's significant,

22 sir.
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  What impacts have

2 there been?  Negative, positive, what kind of

3 impact has it had on you and the community?

4             MS. COLLINSON:  Well, the positive

5 to be perfectly fair with you is that I have

6 more choices as a consumer walking through my

7 neighborhood.

8             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.

9             MS. COLLINSON:  The negative is

10 the increase in foot traffic, the increase in

11 inebriation, the increase in parking demands

12 and the increase in noise.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  So you have a

14 balance?  You have the positive because you

15 have more choices and then you have the

16 negative and the disturbances because of it.

17             MS. COLLINSON:  Right.  And I am

18 coming to you today because I feel that we

19 have well-exceeded the number of choices we

20 need for this neighborhood.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  I don't

22 think you were here, because you have been out
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1 in the hallway, but there is a term that was

2 called over-saturation.  Do you understand

3 what that is?

4             MS. COLLINSON:  Absolutely and I

5 think we are there.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  You do think --

7             MS. COLLINSON:  Absolutely.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- the community

9 is -- okay.  That's all I have.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11 Others?  Mr. Jones?

12             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

13 Chair.  Just I'm trying to zero in on what

14 your specific issues are, so I apologize if

15 there is any inconvenience.

16             MS. COLLINSON:  No, not at all.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Specifically, would

18 you have an issue with this operation if it

19 didn't have a summer garden?  So everything is

20 the same with how you understand it to be

21 operating with the exception that there is no

22 summer garden.  So no patrons outside.  No
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1 alcohol service outside.  Everything is

2 contained indoors from the standpoint of

3 alcohol service.

4             MS. COLLINSON:  I would not take

5 issue with that.  I can't imagine how the

6 business would be successful without using the

7 outdoor space.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

9             MS. COLLINSON:  But I would not

10 take issue with an indoor operation.

11             MEMBER JONES:  You wouldn't have

12 an issue regardless of whether they were

13 serving alcohol or not, if it was contained

14 inside, you would be okay with it?

15             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

16             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  You

17 mentioned the, I think you mentioned and

18 correct me if I'm wrong), ingress and egress

19 to the establishment would be from the Swann

20 Street door.  Would you have an issue with

21 that?

22             MS. COLLINSON:  I don't have issue
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1 with there being a door, because I don't think

2 one exists.  I understand it to be a plan in

3 which they would draw a perimeter along the

4 parking lot and create a hostess stand and

5 people would be walking in and out of that

6 hostess stand, which would be on the Swann

7 sidewalk.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Maybe I -- I

9 can't find the exhibit.

10             MS. COLLINSON:  And again --

11             MEMBER JONES:  Oh, here it is.

12             MS. COLLINSON:  -- I apologize.

13 There have been multiple versions of his plan.

14             MEMBER JONES:  No.

15             MS. COLLINSON:  And so if I'm

16 misrepresenting, it's only out of my

17 misunderstanding.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Completely

19 understand.  So there is an exhibit, which you

20 don't have the luxury of seeing, but in that

21 exhibit there is an ingress and egress into

22 the establishment, into the inside of the
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1 establishment from Swann Street.

2             Assuming that that is what they

3 ended up implementing, would you have a

4 concern --

5             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes, I would.

6             MEMBER JONES:  You would, okay.

7             MS. COLLINSON:  Absolutely.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Can you speak to

9 that concern, just to make sure I'm clear?  I

10 think you have spoken to it briefly before.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

12             MEMBER JONES:  I just want to make

13 sure I'm on the same page.

14             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.  So again,

15 that is a pedestrian drop-off interaction on

16 that intersection.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

18             MS. COLLINSON:  Where there is

19 already a stop sign.  And assuming that it's

20 the door that I think it is, it's past the

21 stop sign, so the car will stop at the stop

22 sign, roll through, will drop-off a pedestrian
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1 or be backed up dropping pedestrians, so the

2 acknowledgement of the stop sign and for

3 pedestrians walking up 18th Street and they

4 are trying to determine if the driver on Swann

5 actually saw them or not will become

6 increasing more confusing.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  And have you

8 -- I know this place isn't in operation, so

9 I'm asking from a general neighborhood

10 standpoint, have you witnessed poor driving

11 habits exhibited by patrons of establishments

12 in that neighborhood?

13             MS. COLLINSON:  Absolutely.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So from your

15 standpoint, it's not unreasonable to assume

16 that if this establishment was in operation,

17 that you could expect to see those types of

18 driving behaviors associated with the patrons

19 coming to this establishment?

20             MS. COLLINSON:  Absolutely.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Are you

22 concerned about the fact that this
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1 establishment may draw patrons to it that

2 would be driving to the establishment?

3             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Do you have

5 reason to believe, based on your experience

6 with Bar Charley and I think Rebellion were

7 the two establishments that you referenced

8 that opened while you were living there, can

9 you point to firsthand knowledge of how their

10 operation impacted, based on your observation

11 the parking in your neighborhood?

12             MS. COLLINSON:  So Lauriol has a

13 valet.  I have never seen valet parking for

14 Rebellion or for Bar Charley.  They have no

15 dedicated parking facility associated with

16 them.  I regularly see people dropped off.

17             Now, granted, UberX is a regular

18 car.  It's hard to tell if someone is going to

19 turn around and park in your neighborhood or

20 not, but I will say to you that I have seen

21 increased volume in the amount of cars

22 circling through my neighborhood searching for
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1 parking, the propensity to leave the

2 establishment, open your windows and throw up

3 your music at 2:00 in the morning leaving our

4 neighborhood and people walking through the

5 residential blocks to return to their vehicles

6 inebriated, shouting and yelling.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  For you --

8             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

9             MEMBER JONES:  -- the overall

10 hours of operation for the inside of the

11 establishment, is there any benchmark or

12 threshold that you would be comfortable with

13 setting?  Are you okay with them having full

14 hours for the inside with alcohol service to

15 the full extent of the law or would you be

16 more comfortable if they were different in

17 some way?  And if so, what way?

18             MS. COLLINSON:  I mean truthfully,

19 I'm not wild about the idea of a tavern being

20 there.

21             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

22             MS. COLLINSON:  I'm trying to be
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1 understanding about what the applicant is

2 trying to accomplish.  I'm trying to imagine

3 what a successful business would look like and

4 that they would stick around and be a part of

5 our neighborhood.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

7             MS. COLLINSON:  I can't see them

8 being successful with only indoor operations.

9 There is not enough square footage for that to

10 be real.  That said, if they had a business

11 model and plan that would only exist indoors,

12 I would be perfectly fine with that, so long

13 as we understood what the noise mitigation

14 plan was for people coming in and out of the

15 bar and I have no idea about the structure of

16 the inside, because we have only been talking

17 about the outside.

18             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.  So you

19 would have no issue with full hours for the

20 inside of the establishment operation, outside

21 of your reservations that you have mentioned

22 on the record in terms of it being a tavern-
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1 type establishment anyway?

2             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

4             MS. COLLINSON:  And then of course

5 if they are going to be indoors only, they are

6 still going to be having trash in the parking

7 lot and figuring out are they going to park

8 their employees there, because that would at

9 least take the employee cars off the street.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Understood.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  I mean, there is a

12 lot of questions that I think we still need to

13 have conversations with them about.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

15             MS. COLLINSON:  If they were to

16 revise their model.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.  All

18 right.  So just to make sure, I'm just

19 circling back, you have concerns with parking,

20 pedestrian safety and just the nature of a

21 tavern operating and additional tavern

22 operating in your neighborhood?
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

2             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.

3 Thank you, Madam Chair.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5 Others?  Okay.  I just have a few and I do

6 want to thank you for staying, because I think

7 you made a huge sacrifice if you have got a

8 pet that has had surgery and you are here for

9 five hours and you are not even in the hearing

10 room.  So I want to thank you.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  Thank you.  I

12 appreciate your consideration of our concerns.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And --

14             MS. COLLINSON:  True.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, no, I

16 want to ask you some questions.

17             MS. COLLINSON:  Sorry, sorry.  I'm

18 having a hard time hearing.  I apologize.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

20 I'll speak up.

21             MS. COLLINSON:  Okay.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I want to
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1 say you're an important witness.  Do you live

2 across the street from the vacant lot next to

3 the -- okay, where the establishment is going?

4             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes, ma'am.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, yes, you

6 are right there.  So you are an important

7 witness.

8             So first of all, I want to clarify

9 your answers.  I mean, I want you to clarify

10 for me your answers to Mr. Jones.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  Sure.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think you

13 said on the one hand you are fine with, and

14 this is just hypothetical, right, so indoor,

15 if it was just indoors full hours.  But then

16 I heard you talk about people on the street or

17 cars at 2:00 in the morning.

18             And so if it were full hours,

19 people would come out perhaps at 2:00.  Not a

20 lot of people, I guess, because it's a small

21 place.  But I just want to ask you if you are

22 really fine with that?
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  I mean, I'm

2 feeling a little cornered, because I know that

3 we want to find a compromise and I'm not sure

4 I can really think of anything that is going

5 to be a viable business option, other than

6 using the outdoor space --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MS. COLLINSON:  -- for patrons.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I'm not

10 asking you to come up with a compromise.

11             MS. COLLINSON:  I know.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want

13 to make sure that I understand where you are

14 on that question.  Don't feel cornered.  I

15 just heard different things and I want to make

16 sure.  You may say I'm fine if it's indoors,

17 but maybe only until midnight.  Are you really

18 -- the way I heard it left was you are fine if

19 they went until 2:00 in the morning.  And I

20 just want to double check if that's really so.

21             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.  I mean, of

22 all the options that I'm understanding in
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1 consideration between having a restaurant

2 operating out of the space to being a tavern,

3 but only being indoors to being a restaurant

4 with outdoor seating, I mean, all of those

5 it's hard for me to judge what difference that

6 is going to have in terms of the number of

7 people parking in my neighborhood.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

9             MS. COLLINSON:  People being drunk

10 on the street and I appreciate that you have

11 much more technical awareness about what this

12 really means in terms of traffic patterns than

13 I do.

14             I am uncomfortable with the idea

15 that it is a business operating until 2:00 in

16 the morning, but if it was indoors, I would

17 like to imagine that it would be not as noisy

18 as if it were outdoors.

19             I'm uncomfortable with the outdoor

20 seating running until midnight, but that's a

21 reality with the other restaurants in my

22 neighborhood.  If they wanted to operate a
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1 restaurant, that's not the conversation that

2 I am coming to protest.  I'm coming to protest

3 the fact of it being a tavern.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

5 are most concerned that it's a tavern.  So why

6 is that?  What is it about it being a tavern

7 that concerns you?

8             MS. COLLINSON:  The lack of food.

9 The idea that people are going to be sitting

10 outside drinking.  And the ambiance of a

11 tavern versus the ambiance of a restaurant

12 where there is seating.

13             I'll tell you, I go to Bar Charley

14 and I hate the patio.  They pack it as tight

15 as possible out there.  And you can't walk

16 through and the service is slow.  If any --

17 you know, they are happy to bring you more

18 alcohol, but you are sitting around waiting

19 for food forever.

20             I go inside when I'm at Bar

21 Charley.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did
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1 you --

2             MS. COLLINSON:  So I don't know.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- protest

4 Bar Charley?

5             MS. COLLINSON:  I signed the

6 petition for extended hours, but as I said, I

7 go there and I want to see the businesses in

8 my neighborhood be successful.  I just would

9 like to have a conversation about what is an

10 appropriate use for the space.

11             And again, there is no buffer

12 between this business and a residential block.

13 Bar Charley had a buffer.  So this is tough.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

15             MS. COLLINSON:  This is really

16 tough to see a workable solution.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would you be

18 more comfortable if the entrance was on 18th

19 Street?

20             MS. COLLINSON:  I think it would

21 help.  I think it would help from the standing

22 point of people being dropped off and let off,
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1 but it's not going to make a huge difference.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

3 It's still a tavern, which is basically what

4 you are --

5             MS. COLLINSON:  It's still a

6 tavern.  It's still on the corner.  And so

7 people are going to come through on Swann

8 either way.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

10 say about out-of-state vehicles?

11             MS. COLLINSON:  So when I'm

12 walking my dog at 9:00, 10:00 at night on a

13 weekend night and I walk down T or I walk down

14 Swann, more than half of the vehicles that are

15 parked on the streets have Maryland or

16 Virginia plates.  They are not, in my view,

17 residents of my neighborhood, unless they are

18 just choosing not to register their vehicle in

19 the District.

20             We can get into that in another

21 conversation, Mr. Short, but, you know, that

22 speaks to me of obviously there is a draw to
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1 come into our neighborhood or they are parking

2 slightly displaced from Logan or Adams Morgan.

3 But the majority of people parking in my

4 neighborhood on weekends and then by Saturday

5 morning when I walk my dog, it is strewn with

6 chicken bones and pizza crusts, half the

7 parking is freed up again.  So --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

9 can you quantify in any way how it has gotten

10 worse since Bar Charley and Rebellion opened?

11             MS. COLLINSON:  Mum Mum was a

12 failed business, so as soon as Rebellion

13 opened, it could only go up, right, in terms

14 of the number of people coming into town.

15 Summer is tough, because summer tends to draw

16 more people anyway, so this particular summer

17 and the fact that Rebellion just opened, it's

18 definitely been an uptick.

19             I don't -- I'm not likely to sit

20 in my living room and start blogging the

21 number of cars I see in a given night, but I

22 can just tell you generally, my impression is
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1 that there are more vehicles this summer than

2 there was last summer.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Madam Chair?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

6 Jones?

7             MEMBER JONES:  A real quick

8 follow-up?

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Probably not a

11 well-received question, but I just want to

12 make sure I get it on the record.

13             MS. COLLINSON:  Sure.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Have you with your

15 own eyes sat and witnessed a car pull up,

16 park, patrons get out and go into Rebellion or

17 Bar Charley?

18             MS. COLLINSON:  Yes.

19             MEMBER JONES:  Cool.  Thank you.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. PASCAL:  I have just --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?
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1             MR. PASCAL:  -- a couple

2 questions.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Questions on

4 Board questions?  Applicant?  Yes, Mr. Pascal?

5             MR. PASCAL:  Are there any more

6 Board questions?

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

8 so.  No.

9                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

10             MR. PASCAL:  Lauriol is six times

11 the size of this proposed establishment.  You

12 feel that this establishment will have the

13 same impact on the neighborhood that Lauriol

14 has?

15             MS. COLLINSON:  No.  And I didn't

16 talk about Lauriol in my statement.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Well, you were

18 talking about Lauriol and the parking and

19 everything.  Now, in some of these questions,

20 you said you saw chicken bones.  They wouldn't

21 have come from any of the restaurants in the

22 neighborhood, would they?  Maybe the come from
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1 fast food operations?

2             MS. COLLINSON:  It was a

3 commentary on people who are drunk and go and

4 buy at Big Slice and then go back to their car

5 in our neighborhood and leave at the end of

6 their night.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Big Slice is

8 unregulated and do not have a license, so

9 would you rather than a licensed establishment

10 that is controlled by the ABC Board or a pizza

11 shop across the street that is operating 24

12 hours a day generating trash and no licensing?

13             MS. COLLINSON:  What are you

14 trying to get at?  I didn't ask for a pizza

15 slice place across the --

16             MR. PASCAL:  Well, you brought it

17 up.

18             MS. COLLINSON:  -- street from me.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's

20 not --

21             MEMBER SHORT:  Just answer the

22 question.
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1             MS. COLLINSON:  It's not relevant.

2 Move on.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

4 have to answer.  She doesn't have to answer

5 that, unless you want to.  Okay.  No.

6             MR. PASCAL:  If 60 percent or more

7 of the patrons walk to this establishment,

8 does that change your opinion in any way?

9             MS. COLLINSON:  Did you say 16 or

10 60?

11             MR. PASCAL:  60 percent.

12             MS. COLLINSON:  It doesn't address

13 the noise issues.  It doesn't address the

14 trash issues.  The parking is what -- one of

15 the issues that I have with this business.

16             MR. PASCAL:  And if there were

17 fencing and landscaping in the summer garden,

18 would that change your opinion?

19             MS. COLLINSON:  No.

20             MR. PASCAL:  So you are just

21 opposed because it's a tavern?

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a
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1 question?

2             MR. PASCAL:  I'm finished.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

4 didn't think so.  All right.  You completely

5 finished?  All right.  Protestants have any

6 questions based on Board questions?

7             MR. MICHAUD:  No questions.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you very much.

10             MS. COLLINSON:  Thank you, guys.

11 I really appreciate the consideration.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

13             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Our next witness is

15 going to be Caroline Mindel.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Somebody is

17 hitting the microphone.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Caroline Mindel, M-

19 I-N-D-E-L.

20             MS. MINDEL:  I'm an old lady and I

21 should have been asleep two hours ago.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Me, too.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I need to

2 swear you in.

3 Whereupon,

4                  CAROLINE MINDEL

5 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

6 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

7 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

8 testified as follows:

9             MS. MINDEL:  I do.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

11 you very much.  All right.

12                DIRECT EXAMINATION

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Could you kindly

14 introduce yourself for the Board and tell them

15 your name and where you live?

16             MS. MINDEL:  My name is Caroline

17 Mindel and I live at 1760 Swann Street, N.W.

18 Ellie and I are next door neighbors, as a

19 matter of fact.  I am directly across from

20 1821 18th Street.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Did you have a

22 statement that you would like to make for the
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1 Board?

2             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, I do.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.  Go

4 ahead.

5             MS. MINDEL:  I would like to.

6 Okay.  I have owned the property at 1760 Swann

7 Street for the last 34 years.  It is located

8 directly across the street from the parking

9 lot, yes, I'm also short, where Swann Dive

10 proposes to have a summer garden.

11             For the following reasons, I would

12 like to testify in opposition to the

13 inappropriate use of this property for a

14 summer garden and a tavern:

15             I am retired and I have a legal

16 English basement unit in my home, whose income

17 I depend on to defray my monthly expenses.  I

18 have had a tenant for the past two years who

19 shares custody with his -- of his son with his

20 ex-wife.  They have been wonderful tenants and

21 they are now moving because the noise from Bar

22 Charley and the possible additional noise from
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1 a tavern directly across the street frequently

2 make it impossible for the 7 year-old to sleep

3 through the night.

4             I can vouch for the noise, because

5 I was walking my dog at 9:30 Friday evening,

6 August 1st, and I could hear every

7 conversation from the terrace of Bar Charley.

8 And I was five houses east of where I actually

9 live, which is down about 100 feet east of

10 that.

11             To add to the noise from Bar

12 Charley, I am frequently awoken between 1:00

13 and 3:00 a.m. by street conversations of those

14 patrons who have just left the local bars and

15 also from their car radios.

16             I might also address, add as a

17 caveat to the architect, I have thermal paned

18 windows and I can still hear things outside.

19 I have triple-paned -- double-paned and

20 triple-paned windows and I also live in a 120

21 year-old house and I can hear my next door

22 neighbors' conversations.
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1             On Friday and Saturday nights, I

2 do not even attempt -- I have two dogs.  I do

3 not even attempt to walk my dogs north on 18th

4 Street because of the people congregating

5 outside of the current restaurants and bars,

6 who appear to think the sidewalk is their own

7 personal space and not a place for pedestrians

8 to walk.

9             From the preliminary drawings I

10 have seen of Swann Dive, the entrance to the

11 establishment is on Swann Street, which is a

12 residential block.  If the Swann Dive patrons

13 are anything like the patrons of the

14 establishments facing 18th Street, a

15 commercial block, it will mean they will

16 congregate in front of our homes or directly

17 across the street causing noise, trash and

18 obstruction of the residential public

19 sidewalk.  This is an inappropriate use of our

20 residential sidewalk.

21             I am also concerned about the

22 trash.  The trash area shown on the
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1 preliminary plans is entered and exited

2 directly from Swann Street, not through the

3 establishment.  Now, that -- they have said

4 they will change that, but they still -- but

5 I'm not sure.

6             Not only will there be a risk of

7 trash falling on the public sidewalk, but the

8 sounds of bottles being tossed into a dense

9 dumpster can be way over 70 decibels, again,

10 causing sleep disturbances to neighbors.

11             Also, Swann Street is a narrow

12 one-way street with -- and trash trucks will

13 impact on the egress of cars trying to get

14 onto 18th Street.  Who is going to make sure

15 that the trash people leave the area in the

16 pristine manner that the current neighbors

17 work hard to maintain?

18             The additional dumpsters will

19 exacerbate the rat problems we currently have

20 in the area.  The rats are so large they

21 practically smile at you.

22             Parking is also a problem.  And
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1 the addition of a tavern which is aimed at

2 suburban patrons on their way home, and I'm

3 quoting David Stephens who said "he was

4 attracting commuters on their way home from

5 work," will only add to the problem.

6             In closing, I would like to once

7 more emphasize the inappropriateness of a

8 tavern at 1821 18th Street, N.W., because of

9 the increased noise, additional parking

10 problems and the effect it is having on the

11 property values and marketability.  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.  We have

14 nothing further, Your Honor.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Nothing?

16 Cross?

17             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.  Thank you.

18                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MR. PASCAL:  When you talked about

20 the noise, do you know whether the noise you

21 hear has actually exceeded the legal limit?

22             MS. MINDEL:  I haven't taken a
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1 sound -- but if I can hear conversations

2 across the street, I can hear word-for-word,

3 I can tell what they -- who they slept with

4 the night before or whatever they did, which

5 I really don't really want to hear about.

6             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

7             MS. MINDEL:  At 50 feet, it seems

8 to me the noise is more than 60 decibels.

9             MR. PASCAL:  But you don't know

10 that?

11             MS. MINDEL:  I don't, but as I

12 said, I can quote you --

13             MR. PASCAL:  The Investigator--

14             MS. MINDEL:  -- whole

15 conversations.

16             MR. PASCAL:  -- testified earlier

17 that she has not had any noise complaints in

18 that neighborhood.  If -- have you ever made

19 any noise complaints?

20             MS. MINDEL:  I haven't because at

21 the time, I did not know I was supposed to and

22 now and, frankly, at 3:00 in the morning, it's
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1 very hard when I get up to have to go to my --

2 another room, find the ABRA telephone and

3 call.  So it's just almost a detriment.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Now --

5             MS. MINDEL:  As I said, I'm an old

6 lady and I go to sleep.  My dogs are getting

7 me up at 5:00 in the morning.  In 3:00 in the

8 morning, I'm pretty sleepy.

9             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  Listen,

10 you're not old.  We're all young.  I can speak

11 from experience.

12             The trash.  Now, the young lady

13 that operated the flower shop said that she

14 put trash in the identical spot, the trash is

15 going there and that included recyclables and

16 bottles.  Did you hear any --

17             MS. MINDEL:  Her trash was mostly

18 boxes and flowers and occasionally in the shop

19 she had a trash can that had little bottles

20 and lunch stuff and things like that, the kind

21 of trash we put in.  And of course, I didn't

22 hear from that, because I don't hear when I
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1 put my own trash.

2             MR. PASCAL:  The truck -- and it

3 was picked up on a daily basis?

4             MS. MINDEL:  No.  To my knowledge,

5 it wasn't.  I saw it picked up several times

6 a week, but I did not see it picked up daily.

7 There was no need for it to be picked up

8 daily.  She didn't have that much trash.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I think you are

10 mischaracterizing her testimony about Mr.

11 Stephens talking about commuters, because I

12 seem to recall and you sat through the

13 testimony that he expected over 60 percent of

14 his patrons to be from the neighborhood.

15             MS. MINDEL:  I am --

16             MR. PASCAL:  Now --

17             MS. MINDEL:  -- quoting --

18             MR. PASCAL:  -- if there was 60

19 percent of the commuters from the

20 neighborhood, you feel that that would cause

21 the same problem?

22             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, because it



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 450

1 leaves 40 percent from the other -- from out

2 of town.  And 40 percent to me is a decent --

3 is a large number.  And I was quoting Mr.

4 Stephens at a DCCA meeting that we went to

5 that he said -- and that's where I was quoting

6 him.  I wasn't quoting from this.  I was

7 quoting from a prior discussion we had with

8 Mr. Stephens.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I don't have anything

10 further.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

12 there Board questions?  Mr. Short?

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you again for

14 staying so long with this.  How many years did

15 you say you --

16             MS. MINDEL:  34.

17             MEMBER SHORT:  34 years in the

18 same --

19             MS. MINDEL:  I raised two children

20 in this neighborhood.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  And then in your 34

22 years, has the peace, order and quiet changed?
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1 And if so, explain to us when and how.

2             MS. MINDEL:  Oh, in the last I

3 would say 10 years, it has gotten much

4 noisier.  The people have been -- there is

5 many -- there is much more foot traffic late

6 at night.  There is cars, people fighting,

7 having arguments.  I wake up and I wonder

8 should I call the police.

9             And people turning on their cars,

10 honking, turning on their loud music, shouting

11 across the street.  I don't think they realize

12 how loud their voices carry.

13             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  I have

14 no more.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16 Others?  All right.  I'll ask you a few.

17             MS. MINDEL:  Thank you.  I can go

18 to sleep now?

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, no.  Not

20 yet.  Well, let's talk about sleep.  Does

21 noise wake you up at all?

22             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, it does.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The patrons

2 leaving the restaurant?

3             MS. MINDEL:  I don't -- from the

4 people walking down the street late at night

5 and it's generally not our neighbors, because

6 most of our neighbors I know who -- I can tell

7 -- I know our neighbors voices, because we

8 have a very social, very nice block and

9 everybody -- we entertain each other and so

10 there is really -- it's a very -- it's the

11 closest thing probably to a small town that

12 you can have without living in a small town.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And are there

14 many children on the block?

15             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, there are.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  A variety of

17 ages?

18             MS. MINDEL:  There were more.

19 Now, there is a 7 year-old in my apartment.

20 And there are some babies and there are just

21 more children in the neighborhood, more people

22 pushing baby carriages.  We now have one of
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1 the best elementary schools in the city, so

2 people are tending to want to stay here and

3 put their children in a good elementary

4 school.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What school

6 is that?

7             MS. MINDEL:  Ross Elementary,

8 which is only like three blocks from us.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so as I

10 hear, it seems like there is a diversity in

11 the neighborhood.

12             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, a real

13 diversity.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is

15 older people.

16             MS. MINDEL:  Um-hum.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not you, you

18 know, older people.

19             MS. MINDEL:  I'm one -- I hate to

20 say it, but I have become one of the dyans of

21 the block.  I did -- would never have believed

22 it, but I have become one of those.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One of what?

2             MS. MINDEL:  The dyans, the old

3 people.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, is there

5 a whole aging-in-place --

6             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, there is.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- group

8 involved, too?

9             MS. MINDEL:  There is a whole --

10 there is -- Dupont Circle has gotten a very

11 strong aging-in-place group.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I just

13 want to ask you about Bar Charley.

14             MS. MINDEL:  Yes.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because it

16 has been used as a comparison.  I mean --

17             MS. MINDEL:  Well, my concern is

18 if I can hear Bar Charley and there is -- it's

19 a -- there is a fence and they have put what

20 they thought was noise deafening on the fence,

21 it's a -- it hasn't reduced anything.

22             And then if there is another
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1 outdoor garden next to it, the voices get

2 louder and louder, because they both are next

3 door to each other and one tries -- they try--

4 you can't hear.  I mean, if you go into a

5 local restaurant, we have very -- a lot of

6 problems with restaurants.

7             The noise has gotten so bad and

8 everybody's voice goes up and up and up

9 exponentially and that's what is going to

10 happen with the garden.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

12 Let me ask you about property values.  I think

13 you made a statement that property values

14 would fall if --

15             MS. MINDEL:  Well, I don't know if

16 they will fall, but I do know I'm losing a

17 tenant.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MS. MINDEL:  A very good tenant

20 and my friend across the street also lost a

21 tenant because of the noise and everything

22 that is going on at night.
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1             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.  Madam

2 Chair, first, she would be testifying about

3 what someone else said.

4             MS. MINDEL:  Okay.  I will

5 withdraw that.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You said you

7 knew.

8             MS. MINDEL:  I know.  I know my

9 friend she is in Provance and she is a very

10 dear friend and she lost her tenant also

11 because of this.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  She

13 knows.  You know personally that --

14             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, I know

15 personally.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

17 that -- we don't have to take that out.  Oh,

18 the rat problems.  When did they begin?

19             MS. MINDEL:  The rat problems I

20 killed 30 rats in one month in my backyard and

21 I am abutting some restaurants and things.

22 Yes.  I live in very rich -- have you -- you
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1 can close your mouth.  30 rats in one month.

2 I am -- yes.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

4 say, you are abutting?

5             MS. MINDEL:  I am abutting --

6 well, I'm abutting not commercial, but next

7 door we have restaurants, two restaurants and

8 a --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, on 18th

10 Street?

11             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, on 18th Street.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

13             MS. MINDEL:  So I already -- I

14 mean, and I have this beautiful backyard,

15 except it's unlivable because 30 rats in one

16 month.  Can you imagine?  I mean, I have

17 gotten to the point where I see a rat and I

18 don't even blink.  My dogs don't blink.  We

19 just kind of -- they smile at us, you know.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But my

21 question is when did they start or get worse

22 or is it related to --
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1             MS. MINDEL:  Oh, they have gotten

2 worse over the last three or four years.  It

3 has really gotten worse.  And this dumpster is

4 going to make it even worse.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

6             MS. MINDEL:  I mean, and we --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go

8 ahead.  I'm finished.

9             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Ms. Mindel, you

10 are handling it a lot better than I am.  I'll

11 tell you, I've got to compliment you.

12             MS. MINDEL:  Thank you.  Handling

13 what, tonight or because of the rats?

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Now, have you

15 ever protested any other application, for

16 example, Bar Charley or Rebellion?  Have you

17 ever protested or assisted a protest?

18             MS. MINDEL:  We -- the hours of

19 Bar Charley.

20             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I'm sorry?

21             MS. MINDEL:  We protested the

22 hours of Bar Charley.
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1             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Bar Charley.

2             MS. MINDEL:  Yes, and then we

3 negotiated hours and then -- and we did that's

4 -- it never went to a hearing, because the

5 neighborhood --

6             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And your

7 concerns, were they similar or --

8             MS. MINDEL:  Well, that was

9 already a restaurant.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

11             MS. MINDEL:  My concerns are a

12 tavern.  A tavern is very different than a

13 restaurant.  Tavern people come specifically

14 to drink.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Yes.

16             MS. MINDEL:  A restaurant they

17 come to eat and possibly drink, but they come

18 to eat.  A tavern has one attraction, alcohol.

19             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Thank you, Ms.

20 Mindel.  Have a good day.

21             MS. MINDEL:  Thank you.  I can go

22 to sleep now?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not yet.

2             MS. MINDEL:  Not yet?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

4 Board questions?  All right.  Are there

5 questions based on Board questions?

6                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

7             MR. PASCAL:  On the rat issue,

8 would you see a distinction if Swann Dive

9 wasn't serving full restaurant fare?  Because

10 apparently that's where the rats are coming

11 from.

12             MS. MINDEL:  The rats are coming--

13 I don't know to tell you the truth.  I don't

14 know if -- all I know is the rats are a

15 problem.  I can't tell you.

16             MR. PASCAL:  That's your

17 speculation, but --

18             MS. MINDEL:  I don't know.  I'm

19 not an exterminator.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

21             MS. MINDEL:  So --

22             MR. PASCAL:  But if an
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1 extermination system is in place --

2             MS. MINDEL:  I have an

3 exterminator.  We have been doing it daily and

4 it's -- still the rats are -- if it's a choice

5 between a person and a rat, the rat is

6 probably going to win.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

8             MS. MINDEL:  I sound like a true

9 city person.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11             MR. PASCAL:  Nothing further.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

13 you very much.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We very much

16 appreciate your hanging in.

17             MS. MINDEL:  Thank you.

18             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. MICHAUD:  It's getting so

21 late, I don't remember, Peggy, Peggy Simpson.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good
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1 evening.

2             MS. SIMPSON:  Good evening.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm going to

4 swear you in.

5 Whereupon,

6                   PEGGY SIMPSON

7 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

8 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

9 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

10 testified as follows:

11             MS. SIMPSON:  Absolutely, I do.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

13 Have a seat.  Thank you for hanging in.

14                DIRECT EXAMINATION

15             MR. MICHAUD:  Could you, please,

16 introduce yourself for the Board?

17             MS. SIMPSON:  I'm Peggy Simpson. I

18 live at 1719 Swann Street.  And --

19             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.

20             MS. SIMPSON:  -- I have lived

21 there since --

22             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a
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1 statement?

2             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes, I do have a

3 statement.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  Why don't you

5 continue?  How long have you lived there?

6             MS. SIMPSON:  I bought the house

7 in 1975 and I have lived there since 1978.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Okay.  So go ahead

9 with your statement.

10             MS. SIMPSON:  I have lived here

11 since -- lived in my house at 1719 Swann since

12 1978.  I'm on the board of the Dupont Circle

13 Village and I was a founding member and a

14 president for 2009 to 2012.

15             The Dupont Circle Village is at

16 the forefront of the National Aging-in-Place

17 Movement, which enables people to live

18 independently in their own houses or

19 apartments in their own intergenerational

20 neighborhoods near the businesses they have

21 patronized for decades.

22             We work closely in the Village
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1 with the Mayor on his Age, really, Initiatives

2 as well as with dozens of Dupont Circle

3 merchants on similar issues, including noise

4 and attitudes.

5             We have 163 members and more than

6 60 volunteers and dozens of them live in the

7 blocks immediately around Swann Dive.  This is

8 the first time that members of the Village

9 have come together as a group of five to

10 protest a liquor license.

11             We have taken this step because we

12 believe a tavern at that location would have

13 an immediate and deleterious impact on the

14 neighborhood as a whole, as well -- especially

15 of our street or the three or four streets

16 right around.

17             This is an incredible local

18 neighborhood of mixed ages and incomes, rental

19 and homeowners.  The tensions have escalated

20 in recent years as 18th Street bars and

21 restaurants draw thousands of commuter

22 customers causing not just competition for
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1 scarce parking, but threatening pedestrian

2 safety on 18th Street due to the pile-up of

3 cars dropping off passengers or waiting for

4 valet parking.

5             We oppose granting a tavern

6 license to Swann Dive because:

7             (1) It's inappropriate to put a

8 tavern with an outside summer garden on our

9 residential street.  This is a narrow street

10 wide enough only for one lane of traffic.

11 Noise, reverberates from the bars onto the

12 townhouses.

13             Two weeks ago I was outside 1760

14 Swann and when I came out on the front stoop,

15 I was bombard from -- with noise from patrons

16 at Bar Charley outside patio, which was about

17 50 feet away.

18             Despite its purported

19 soundproofing, Swann Dive would be on Swann

20 Street itself.  Bar Charley is more than a

21 townhouse away.

22             I live at the eastern end of the
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1 1700 Block of Swann, but frequently I'm

2 awakened also at 1:00 a.m. or 2:00 a.m. by

3 rowdy strangers who are going to their cars

4 from the bars on 18th Street.  They think

5 nothing of yelling back and forth to each

6 other on the street, despite the early hours.

7             If they were going to the Metro,

8 they would be going the other way, so I know

9 that they are going somewhere to the car they

10 started when they have their radio on high

11 then, too.

12             And also in addition, most of us

13 on my end of the block, as well as on the

14 whole block, have had our plants uprooted and

15 planters toppled over by the same late night

16 revelers.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

18             MS. SIMPSON:  Thank you.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Pascal?

21                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

22             MR. PASCAL:  Again, do you know
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1 whether the noise that you are hearing exceeds

2 the legal limit?

3             MS. SIMPSON:  Nope.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Have you ever filed a

5 complaint?

6             MS. SIMPSON:  Nope.  I didn't know

7 about the ABRA Complaint Line either, but I

8 will certainly take advantage of it.

9             MR. PASCAL:  I'm fascinated by the

10 Aging-in-Place.  Have you seen that a lot of

11 the residents are staying in-place for a

12 number of years?

13             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

14             MR. PASCAL:  Have there been new

15 residents moving in also?

16             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

17             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  So this is --

18 people are staying in-place and people are

19 moving in notwithstanding that there is, what

20 you have described as, terrible circumstances?

21             MS. SIMPSON:  I don't think it's a

22 terrible circumstance.  I agree with somebody
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1 who said earlier that we are blessed by having

2 a plethora of choices.  I think what is

3 terrible is that especially in the last five

4 years, that there is just a piling on of

5 drunks on the street at midnight and

6 afterwards.  And that part, that is terrible.

7             MR. PASCAL:  Now, you mentioned

8 the troubles on 18th Street and you mentioned

9 valets.  The only one that has the valet would

10 be Lauriol.

11             MS. SIMPSON:  Right.

12             MR. PASCAL:  And again, Lauriol is

13 at least five times larger.  Can you state

14 with any certainty that this small operation

15 would have the same impact that an operation

16 like Lauriol has?

17             MS. SIMPSON:  I think it is the

18 summer garden and the drinking and the

19 entrance of the Swann Dive on a residential

20 street that I'm most objecting to.

21             I can -- the situation at Lauriol

22 and I go there frequently is with the parking
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1 has gotten a lot worse in the last six months.

2 I drive down my alley, which is between Swann

3 and T Street and sometimes, you know, I can't

4 get out of the alley for five minutes, because

5 there is so many people lined up to -- for

6 valet parking.

7             At one point recently I just

8 leaned on my horn until I could get the

9 attention of the valet parking and about 15

10 people who were at the outdoor bar there with

11 a marguerita said don't do that, you are

12 bothering us.  And I said I don't give a damn.

13             MR. PASCAL:  So you are really

14 creating a guilt-by-association from a much

15 larger establishment to a plain and small

16 establishment?

17             MS. SIMPSON:  I have seen the

18 tipping point of more bars, more -- this will

19 be the fifth in that one small block, as well

20 as we don't get people from 14th Street.  I go

21 to 14th Street.  And I'm glad I don't near --

22 live right near 14th Street, but we are not
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1 wanting to replicate 14th Street or Adams

2 Morgan either on the 1800 Block between Swann

3 and T Street.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Do you pride yourself

5 when you look at that neighborhood as only

6 being a small area between like Swann and T

7 and everything and there is only nine

8 establishments altogether in there, one of

9 which is this very large Lauriol, which you

10 really can't compare with what my client is

11 planning.

12             So is it really over-

13 concentration, if you are only adding, you

14 know, at most 60 seats out of maybe there is

15 1,000 seats there?

16             MS. SIMPSON:  60 seats drinking

17 until 3:00 in the morning is a lot of people

18 and a lot of noise and I, myself, have,

19 especially since this proceeding started, made

20 a point of going by to see what kind of noise

21 there is outside on Swann Street from the

22 existing institutions and there is a lot.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 471

1             MR. PASCAL:  The earlier hours

2 that my client testified he was willing to

3 have for the outdoors, does that help mitigate

4 your concern?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Excuse me,

6 but I just want -- were you out of the hearing

7 for --

8             MR. PASCAL:  No, no, she is a

9 party.

10             MS. SIMPSON:  No.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you have

12 been here.  Okay.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Go ahead.

15 Sorry.

16             MR. PASCAL:  It's okay.  We are at

17 this hour.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

19             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.  So here we go.

20 With his agreement that he would have hours

21 for 11:00 to 12:00, does that help --

22             MS. SIMPSON:  The entrance --
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1             MR. PASCAL:  -- you in terms --

2             MS. SIMPSON:  -- is still on a

3 residential street.

4             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Well, thank

5 you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

7 there Board questions?  I have a question

8 then.  So you are a member of the Dupont

9 Village?

10             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are

12 there other members of the Village that live

13 on Swann Street in this area or are you the

14 only one?

15             MS. SIMPSON:  No, there are seven

16 of us on my -- on the group of five that

17 Harriet Malonsky formed and I'm her rep since

18 she is in Paris for four months.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MS. SIMPSON:  All seven of us are

21 members of the Village.  And in addition, we

22 have another five people who live on Swann
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1 Street or T Street and then there are another

2 five to eight who live on, a block away, the

3 1900 Block of 19th Street.  So I was

4 estimating about 12 to 15.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  12 to 15.

6             MS. SIMPSON:  Village members of

7 the 163 that we have, there are that many who

8 live within a block.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That

10 sounds like a high concentration of members

11 living in a certain area.  No?

12             MS. SIMPSON:  Dupont Circle

13 Village covers eight census tracks, so the --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MS. SIMPSON:  -- nature of the

16 Village is sort of a concentrated area.  And

17 there are 40 villages in the D.C. Metro area.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

19             MS. SIMPSON:  And we are one that

20 has a more concentrated area than most.

21 Capitol Hill is another one, Palisades is

22 another.  Some of them are pretty spread out
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1 like Mount Vernon Village.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And --

3             MS. SIMPSON:  And we have people

4 in high-rises as well as in townhouses.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

6 obviously, the goal is to stay in your homes

7 and the Village organizes whatever kind of

8 assistance you might need to help you stay?

9             MS. SIMPSON:  Well, we get people

10 out of their homes as much as we focus on

11 giving them assistance.  Most people don't

12 need assistance, but they need -- they may not

13 know that many people after they retire.  They

14 may not know their neighbors on one side or

15 the other and we have volunteers that are

16 available when they do need something.

17             But we get people out for about 10

18 different events a month.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

20 No, I meant, like stay in your home.  Like you

21 don't have to move out.  That you just --

22             MS. SIMPSON:  Well, I --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- actually

2 stay.  You stay in your residence --

3             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- for

5 longer.

6             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

8 right?

9             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So was it

11 your testimony that if the neighborhood became

12 full of more drunken people or rats or

13 whatever, it would be harder for them to stay

14 in their homes?

15             MS. SIMPSON:  Well, I don't think

16 it would be any harder on us than it is for

17 somebody who is 25.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MS. SIMPSON:  I mean, we have -- I

20 have neighbors on -- to the -- two away who

21 are -- they are probably in their early 30s

22 and they are just as aggrieved at this.  And



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 476

1 we have other people who are testifying who

2 also are in their -- who are half my age.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

4 And we heard testimony about people who have

5 children.

6             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.  I think one of

7 the things that the Villagers fight for is to

8 stay where they are in this intergenerational

9 neighborhood.  We don't want to be in a place

10 with all people who --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

12             MS. SIMPSON:  -- are over 60 and

13 over.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I think

15 you used the expression that a tipping point.

16             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So what makes

18 this a tipping point?  I mean, Bar Charley

19 wasn't or you just didn't realize it until

20 after it was there?

21             MS. SIMPSON:  I wasn't involved in

22 the Bar Charley fight.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because we

2 are hearing a lot.

3             MS. SIMPSON:  Yes, well, I

4 certainly see the impact now.  You now, I see

5 the impact on noise and the street traffic is

6 continuing to be exacerbated.  I see the

7 impact of the traffic, of people letting

8 people off there, but also the jamming of

9 people waiting for people from Lauriol.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11             MS. SIMPSON:  I think that, you

12 know, when you talk about tipping point, one

13 of the things that affected me was at this

14 DCCA hearing where Mr. Stephens talked and one

15 of us asked him what was his research on why

16 a fifth bar, tavern was needed.  And he said

17 because all the bars are full, so, obviously,

18 people want more.

19             And I have never forgotten that.

20 I'm totally -- you know, I thought that was

21 pretty devastating, because I don't think

22 that's -- nobody asked us.  You know, but
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1 also, I don't think that just because all the

2 bars are full means that we want two or three

3 more right at the end of our block.  Pardon

4 me.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.  Others?  Are there questions based on

7 Board questions?

8                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

9             MR. PASCAL:  Are you certain that

10 you went to a DCCA meeting or maybe it was an

11 ANC meeting?

12             MS. SIMPSON:  It was maybe the ANC

13 meeting that was called with a lot of DCCA

14 people there and neighborhood people.  It was

15 the one where there were about 20 of us as

16 neighbors and there was some people from the

17 DCCA there.

18             MR. PASCAL:  So was it so bad that

19 if the other places are overflowed and maybe

20 spilling out that they come down to his site

21 and go inside?

22             MS. SIMPSON:  I'm sure he will
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1 think that's great.

2             MR. PASCAL:  Hum?

3             MS. SIMPSON:  I'm sure he would

4 think that's great.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Well, but that would

6 help you, because people would be taken off

7 the sidewalk then.  If he is taking off the

8 overflow.  So inherently, there is nothing

9 wrong with him taking an overflow from another

10 establishment, is there?

11             MS. SIMPSON:  That wasn't my

12 point.  My point was that the --

13             MR. PASCAL:  It was my question.

14             MS. SIMPSON:  -- his answer to my

15 question about what was his market research on

16 why he thought there was a need for another

17 tavern consisted of saying that all the bars

18 were full and so, obviously, there was a need

19 for another one.

20             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

22 you very much.
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1             MS. SIMPSON:  Thank you.  Thank

2 you all.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We really

4 appreciate your testimony.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Our next witness is

9 Jason Fitzsimmons.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11 Whereupon,

12                 JASON FITZSIMMONS

13 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

14 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

15 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

16 testified as follows:

17             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, I do.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you.

20                DIRECT EXAMINATION

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Mr. Fitzsimmons,

22 could you introduce yourself to the Board,
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1 please?

2             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I am Jason

3 Fitzsimmons.  I live at 1753 Swann Street.

4             MR. MICHAUD:  I wonder, how much

5 time do we have left?

6             MEMBER JONES:  Protestants have 28

7 minutes remaining.  Licensee has four.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a

9 statement that you want to make about this

10 license application?

11             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, I do.

12             MR. MICHAUD:  Go ahead, please.

13             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Thank you all

14 for staying so late and I'm glad I don't have

15 to say good morning yet.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

17             MEMBER JONES:  Yet is the

18 operative word.

19             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  As I said, my

20 name is Jason Fitzsimmons.  My wife Allison

21 and I life at 1753 Swann Street.  We bought

22 our condo.  It is one of four in a small condo
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1 building on Swann Street just over two years

2 ago.

3             During the search for this, it's

4 our first home, we looked in many

5 neighborhoods throughout the District.  We

6 were drawn to Swann Street because of it's

7 sort of unique, quiet neighborhood feel and

8 it's also for its accessibility to local

9 restaurants and retailers.

10             In our short time on Swann Street,

11 we have become very involved in the

12 neighborhood.  We have helped organize the

13 Swann Street Block Party, hosted a fundraiser

14 for a local charity, Charlie's Place that

15 helps homeless in the Dupont Circle area and

16 cleaned up, helped clean up the T Street Park.

17             My wife has also volunteered at

18 both Ross and Garrison Elementary Schools as

19 a coach for the youth program, "Girls on the

20 Run."

21             Through our involvement, we have

22 had the opportunity to meet many of our
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1 neighbors.  They are wonderful people.  And

2 they have welcomed us into a tight-knit

3 community that seamlessly blends new families,

4 some with young child, with residents who have

5 lived there for decades.

6             The neighborhood feels more than

7 we than we could have hoped for.  As young

8 professionals, my wife and I saw Swann Street

9 as a place that we could start and raise a

10 family while still being able to take

11 advantage of the many amenities the city has

12 to offer.

13             In recent months, that vision has

14 become a little less clear.  With the

15 increased operating hours of two liquor

16 establishments nearby, we have witnessed

17 increased noise, disturbances and traffic,

18 particularly at later hours of the night.

19 Numerous examples have already been recounted

20 here today.

21             A tavern such as the applicant's

22 proposed Swann Dive bar, the majority of which
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1 would be an outdoor beer garden on Swann

2 Street itself, would exacerbate these problems

3 and likely tip the scales for a young couple,

4 like my wife and myself, the prospect of

5 starting family just yards from an outdoor

6 tavern whose patrons would be spilling onto

7 our street at closing time, is not an

8 environment we feel we -- would be safe and

9 appropriate for young children and would make

10 it difficult for us to stay in this

11 neighborhood.

12             It became clear to me through

13 several community meetings that Mr. Stephens

14 never considered how his proposed tavern would

15 affect the character of our neighborhood.  Mr.

16 Stephens' application itself, I think, proves

17 the point.

18             The proposed outdoor tavern hours

19 of 2:00 a.m. on school and work nights and

20 3:00 a.m. on weekends floss our ANC's

21 established guidelines of 11:00 and midnight.

22 In m opinion, this is indicative of one of two
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1 things:  Either ignorance of the standards of

2 our community or complete disrespect for them.

3             Neither is befitting of the type

4 of business owner we hope for in our

5 neighborhood.  The inappropriateness of a

6 tavern with outdoor space directly on Swann

7 Street cannot be overemphasized.  It is

8 entirely inconsistent with the character of

9 our neighborhood and Swann Street in

10 particular.

11             This is why we respectfully

12 request that you deny the application for

13 their tavern license.  Thank you.

14             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.  I have

15 no questions here.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

17 you.  Cross?

18             MR. PASCAL:  One short question.

19                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

20             MR. PASCAL:  The testimony that

21 the outdoor hours be 11:00 and 12:00, does

22 that mitigate your concerns?
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1             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  It doesn't

2 mitigate my concerns.  I think that there is

3 already plenty of noise coming from some of

4 the establishments, in particular Bar Charley

5 on their outdoor garden.

6             And like I said, I think this

7 would exacerbate the problem because there

8 would be more people outside and closer now to

9 the street than Bar Charley is.  So I actually

10 think, you know, at any time it would still

11 exacerbate the problems.

12             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.  Thank you.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

14 Board questions?  Yes, Mr. Short?

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you, Mr.

16 Fitzsimmons.  You're right, we are five

17 minutes away from the midnight hour.

18             Two years in the neighborhood, can

19 you tell me if you would like to, where you

20 moved from to this neighborhood two years ago?

21             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I'm sorry?

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Where did you move
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1 from to move to this neighborhood two years

2 ago?

3             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Oh, my wife and

4 I were living in Rosslyn into the city.

5             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  And you said

6 you feel the hours of 2:00 a.m. on weekdays

7 and 3:00 a.m. weekends is disrespectful?  Can

8 you elaborate?

9             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Sure.  I think

10 that my point there is that our ANC has

11 guidelines for the area of 11:00 p.m. and

12 midnight on weekdays and weekends.  And I

13 think that by applying for hours beyond what

14 our ANC provides as guidelines is

15 disrespectful to the neighborhood.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Have you had any

17 direct talks with the applicant?

18             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes.  I attended

19 one of the neighborhood meetings and also the

20 ANC meeting.

21             MEMBER SHORT:  And was your

22 disapproval of this expressed at that time?
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1 Did you express about the hours?  Did you get

2 a chance to talk to anybody about it?

3             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, I did.

4             MEMBER SHORT:  What was his

5 response?

6             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  He said that, I

7 believe at one point said that, it was

8 something of a negotiating strategy.

9             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.  That's

10 all I have, Madam Chair.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12 Others?  Did you move in before Bar Charley?

13             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I did, yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

15 you notice a difference between before and

16 after?

17             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, I have.  I

18 have noticed significant more noise coming

19 from the back patio since Bar Charley has been

20 there.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And where are

22 you in relation to that open lot or the 1821?
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1             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  So I'm on the

2 same side of the street as that lot.  It would

3 be the north side of Swann Street.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  And it is about

6 five rowhouses down or is our condo building.

7 It's five rowhouses east, so away from 18th

8 Street.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I think

10 that you fall within the demographics of what

11 I heard Mr. Stephens say that his place would

12 attract.

13             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it --

15 would it -- is there any attraction to you of

16 that type of establishment on your street?

17             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Like I said, for

18 me, no.  I mean, the prospect of raising kids

19 with an outdoor beer garden just a few doors

20 down isn't something that I think is

21 interesting.  There are options in the

22 neighborhood or there are restaurants, there
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1 are bars and like I said, you know, something

2 this close to home and just that one more, you

3 know, establishment for us might be a tipping

4 point.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  All

6 right.  And I guess, I don't like to do

7 hypotheticals too much, but I just want to

8 make sure I understand your position fully.

9             If there was no outdoor seating

10 and the entrance was on 18th Street, even

11 though it was another tavern in your

12 neighborhood, but it didn't spill out directly

13 on your street, would you still have a problem

14 with it?

15             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I believe I

16 would.  As I said, I think there is an over-

17 saturation in the neighborhood, as it stands.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

19 right.  Any other Board questions?  Any

20 questions on Board questions?  Yes, Mr. Jones?

21             MEMBER JONES:  Just very quickly.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1             MEMBER JONES:  From your

2 perspective, if you were, again a

3 hypothetical, but single, living in the same

4 neighborhood, the environment is the same, but

5 your situation is different.  You are a single

6 male living there, same age and everything

7 else.  Would you still have the same problem?

8             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I think like I

9 said, my main concern would be raising

10 children there, but so I wouldn't have that

11 concern --

12             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

13             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  -- as a single

14 person living there.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Right.

16             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I still would be

17 concerned as a single person living there

18 about the increased noise, you know, at night,

19 because I don't think that would be any

20 different and I would still be bothered by

21 that sort of -- the noise and disturbances.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Thank you.
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1 Thank you, Madam Chair.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr.

3 Rodriguez?.

4             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Do you have a

5 car?

6             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I'm sorry?

7             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Do you have a

8 car?

9             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, sir, I do.

10             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Where do you

11 park?

12             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  I have an alley

13 spot behind my building.

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Okay.  Thank

15 you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I just

17 want to follow-up.  What noise bothers you

18 now?

19             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  So I mean, I

20 have a dog.  You know, I walk my dog at night.

21 And just any time I am passing by the corner

22 there at 18th and Swann, you can hear the
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1 voices carrying from Bar Charley.  And then

2 late at night, people coming by, you know, our

3 windows down the street.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the noise

5 from Bar Charley is that from the outdoor

6 seats?

7             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Yes, it is.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So in

9 the winter you don't hear noise.

10             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  They do have

11 heaters out there.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

13             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  So there are

14 sometimes are people, but it's significantly

15 less than when it is warm.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

17 Thank you.  Other questions?  Questions on

18 Board questions?  Okay.

19             MR. PASCAL:  No questions.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

21 very much.

22             MR. FITZSIMMONS:  Thank you very
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1 much.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Appreciate

3 your hanging in.

4             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

5             MR. MICHAUD:  We would call our

6 next witness, Nell Payne.  We would ask Nell

7 Payne to take the witness stand now.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, do we get

9 to say good morning to you?

10 Whereupon,

11                    NELL PAYNE

12 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

13 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

14 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

15 testified as follows:

16             MS. PAYNE:  Yes, I do.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

18 you.

19                DIRECT EXAMINATION

20             MR. MICHAUD:  Ms. Payne, could

21 you, please, introduce yourself to the Board?

22             MS. PAYNE:  My name is Nell Payne.
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1 I have lived in Washington, D.C. for 32 years,

2 in this neighborhood for 17 years and for the

3 last 7 years at 1742 Swann Street, which is

4 150 feet from the establishment in question.

5             MR. MICHAUD:  Do you have a

6 statement that you would like to make?

7             MS. PAYNE:  Yes, I do.  Thank you.

8 We are already dealing with an over-

9 concentration of bars and restaurants that

10 negatively affect our daily lives.

11             The Swann Dive Tavern License

12 would worsen that over-concentration and is

13 inappropriate for several reasons:

14             First, the peace, order and quiet

15 of the neighborhood.  I often hear noise from

16 the Bar Charley summer garden from my house

17 150 feet away and on some nights, I cannot

18 open my windows because the noise keeps me up.

19             I can also hear the noisy rooftop

20 bar of recently opened Rebellion some nights

21 into the wee hours.

22             Now comes Swann Dive requesting a
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1 brand new liquor license where there has never

2 been one and a tavern license with no kitchen

3 for food service and they want to serve

4 outside mere yards away from houses and

5 apartments right next door and across the

6 street serving alcohol until 3:00 and 4:00 in

7 the morning with small children including

8 newborns living across the street in two

9 directions across Swann and 18th both is

10 completely inappropriate.

11             The plan is to have their main

12 entrance right on Swann Street within feet of

13 houses with elderly residents and others with

14 small children who walk to school.  Thanks to

15 the already excessive concentration of places

16 serving alcohol, my neighbors and I are

17 routinely disturbed late at night by noise,

18 fights, loud car radios, drunk patrons

19 screaming at each other, urinating on our

20 doorsteps and tearing up our plantings.

21             Several of my neighbors have told

22 me that they are thinking about selling their
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1 houses where they have lived for 30 or 40

2 years in some cases and moving because they no

3 longer feel safe or relaxed in their own

4 homes.

5             Adding a tavern extending right

6 onto our quiet street will give us more late

7 night disturbance and more noise from trash

8 disposal and pickup.

9             The second issue is parking, which

10 is very scarce, already in very short supply.

11 Lauriol Plaza draws patrons from across the

12 region to what is primarily a residential

13 neighborhood.  At certain times, most of the

14 cars parked on my block are from Virginia and

15 Maryland, not D.C. and most of those from D.C.

16 have parking stickers from other zones.

17             Lauriol employees routinely park

18 on our block and the newly installed valet

19 staff are constantly taking spots as well.

20 Another late night bar will only make a bad

21 situation worse.

22             I routinely talk with elderly or
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1 infirmed neighbors without private parking who

2 find this situation intolerable.

3             Traffic congestion is the third

4 issue I would like to discuss very briefly.

5 18th Street and these blocks has already got

6 parking along on evenings and weekends and it

7 is worst in the spring, summer and fall.

8 Backed up cars jockey for with pedestrians to

9 get through intersections on their way to

10 Adams Morgan.

11             High bike traffic further

12 complicates the scene and increases danger.

13 I have come close to being hit by cars and

14 bikes in this intersection numerous times.  A

15 commercial entrance on Swann Street where much

16 of this traffic already backs up will make a

17 bad situation worse and this is an

18 establishment where patrons will be coming and

19 going.

20             Sandy's business did not have

21 routine amounts of foot traffic.

22             I would like to correct one thing
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1 that Sandy said.  She said that she had no

2 complaints from her neighbors.  That is

3 categorically untrue.  When she told me she

4 was retiring and that her son was going to

5 take over the business, I said I was delighted

6 to know that her son would be carrying on in

7 her stead.

8             When she told me it was going to

9 be an alcohol service, I said that I and many

10 of my neighbors would be protesting.

11             My neighbors and I are not

12 unreasonable.  We want commercial development

13 of this strip.  We can and will patronize

14 responsible restaurants and bars.  In fact, we

15 successfully negotiated a settlement agreement

16 with the very experienced and responsible

17 owners of Bar Charley right next door.

18             But this tavern application goes

19 too far.  It is the wrong idea for the wrong

20 location.  I hope that you will help us

21 preserve the peace, order and quiet of our

22 neighborhood.  Thank you.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.  I have

2 no questions.

3                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

4             MR. PASCAL:  If my client ran it

5 as a responsible tavern, would you patronize

6 it?

7             MS. PAYNE:  I have enough choices.

8 I don't need another tavern in the

9 neighborhood.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board

12 questions?  How long have you lived there?

13             MS. PAYNE:  In this house for

14 seven years.  In the neighborhood for 17

15 years.  In Washington, D.C. for 32.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

17 right.  I think your testimony was similar.

18 Mr. Jones, do you have a specific question for

19 her?

20             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.  Just briefly.

21 So under no circumstances would you want

22 another tavern located at this location
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1 operating in this fashion?

2             MS. PAYNE:  My preference would

3 certainly be no.

4             MEMBER JONES:  No.  Okay.  Under

5 any circumstances would you be willing to

6 accept this establishment operating as a

7 tavern in this location?  And if so, what are

8 those circumstances for you?

9             MS. PAYNE:  I will always be

10 opposed, but, ultimately, it's not -- my voice

11 doesn't carry.  So I mean, it's for others to

12 decide.  I will always be opposed to a tavern

13 in that location.

14             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.

15             MS. PAYNE:  Personally.

16             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm asking for

17 your opinion.  And you are telling me under no

18 circumstances, regardless of whether they

19 change their operating hours, move the

20 ingress/egress door to a different location,

21 no changes that they can make would satisfy

22 you individually that this establishment
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1 should be given an opportunity to operate out

2 of this location?

3             MS. PAYNE:  In my view, I do not

4 want a tavern in that location under any

5 circumstances.

6             MEMBER JONES:  Fair enough.

7             MS. PAYNE:  I wouldn't.

8             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you.  Thank

9 you, Madam Chair.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Others?

11 Okay.  I just want to say to you, you know, is

12 this our last witness?

13             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, actually, Your

14 Honor, I am going to give a real short --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  -- statement.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  I want to talk about

19 one thing that has not been mentioned tonight.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Please, don't

22 forget the ANC.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  Right.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, no, no,

3 no.  You are -- what I want to say is I don't

4 really need to ask you any questions, but I

5 don't want you to feel insulted like we didn't

6 ask you any questions.

7             MS. PAYNE:  I will not be

8 insulted.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Your

10 testimony was very thorough and we asked

11 questions to previous witnesses about the

12 things that we would ask you, so --

13             MS. PAYNE:  Okay.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- thank you

15 very much.

16             MS. PAYNE:  Thank you.

17             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  And good

18 morning, Ms. Payne.

19             MS. PAYNE:  Thank you, sir.

20             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I've

22 got to swear you in.
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1 Whereupon,

2                 FREDERICK MICHAUD

3 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

4 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

5 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

6 testified as follows:

7             MR. MICHAUD:  I do.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you.

10                DIRECT EXAMINATION

11             MR. MICHAUD:  So you have probably

12 heard enough from me, but I am Fred Michaud.

13 I live at 1710 Swann Street.  I bought that

14 house.  My wife and I bought --

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Could you spell

16 your last name?  Spell it.

17             MR. MICHAUD:  M-I-C-H-A-U-D.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  Yes.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  It can be pronounced

20 Michaud or I would prefer Michaud.

21             My wife and I bought our house on

22 Swann Street at 1710 in 1978.  And we raised
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1 our kids there, three of them.  We love the

2 neighborhood.  And we certainly want to stay

3 there.

4             If the hearing goes on much

5 longer, I'm going to be 73 years-old by the

6 time it's over.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, really?

8             MR. MICHAUD:  It's that close.  I

9 just wanted to talk about one instance

10 recently where I have become -- I felt unsafe

11 in that neighborhood because of the things

12 that are happening.

13             I have a couple of dogs.  They are

14 wonderful dogs.  They are both labs.  They

15 will lick you to death.  They do not get upset

16 about anything or at least I thought.

17             And several months ago, I was

18 walking them at about 11:00 at night and I

19 approached the corner of 18th and Swann.  I

20 think I was, in fact, right in front of this

21 establishment that is going to be Swann Dive

22 if you approve a liquor license for them.
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1             And there was a young lady across

2 the street being pummeled by a young man and

3 she was screaming and I yelled just to get

4 his, you know, attention and maybe to stop

5 what was happening.  I just yelled hey across

6 the street.

7             At which point, he turned and

8 looked at me and then she went off and he came

9 across the street after me in a very

10 threatening way screaming at me to mind my own

11 business, etcetera.  And fortunately my lovely

12 little dogs were so frightened by this that

13 they actually started straining at their

14 leashes and barking at him and he stopped in

15 the middle of the street and he didn't come

16 after me.

17             It was very upsetting to say the

18 least.  And I have got a real concern about

19 that.  There is a lot of drinking in the

20 neighborhood now.  I was one of the

21 protestants at Bar Charley.  We actually spent

22 a lot of time with their management,
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1 ultimately getting a settlement agreement that

2 we felt was probably better than trying to

3 force it to a hearing like this.

4             And we were able to do that

5 because these were very experienced operators,

6 who went out of their way to come meet with us

7 at our houses and tell us what they were

8 willing to do, etcetera, etcetera.  I haven't

9 experienced that here.  But in any event, I

10 just wanted to tell you about that one

11 incident, because it, I think, fits in with

12 this whole idea of peace, order, quiet in our

13 neighborhood and my fear for my own personal

14 safety these days.

15             So that's all I have.  Thank you.

16             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  No additional

17 questions from here.

18                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MR. PASCAL:  Do you know what

20 establishment, if any, that person came from?

21             MR. MICHAUD:  I have no idea.

22             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.
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1             MR. MICHAUD:  He was across 18th

2 Street right in front of this, the

3 establishment that Mr. Stephens wants to open,

4 right on that corner.

5             MR. PASCAL:  All right.  You have

6 answered my question.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8 Questions from Board Members?

9             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you very much

10 for --

11             MEMBER JONES:  Happy birthday and

12 thank you.

13             MR. MICHAUD:  -- going through

14 this whole operation tonight.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Sorry we took so

17 long.

18             MEMBER JONES:  It's not your

19 fault.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, it isn't.

21 you are within your time frame, I guess.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  How much time do I
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1 have left?

2             MEMBER JONES:  We have 16 minutes

3 for the protestants.  Licensee has 3.

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And that

5 doesn't count closing statement?

6             MEMBER JONES:  That does not

7 include closing statements.

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  All right.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you are

10 going to testify?

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

13 thought you were just going to do closing

14 statement.

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Oh, no, no.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I've

17 got to swear you in.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I of course

19 try to promise to be within 15 just in case.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I need to

21 swear you in first.

22             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.
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1 Whereupon,

2                 WILLIAM STEPHENS

3 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

4 Protestant, and having been first duly sworn,

5 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

6 testified as follows:

7             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I do.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you.

10             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12                DIRECT EXAMINATION

13             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Happy

14 Thursday.  My name is Will Stephens, same as

15 David Stephens, same spelling, coincidentally,

16 but no relation, otherwise I guess I would

17 have to recuse myself like Mr. Silverstein had

18 to earlier.

19             I have served as the Chair of ANC-

20 2B for a little over four years and

21 Commissioner for 2B08, which is where this

22 establishment will be located, fora little
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1 over seven years.  I just had my seven year

2 anniversary earlier this month actually.

3             So and I am the former Chair of

4 our ABRA Policy Committee, which was one of

5 the committees we set up.  So in general, I

6 can, I think, speak competently to how the ANC

7 has handled liquor licenses for quite some

8 years.

9             I live at 1771 T, at that address

10 for 10 years.  And that's essentially just one

11 block straight north of where this is.  That's

12 right across the street from Lauriol Plaza's

13 parking lot, that someone brought up earlier.

14             I did want to take a quick couple

15 of seconds just to note a couple of things

16 that I wanted to correct for the record from

17 the Investigator's report and testimony.

18             First and foremost, the thing that

19 popped out to me is that this is Dupont

20 Circle.  It's within ANC-2B.  It's not Adams

21 Morgan as she listed in the report and

22 mentioned earlier, that's 1C, so this is 2B.
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1 It's definitely within the political

2 boundaries of Dupont Circle.

3             And the subway, I think that was

4 clarified earlier.  She had mentioned that

5 there was no subway station nearby.  I think

6 we clarified that there is a subway station

7 about a 7 or 8 minute walk from there, Dupont

8 Circle Station.

9             Also, she left out in her -- both

10 when she spoke today and on her report that

11 parking is one of the formal protest issues.

12 We mentioned parking in ours.  I know

13 vehicular and pedestrian safety and peace,

14 order and quiet were also listed, but parking

15 was left out of the written materials.

16             And I did also want to clarify,

17 because it has come up a few times, that the

18 hours at the other places are not all -- have

19 not all been stated correctly by various

20 parties or Board Members here, so one example

21 is Lauriol Plaza closes at 1:00 and 2:00,

22 that's in their voluntary agreement or that's
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1 their end of operation time.  They actually

2 close earlier as a matter of practice.

3             Bar Charley, I'll get to that

4 later, also closes earlier than legal hours,

5 inside as well as outside.

6             So I got a terrific set of

7 materials from your staff, Sarah Fashbaugh,

8 Bill Hager, always excellent in turning stuff

9 around, so I'm sure they could create a little

10 spreadsheet like they did for me of all the

11 various hours of those establishments in this

12 little row that we have been talking about.

13             So I wanted to speak briefly on

14 the ANC-2B consideration of this.  You have

15 our resolution, which -- and the letter which

16 speaks for itself, but I did just want to

17 affirm what was mentioned earlier and that is

18 that Commissioner Mike Feldstein who

19 represents 2B01, which is a lot of the folks

20 around the south side of Swann, so that's

21 right where the boundary is between our Single

22 Member Districts, we organized, first, an
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1 informal get together with David Stephens.

2 And then we organized a community meeting that

3 was mentioned earlier at the International

4 Student House with him with neighbors.

5             A couple dozen people showed up at

6 least just to sort of talk for a couple of

7 hours before it got to the ANC meeting, talk

8 through things, learn more about the

9 application.  And then we considered the

10 application at our May 19th full ANC meeting.

11 So we really did our usual.  I feel

12 comfortable saying we did our usual amount of

13 due diligence in trying to get everybody

14 together and talking and carefully looking

15 through everything before we weighed in with

16 our great weight.

17             So the Board has our Protest

18 Resolution.  It was unanimous.  I did want to

19 point out three particular things about the

20 resolution.

21             First is what I mentioned earlier,

22 we note in our resolution peace, order and
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1 quiet and parking and safety issues, so that's

2 different from what the Investigator

3 mentioned.

4             And we had heard and you have

5 heard tonight about parking and pedestrian

6 safety issues as part of this.

7             Second, the letter that -- you

8 have received letters from myself over time we

9 have, I think, more than 250 licensed

10 establishments, so we are not foreign to you.

11             So our letter notably goes into a

12 lot greater detail than usual.  You may have

13 noticed that.  And provides a lot more in the

14 way of background justification and

15 explanation than our usual standard letter,

16 which usually just says the kind of

17 perfunctory peace, order and quiet subject to

18 successful settlement agreement, you know,

19 submit.

20             But we actually made a point this

21 time of having a resolution that went into

22 some greater detail and justification.  And
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1 those are the following, you know, five bullet

2 points, I guess.

3             One is that the application

4 exceeds our guidelines for outdoor space near

5 residents.  It is right next to Bar Charley,

6 which has been mentioned a lot tonight with

7 much longer hours than Bar Charley and as a CT

8 instead of a CR, which Bar Charley has.

9             We note that -- the lack of

10 history as an operator.  No food, no kitchen.

11 That we have not gotten drawings, despite

12 asking for them before the ANC meeting and

13 parking issues that have been brought up a lot

14 tonight.

15             And the third point I wanted to

16 make about our resolution letter you got was

17 we make a -- our normal practice is to make a

18 habit of saying "subject to the successful

19 negotiation of a settlement agreement" or in

20 the olden days voluntary agreement.

21             We actually left that out

22 deliberately here, because we got the sense
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1 that there might not be compromise possible

2 and that it might actually get to protest

3 hearing and we wanted to sort of flag that as

4 a possibility that we might be just outright

5 objecting to the license as applied

6 altogether.

7             We always do look for compromise.

8 I think we have a good track record of that

9 and I think the Board is aware of that, but

10 just didn't take note that there is a good

11 chance it wasn't going to be possible here.

12             Another sort of topic area I

13 wanted to get into in my testimony was the

14 uniqueness of this application and the

15 unitivity intertwined with that of a comment

16 that I heard from both the ANC and from

17 neighbors.

18             So as the Board knows, we are not

19 in the habit in ANC-2B of protesting every

20 license or even every other license.  It's not

21 even close.  Actually, I think at most we

22 protest a small handful in a given year, if
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1 that.

2             And in this area, I think we see

3 our task, especially north of the circle where

4 there is a mix of mixed-use blocks and

5 commercial and residential on top of each

6 other.

7             I think we see our job with

8 respect to ABRA applications as perpetuating

9 a nice balance between residential and

10 commercial.  We sometimes throw around the

11 phrase liveable yet lively or lively yet

12 liveable.

13             But this application with this

14 type of license at this location is uniquely

15 ill-conceived, I think, and it pushes past the

16 point of reasonableness or appropriateness.

17 And just asks for too much.

18             So it's essentially a request for

19 a beer garden without any constraints at all

20 really right up against the feet of residents.

21 And if there were any doubt about what was

22 intended, I think some of the other witnesses
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1 pointed out and it was brought up earlier

2 tonight, the -- or last night, the applicant

3 now wants to refer to it as a dive bar, which

4 creates kind of a signal that troubles people.

5             So the ANC protest was unanimous,

6 as was mentioned, but more than that and this

7 is notable, the comments we received as ANC

8 Commissioners were actually unanimously

9 negative, which is rather unusual.

10             I'm sure you know and certainly

11 this is our experience, in pretty much every

12 case, even when we do end up voting to

13 protest, there is dissent either on the ANC or

14 among neighbors or there is a wide spectrum of

15 viewpoints all ranging from, you know,

16 vehement support to fervent protest and

17 everything in between.

18             And we have to figure out where it

19 is appropriate for the ANC to land in there.

20 But that was not so here.  There was actually

21 like some extremely negative feedback.  I

22 heard nothing of positive comments from



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 520

1 neighbors in the area.  And even after doing

2 the usual amount of due diligence, we try to

3 do to make sure everybody weighs in before we

4 weigh in.

5             I did want to talk also about

6 operations and operator and the Board Members

7 got into this a little bit earlier.  And I

8 wanted to provide maybe a little bit of a

9 different nuance or articulation of why I

10 think it is relevant.

11             So our experience on the ANC is

12 that ultimately what makes a license work and

13 not cause disturbances to peace, order, quiet

14 and other problems is an operator that can

15 competently manage the operation, oversee

16 staff, control the patrons and the atmosphere,

17 manage deliveries and trash, work with

18 neighbors, be part of the community, etcetera,

19 etcetera.

20             And when we have had problems in

21 the past, and I could bring up examples that

22 the Board is probably aware of, but I don't
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1 think there is any need to, it's usually been

2 because of either like an unresponsive

3 operator or an operator that has lost control

4 of the establishment in some capacity, either

5 having promoters running it, lost control of

6 crowds, staff, service providers, like the

7 garbage pickup, etcetera.

8             And so that is a concern here with

9 someone who is untested and inexperienced as

10 an operator and who is looking to open a

11 tavern license and hasn't worked in the

12 industry before.  And I think that has already

13 been discussed in substantial detail tonight.

14 So I don't need to drive home that point too

15 much.

16             But I did want to confirm what was

17 mentioned earlier was that we didn't receive

18 drawings prior to the ANC meeting, so that

19 made it difficult for us to weigh in.  We have

20 gotten some now, but they have been in flux.

21             The license application itself had

22 some errors and demonstrated some amount of
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1 lack of understanding about how all this

2 works, not knowing the difference between

3 summer garden and sidewalk cafe or what a

4 substantial change is.

5             And as a juxtaposition when Bar

6 Charley applied for its application, they just

7 applied outright for only having -- they

8 didn't even attempt to change 11:00 and 12:00

9 outdoor hours, for example.  And they had

10 engaged an attorney in that process, but they

11 knew well enough that that was our

12 neighborhood guideline and didn't even think

13 to request anything.

14             So it indicates a little bit of a

15 lack of understanding of how things generally

16 go in the area.

17             I did want to mention that I have

18 three -- or two exhibits here and then one

19 which I don't think I need to include as an

20 exhibit, because it has been mentioned

21 earlier, but I can if as a matter of practical

22 process we need to do it that way.
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1             So the first is our guidelines on

2 sidewalk cafe and outdoor restaurant use,

3 which I have here.

4             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

5             document was marked as Protestant

6             Exhibit 1 for identification.)

7             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Fred, could

8 you help me pass these around?  So I have got

9 one copy here.  And these have been mentioned

10 earlier.  I think Mr. Fitzsimmons mentioned

11 them.

12             So these were adopted in 2011

13 after a series of public meetings.  And they

14 are meant to be a kind of guide to our

15 decision making to be fair.  They are actually

16 a revision to prior guidelines that were very,

17 very similar in terms of substance from 1997,

18 so this is a kind of set of guidelines we have

19 had for some time.

20             And because we deal with so many

21 license applications, over 250, we try to

22 order our thinking about how to respond to
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1 them and treat everyone very fairly.  And so

2 that was the genesis of this.

3             And I do want to clarify, it says

4 sidewalk cafe/outdoor restaurant use.  And the

5 reason we say outdoor restaurant use also is

6 it is meant to apply to summer gardens as

7 well.  And the provisions that I think are

8 most relevant are:

9             1(A) if you want to look on here.

10 That is "The ANC recognizes that sidewalk

11 cafes/outdoor restaurants close to residences

12 can cause issues related to peace, order and

13 quiet."  So it's just a recognition of the

14 issue.

15             1(B), the next provision, "Closing

16 hours for sidewalk cafes/outdoor restaurants

17 across the street from or proximate to

18 residentially-zoned blocks should be 11:00

19 p.m. Sunday through Thursday and 12:00

20 midnight on Friday and Saturday.  This would

21 apply to new applications, transfer

22 applications or revised applications."  So
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1 that's the chief substance of the hours

2 provision.

3             1(C) is also important.

4 "Applicants may provide for earlier closing

5 hours," obviously that is welcomed, if it's

6 appropriate.

7             And the other two provisions I

8 want to point out in particular that led to

9 our protest on this are 6(A) and 6(B), so

10 that's on the last page of the printed

11 materials, that's page 3.

12             6(A) is that "The ANC encourages

13 food consumption along with consumption of

14 alcohol."  And I think that's obvious.  Less

15 likely to be noisy and as was mentioned by a

16 witness earlier tonight, I think they

17 mentioned that when you go to a restaurant,

18 you're going for the food experience and the

19 alcohol experience is tangential to that or

20 goes along with it, but isn't the basis of the

21 experience.

22             And then 6(B) is also important
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1 for our protest and that is "ANC prefers

2 applications for sidewalk cafes and outdoor

3 restaurants by CR Licenses rather than tavern

4 or CT Licenses.  The ANC will consider support

5 for future public space applications by CT or

6 DT Licensed institutions on a case-by-case

7 basis.

8             Proximity to residents of the

9 neighboring area must be taken into

10 consideration when the ANC considers a CT or

11 DT application for CR to CT License

12 conversions or CT, DT Licenses proximate to

13 residences food service must remain available

14 in public space during the approved service

15 hours."

16             And again, this has public space,

17 but we have always met this and we are

18 explicit about this applying to any outdoor

19 restaurant use, which is why we have titled it

20 that way.

21             So that provides some additional

22 basis beyond our resolution of why we are
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1 thinking this way and how we try to treat

2 everybody fairly when we are talking about

3 these very factors that are applicable to this

4 application.

5             The other exhibit that I noted in

6 my -- which would be Exhibit 2 is the Bar

7 Charley settlement agreement, so you guys have

8 it.

9             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

10             document was marked as Protestant

11             Exhibit 2 for identification.)

12             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Obviously, I

13 know you can get it any time from your

14 archives, but I did want to have it in front

15 of you.  Whoops, here is another copy, Fred.

16             And that is chiefly to point out

17 some of the factors in here that -- where we

18 ended up negotiating something that is more

19 appropriate than the application before us.

20             So again, this address, as

21 everyone has learned tonight, is directly

22 abutting the address that is due north, the
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1 address that we are talking about with the

2 application tonight, that is Bar Charley.

3             And the summer garden hours, let's

4 see the hours are listed on the Board's order,

5 so we are looking inside on the settlement

6 agreement.  It's page 2 of the settlement

7 agreement, which is actually page 4 of the

8 document.  Page 5 of the document.

9             The summer garden hours are 11:00

10 p.m./12:00 a.m., week nights/weekends.  The

11 closing hours, which is when doors are closed

12 and no more patrons are let in, that's 12:30,

13 1:30 and end of operation hours 1:00/2:00,

14 which is similar as I mentioned to Lauriol

15 Plaza.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  There is table

18 service inside and out.  No standing service

19 outside.  There is a provision about focusing

20 on restaurants and in terms of trash

21 management, which is something that some

22 witnesses have mentioned tonight, nothing
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1 between 11:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. that would be

2 noisy for trash dumping, recycling.

3             So I did want to point this out

4 for a couple of reasons.  One is I think the

5 ANC -- I certainly had to recommend the ANC do

6 this.  The ANC had to protest this license

7 simply as a matter of fairness, because we had

8 only just negotiated this very thing right

9 next door not six months earlier I think and

10 signed the documents.

11             So in order to be not seen as

12 arbitrary or treating different applications

13 differently, even though they are right next

14 door and share a lot of the same qualities,

15 there was just no way for us to do anything

16 other than protest something that was going to

17 be later than what we had just carefully

18 negotiated with multiple parties right next

19 door.

20             And also, I think this serves as a

21 demonstration of the kind of license that is

22 more appropriate for this area that we are
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1 talking about.

2             A final note to -- just for the

3 record on Bar Charley, at the request of the

4 neighbors and us, as part of the Bar Charley

5 negotiations, the branding was actually moved.

6 It didn't end up being in the agreement

7 itself.  We had a provision in there which

8 when we negotiated it was taken up by the

9 final.

10             But the owners decided to sort of

11 rebrand, informally, to Charley and you can

12 note that when you go by the establishment.

13 The word Bar is either hidden or completely

14 gone now.  And that was because there was

15 concern about that semantically and all that

16 it meant bar.

17             And I have heard a much greater

18 amount of concern with regard to the current

19 application about the word saloon.  And then

20 when the word dive was thrown into the mix,

21 even greater concern.  So I just wanted to

22 point that out in the context of what kind of
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1 discussions we have already had with Bar

2 Charley by using the word bar.

3             So that the language is actually

4 getting more and more concerning to residents

5 in the area.

6             I did want to mention the letter

7 that we got from our Council Member.

8             MR. PASCAL:  Objection.

9             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And I can

10 provide some foundation for it or why I think

11 it is reasonable.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  There is an

13 objection.  The objection?

14             MR. PASCAL:  The letter from the

15 Council Member has no place in this hearing,

16 because, first of all, if Mr. Evans wanted to

17 make a point in this hearing, he should have

18 come down here and testified, not sent a

19 letter.  That's ranked hearsay.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Hearsay is--

21             MR. PASCAL:  And also --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- allowed.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 532

1             MR. PASCAL:  -- hearsay.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And then to have the

4 -- you know, this Council Member voted for you

5 to have your position and he will vote if you

6 want an extension.  He votes on your terms and

7 conditions of your employment, your fees, your

8 salaries that you get.  It is totally

9 inappropriate to have this letter and opinion.

10             As you recall, I already raised an

11 issue in the beginning of the

12 inappropriateness of this, because this was

13 generated by a violation of the Ex Parte Rule.

14 So if it violated the rules --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We already

16 ruled on that, Mr. Pascal.

17             MR. PASCAL:  -- to create it, --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We --

19             MR. PASCAL:  -- why --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- denied

21 that motion.

22             MR. PASCAL:  I know you denied the
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1 motion.  I'm still making the point to allow

2 this letter in, which was as a result of the

3 violation of your own regulations, is totally

4 inappropriate.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Stephens?

6             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I want to

7 bring up this letter not for its request to

8 you as a Board coming from somebody who has

9 anything to do with your being on the Board,

10 but as evidence of the uniqueness of this

11 application.  And why it ended up that the ANC

12 was here.  It's further confirmation of the

13 unique -- well, negative reaction generally

14 from the neighbors, but also the unique

15 inappropriateness of this particular

16 application.  And I can explain that in a few

17 sentences.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I don't

19 even know what the letter says.

20             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Well, the letter --

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you say --
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1             MR. PASCAL:  -- is in the record,

2 so it's --

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know.

4             MR. PASCAL:  -- before you.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I want to

6 ask Mr. Stephens.

7             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't

9 recall what the letter says.  I mean, I don't

10 think -- we voted on it on an agenda, like I

11 said, because we get letters all the time and

12 we actually didn't vote on it.  I mean, we

13 acknowledged it.

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Check --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I don't

16 remember it, at this point.  But it's the fact

17 that he has submitted a letter that is unique

18 or that what has been submitted --

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  That is, yes.

20 So, obviously, you are an independent Board.

21 You don't need to listen to what a Council

22 Member asks you to do, but --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  -- as I

3 mentioned, we rarely, if ever, get all the way

4 down here to Protest Hearing.  We very rarely

5 end up explaining our --

6             MEMBER JONES:  Just a point of

7 clarification for the record.  Did you have an

8 objection?

9             MR. PASCAL:  I have an objection.

10             MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  I just

11 wanted to confirm.  Did you rule on that

12 objection?

13             MR. PASCAL:  It's a continuing

14 objection.

15             MEMBER JONES:  Did you rule on

16 that objection?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think --

18 are you objecting to Mr. Stephens' testifying?

19             MR. PASCAL:  I'm objecting to this

20 letter.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, the

22 letter isn't at issue yet.  He is not moving
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1 it into evidence, at this point.

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Not yet.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So he is

4 testifying.

5             MR. PASCAL:  Well, if he is going

6 to --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --

8             MR. PASCAL:  If he -- in essence,

9 his testimony is in effect reading that letter

10 or putting the essence of the letter in the

11 testimony, I would object to it.

12             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I have no

13 intention of reading the content of the

14 letter.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  At

16 this point then, I am not going to -- I'm

17 going to overrule the objection, if there is

18 one to his testifying, at this point, to --

19 about the letter.  Is that what you are doing?

20             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  The existence
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1 of the letter itself speaks for itself.  It

2 doesn't matter actually what it says, although

3 it's  generally in support of our point of

4 view.

5             The reason I wanted to bring it up

6 is that it reenforces, as I mentioned, the

7 uniqueness of this application and how poorly

8 conceived it is and that's in this way.

9             In all my years on the ANC, so

10 seven plus years, the Council Member has only

11 ever written one other letter like this that

12 supported any proceeding that was before you

13 guys that we were dealing with, and that was

14 for Marakesh Palace, which for several years

15 was essentially, I think it is fair to say,

16 our most problematic establishment on P

17 Street.

18             Now, everybody seems to be very

19 happy with it, so I don't need to get into

20 that.

21             But it was very notable that he

22 was willing to do that then, because there was
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1 essentially unitivity among the commissioners,

2 the neighbors and everybody else that there

3 were serious problems there and the Board

4 addressed those and it seems to have been

5 resolved, so that was great.

6             But literally in seven years now,

7 seven plus years, only two --

8             MR. PASCAL:  I continue to object.

9             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  -- letters

10 have actually come out of the Council Member's

11 Office supporting the ANC position.

12             So just that fact alone shows how

13 this is a uniquely inappropriate application,

14 that it has even got to the level of the -- of

15 being able to get a letter like this from our

16 Council Member.  So it just reenforces also

17 the unitivity of the concern here.

18             MR. PASCAL:  I again continue to

19 object to this line.  And the Marakesh case

20 that he mentioned was a renewal of an existing

21 license where there was a lot of allegations

22 of misconduct of Marakesh.
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1             This is a new application, so

2 there is nothing in the record what this

3 operation would be like.  And so it's totally

4 inappropriate to even compare the two.  It's

5 apples and oranges.  Marakesh was a protest

6 with a long history of violations and this is

7 a new application.  So it's totally

8 inconsistent and inappropriate.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

10 I'll overrule the objection.

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes, and I

12 would say in response to that that then what

13 that makes this is the only time in seven plus

14 years that the Council Member has sent a

15 letter of support for a new application

16 protest, which maybe even makes it more

17 notable.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  That's all I

20 have for my direct testimony, so I'm happy to

21 get crossed and answer questions from the

22 Board.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

2 there cross?

3                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

4             MR. PASCAL:  Was your guidelines

5 published?

6             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Our guidelines

7 are published.  They are on our website and we

8 published also many iterations of them before

9 we actually passed them.  And they are part of

10 our Policies and Procedures Manual, which is

11 also publicly available.

12             MR. PASCAL:  Did you make them

13 available to my client when you first met?

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  No, but I told

15 him about those guidelines.

16             MR. PASCAL:  If his operation met

17 your guidelines, would you continue your

18 protest, substantially met your guidelines?

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  What does that

20 mean?

21             MR. PASCAL:  Well, I'm just asking

22 if it substantially met your guidelines.
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1             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Which -- what

2 attributes would it substantially --

3             MR. PASCAL:  Well, no.  I'm just

4 saying substantially.  I'm just, you know --

5             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Okay.  So if

6 it was a CR like we asked for with food

7 service inside and out and had 11:00 and 12:00

8 outside, I think the ANC would find room for--

9 find a way to make this work out.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Nothing further.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

12             MR. PASCAL:  That's it.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's it.

14 Okay.  Board questions?  Mr. Short?

15             MEMBER SHORT:  Good morning,

16 Commissioner.

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Good morning.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  You've been a

19 commissioner for how long?

20             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Seven years

21 and about a month.

22             MEMBER SHORT:  Seven years.  And
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1 in that time how many of these settlement

2 agreements with alcohol establishments have

3 you been involved in with?

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I have

5 negotiated, since being on the ANC, three in

6 my Single Member District.  And then just as

7 being Chair I often have to be a backup or an

8 extra person or a second head to bounce ideas

9 off of for a lot of the other ones that happen

10 or are negotiated in the ANC.  So

11 tangentially, dozens, but directly three.

12             MEMBER SHORT:  Okay.  Well, do you

13 find that they are quite useful when the

14 establishments of these business licensees or

15 applicants work with the ANC and come around

16 to the community's way of thinking?  Do they

17 normally have to successful businesses or --

18 how does it work?

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.  There

20 has been very little turnover, in general, by

21 Single Member District.  There is quite a few

22 liquor applications.  They don't all show up
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1 on the maps that you see before you, because

2 the Single Member District goes all the way to

3 60th and U and has some establishments on U

4 Street, but, yes, I think both in my Single

5 Member District and the establishments that

6 I'm aware of and have been involved with, in

7 general, in the ANC.

8             I mean it's hard to generalize

9 because there's 250+, but I think, yes.  I

10 think that it would be fair to say that the

11 trend is yes, when an establishment gets

12 together and negotiates something like that,

13 it's more successful than not.

14             MEMBER SHORT:  This might be

15 unusual to ask you, but I think you might have

16 an answer for it.

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Okay.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  In the last seven

19 years, how many new establishments have your

20 district -- your --

21             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  In my Single

22 Member District?
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1             MEMBER SHORT:  No.  Just say your

2 ANC.

3             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Oh, no.  Oh,

4 geez.  In the whole ANC?  New applications?

5 I would say there is probably one, an average

6 of, to two every month of new applications in

7 our ANC.  Some months more.  Some months it's

8 just a bunch of renewals, so tabulate that out

9 to seven years.  So at least one every month.

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Would you say most

11 of these businesses are successful?

12             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Most?  I would

13 say most are successful.  There is, you know,

14 always like a problem spot where some place

15 has a lot of turnover for various geographic

16 or other factors, but I think in general our

17 neighborhood has a lot of longevity of places.

18             MEMBER SHORT:  And you say this

19 essay is on your website and it's public?

20             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  The settlement

21 agreement it certainly is, yes.  And it's

22 public.  You guys have it in your archives and
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1 I think I can pull it on-line from your

2 website as well.

3             But I think for a cross-question

4 that I got was about our Public Space

5 Guidelines, which are also publicly available.

6             MEMBER SHORT:  I thank you.

7 That's all I have, Madam Chair.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9 Others?

10             MEMBER SHORT:  Thank you.

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have a

13 question.

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  All right.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we

16 have heard a lot about Bar Charley --

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in this

19 hearing and it's not about Bar Charley.  I

20 mean, we have heard a lot of complaints about

21 the noise from Bar Charley and stuff.  And

22 then on the other hand, we have heard how good



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 546

1 they were to negotiate with in the settlement

2 agreement.

3             So it seems a little bit

4 inconsistent.

5             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, can

7 you just -- do you have any thoughts on that?

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Well, I think

9 the settlement agreement was successful in

10 mitigating problems, but it didn't eliminate

11 them completely.  So in that regard, I don't

12 think it is that inconsistent.

13             But it is true that they were very

14 good about talking, meeting.  They literally

15 came to people's houses quite frequently and

16 talked things through.

17             We did have a little bit of a

18 longer time frame on that one, which may have

19 made it easier to come to agreement.  The time

20 line on this proceeding is a little more

21 constrained than it was for Bar Charley.  It

22 happened to include the holidays and other
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1 things, so it was a little bit easier to have

2 a back and forth over a long period of time.

3 So I'm sure that played into it.

4             But they were forthright

5 negotiating partners and they had a history

6 and sure, there are still issues, but, you

7 know, who knows what another reality would

8 look like.  But I think it is probably pretty

9 fair to say those issues would be worse were

10 the settlement agreement not there.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So and also

12 is it fair to say that you learned form

13 experience once they were operating?

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Sure.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you can't

16 speak for the ANC, at this point, but

17 personally would you think that you might make

18 the hours earlier, like the closing hours?

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  For Bar

20 Charley?  Like if I could just say what they

21 were or if I had to negotiate with them?  I

22 mean, we essentially came to the agreement we
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1 could come to.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

3 Fair enough.  Okay.

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  You do what

5 you can in negotiation.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

7 right.  You can answer this if you want.

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Okay.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know,

10 it's amazing to hear that there was unanimity

11 from the public about this application.  So I

12 just wanted to ask you, do you -- I mean,

13 certainly, everybody doesn't come to an ANC

14 meeting, right?

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Sure.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

17 look like on your Listservs to what

18 conversations are going on?

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Sure, yes, we

20 do.  And we publish our agenda a couple of

21 times before the meeting.  When an application

22 is coming up, I post something to a blog site.
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1 Things get circulated around.  Things get

2 tweeted.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  We ask for

5 feedback.  We hold these extra community

6 meetings and try to get everybody -- as much

7 feedback as possible.  And I agree with you,

8 it sounds a little outlandish to say that

9 there is unanimity.  And what I mean by that

10 is it's not that there was unanimity among the

11 public, but in terms of anybody who said

12 anything, it was unanimous, which is notable,

13 because usually we hear a wide spectrum.

14             And not to bring up Bar Charley

15 again, but that was an example where there was

16 a lot of differing opinion all over the

17 neighborhood.  It was kind of honestly a

18 little bit hard to figure out what to do.

19             But when you only hear one type of

20 comment, it makes it a little bit easier to

21 make a choice as what to do as an ANC

22 Commissioner.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's kind

2 of my question.  You didn't see any dissent?

3 Any other view on the Listserv or on a blog?

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  (No audible

5 answer.)

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I hate

7 to bring this up again, but I just want to ask

8 it anyway.  The Evans' letter, to your

9 knowledge, was that published anywhere?  Is

10 that available on your website?  Do you know?

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I posted it on

12 my blog site as a latest development and

13 whatever -- whenever I got it from Jack Evans'

14 Office.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  So it has

17 probably been up there for a couple weeks.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Or more, but

20 other than that -- what's the date on it?  I

21 just the date is July 21st, so some time there

22 after I posted it.  I don't know if Jack
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1 Evans, himself, put it anywhere publicly.

2 It's not on the ANC's website, but it is on my

3 own Single Member District website.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

5 then my last question is I know you are here

6 representing the ANC, but it sounded like you

7 live very close to --

8             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Sure.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- where the

10 summer garden would be.

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Yes.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And so is

13 there anything else?  You have heard a lot

14 tonight, so is there anything else that you

15 want to add about your personal knowledge as

16 to the inappropriateness of the summer garden

17 or a tavern?

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I don't know

19 if I have much to add other than to reconfirm

20 or reaffirm particularly the comments about

21 parking and traffic, bottlenecks at these

22 various intersections.  18th and Swann, 18th
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1 and T, they get backed up and it only takes

2 them -- some of these streets when they are --

3 both sides are parked up, it only takes one

4 stopped car to back up the whole thing.

5 Emergency vehicles can't get around, etcetera.

6 So it is an issue.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

8 you.  Any other Board questions?

9             MR. PASCAL:  May I just ask a few

10 short questions?

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Questions on

12 Board questions?  Yes.

13                RECROSS-EXAMINATION

14             MR. PASCAL:  Did my client reach

15 out to you at your early stages of this and

16 show up at meetings?

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I think I

18 contacted him first, but he certainly came to

19 the meetings that we invited him to,

20 absolutely.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Was it said at that

22 time that the ANC had no intention to see that
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1 this place got a license?

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  No, because we

3 are always open to talking and trying to get

4 everybody together.

5             MR. PASCAL:  But you didn't attend

6 the mediation, did you?

7             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I did not.  We

8 had a miscommunication as to who was covering

9 the mediation.

10             MR. PASCAL:  And --

11             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  And I

12 apologized to the Board about that.

13             MR. PASCAL:  -- letters -- the

14 letter we are talking about was not supplied

15 to the applicant or his counsel.  Is that

16 correct?

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Which letter?

18             MR. PASCAL:  The Evans letter.

19             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I didn't sent

20 it to counsel or to the applicant.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1 Anything else?  Okay.  Thank you.

2             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you.

3             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does

5 that complete protestants' case?

6             MR. MICHAUD:  It concludes the

7 testimony on behalf of the protestants.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I do have a

10 closing statement, if you --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I want to ask

12 about the exhibits, before we get to closing

13 statements.

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Got it.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I know we

16 already admitted Mr. Pascal's exhibits for the

17 applicant.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Oh, yes, I

19 suppose, at this point, I should move --

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exhibits for

21 the protestants?

22             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  -- my exhibits
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1 to be added to the record, yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.

3             MR. PASCAL:  And I object.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, wait a

5 minute.  Let's just identify which exhibits

6 you are moving.  Okay.

7             Exhibit No. 1, I believe, are the

8 guidelines for the ANC.

9             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Exhibits 1 and

10 2, my understanding is that Evans' letter is

11 already in your file.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It is in the

13 public record.

14             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  So I don't

15 need to move that as an exhibit if it's

16 already in your file.

17             So I'm only moving for Exhibits 1

18 and 2.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Other than my

21 PIF Form.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1 Exhibit 1 is guidelines.  Exhibit 2 is the

2 settlement agreement, which also is public

3 record.

4             Do you have any objection to

5 those, Mr. Pascal?

6             MR. PASCAL:  No.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.

8 Then they are admitted.

9             (Whereupon, the above-referred to

10             documents were received into

11             evidence as Protestant Exhibits 1

12             and 2.)

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't

14 remember, were there any other exhibits that

15 you -- you didn't offer any, did you?

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Well, I started the

17 hearing many hours ago with a slide.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, right.

19             MR. MICHAUD:  PowerPoint.  And I

20 was going to offer that into evidence, but I

21 decided because of the late hour, I didn't

22 want to have to sit there and go through it
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1 and so I'm not going to offer any exhibits.

2             You already -- I'm assuming that

3 you already have the license.  You have --

4 which I questioned Mr. Stephens about and

5 other relevant documents, the Investigator's

6 report had lots of information about the --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MR. MICHAUD:  -- location and so

9 on.  And I just wanted to clarify some of

10 that, so that's fine, I'll just not offer

11 anything, at this point.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

13 right.  Then that's it.  We are ready for

14 closing.  The applicant goes first.

15             MR. PASCAL:  It appears that this

16 case was more about Bar Charley than the

17 evidence that we put on that meets our burden

18 of proof.

19             There was repetitive testimony

20 from all of the witnesses.  The business plan

21 issue, he finally testified that he feels he

22 can make a profit with the numbers that he
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1 has.  He did meet with the ANC and reached

2 out.  There is no noise complaints per the

3 Investigator.

4             The issue of the door on Swann

5 Street, unfortunately, you know the 18th

6 Street entrance has ample testimony that

7 probably would not meet Historic requirements.

8             No one refuted that a majority of

9 the patrons would not walk to the

10 establishment.

11             As to over-concentration, this is

12 a small area that we are looking at with only

13 nine establishments.  My client would only add

14 probably four or five percent of the seats to

15 the area.

16             The issues of him as a new

17 applicant not having experience and I point

18 out that anyone that can have control over

19 eight nuclear reactors on a 5,000 person

20 carrier or air carrier certainly can run this

21 little restaurant with six employees.

22             It is appropriate for the
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1 neighborhood, because it will offer the

2 neighborhood residents another opportunity,

3 especially since there was issues of overflow

4 to actually get some people off the sidewalk.

5             And finally, we had a lot of

6 issues, but we have put the evidence forward

7 as to the real estate values.  We put into

8 evidence the age of the people in the area.

9 The people who will be living in the area and

10 walking to the area.

11             So you have before you the

12 probative  evidence to carry the burden for

13 our client.  Thank you for your attention.

14 I'm sorry it went this late.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

16 you.  I guess the ANC?  Are you doing two

17 closings?

18             MR. MICHAUD:  No, we are just

19 going to do one closing.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.

21             MR. MICHAUD:  Just to spare you.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MR. MICHAUD:  So we can get out of

3 here before 1:00.

4             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you.

5 Appreciate you guys also sticking it out to

6 the late hour to hear everybody.

7             The protestants have described how

8 this particular application is inappropriate

9 for this particular space on this particular

10 block.  All the applicant has provided is

11 rather generalized Census data and recent tax

12 assessments.

13             Here are the particulars you

14 heard:

15             The exterior space is right next

16 to residents as is the front door where

17 patrons will be coming in and out, as well as

18 the trash management.

19             The traffic at this tiny

20 intersection already bottlenecks and causes

21 hazards.

22             The neighbors have actual data
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1 points that speak to property values like

2 losing a perspective tenant or families with

3 small children preparing to move away due

4 explicitly to bar noise in this area.

5             The applicant has no data like

6 this and no neighbor testifying in support.

7 The one very granular specific piece of data

8 that the applicant provides for the nearby

9 vicinity, quality of life violations within

10 400 feet actually shows an uptick of two

11 "disorder conduct, public urination/

12 defecation," in the last year, which is

13 precisely the kind of peace, order and quiet

14 incidents that rightfully concern neighbors.

15             The applicant is an untested

16 operator who admittedly has no experience in

17 this business realm.  His application was ripe

18 with errors and misunderstandings and he was

19 unable to produce specific drawings and plans

20 until a few days before the Protest Hearing.

21             His intended customer base is

22 unclear.  The name and aesthetic of the



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 562

1 establishment are in flux.  And in response to

2 neighborhood concerns, he applied for a name

3 change that makes the establishment sound even

4 more inappropriate for this location from

5 Saloon to Dive.

6             Ultimately, the protestants in

7 this case, the neighbors and the ANC are more

8 credible to speak to the appropriateness of

9 the application.  The neighbor protestants are

10 old and new residents who live the particulars

11 of this location, know how traffic flow works

12 at this intersection, know how parking works

13 in this area and experience what the noise

14 sounds like from the neighboring

15 establishment.

16             And the Dupont ANC knows what

17 types of licenses cause problems and what

18 types don't.

19             This is a uniquely poorly

20 conceived application that the ANC felt the

21 need to justify with specific resolution

22 provisions and ultimately take the Protest
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1 Hearing all of which is extremely rare.

2             We reserve that kind of action

3 only for the most inappropriate license

4 requests or the most problematic existing

5 establishments.

6             This is the kind of license that

7 will likely lead to constant complaints and

8 friction with the neighbors, which will

9 ultimately land at the foot of the ANC, ABRA

10 and the Board.

11             In sum then, the applicant hasn't

12 met its burden to show that a license like

13 this would be appropriate here and a tavern

14 license here should be denied.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

16 you.  All right.  I'm going to close the

17 record at this point, except for, Mr. Pascal,

18 if you wanted to supplement with the

19 architect's résumé?  We talked about that

20 earlier in the hearing.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can
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1 submit that within the next seven days and

2 copy the protestants.  Okay.  Otherwise, the

3 record is closed.

4             And then I want to ask the parties

5 if they wish to file proposed findings of fact

6 and conclusions of law, which is not

7 obligatory at all.  Usually we actually phrase

8 it sometimes if you want to waive your right

9 to do so.

10             And it means that you would submit

11 a legal brief after the transcript comes out

12 and you would set forth all the facts that you

13 would wish the Board to find based on the

14 evidence in the record.  And then you would

15 argue the legal conclusions from those facts.

16             MR. MICHAUD:  Is that something

17 that someone normally does?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not really.

19 Once in a while somebody wants to do that, but

20 our attorneys and we are capable of pulling

21 that information ourselves.

22             MR. MICHAUD:  I'm sure you are.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We just want

2 to offer you --

3             MR. MICHAUD:  It's just another

4 several pages to read.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, yes.

6             MR. MICHAUD:  It's a lot

7 hopefully.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's nothing

9 new.  It's just the evidence that is in the

10 record.

11             So would you like to waive your

12 right to do that?

13             MR. MICHAUD:  If Mr. Pascal is not

14 going to file a brief, then we won't.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

16 right, Mr. Pascal?

17             MR. PASCAL:  I would like to have

18 an opportunity to do though if he does.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  I

20 understand that.

21             MR. PASCAL:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 566

1             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  I also feel a

2 little uncomfortable waiving a right at 1:00

3 a.m., when I'm not at my most --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

5             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  -- cogent.

6             MR. PASCAL:  We'll waive.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You will

8 waive?  Okay.

9             MR. MICHAUD:  You will waive?

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MR. MICHAUD:  All right.  We will.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is amusing.

14             MR. PASCAL:  I'm already waiving.

15             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  We'll waive.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Don't worry

17 about it.  Don't lose sleep over that.  Okay.

18             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Has this set a

19 record?

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, no, no.

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Not even close.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What are we 2:00?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, 2:00.

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  2:30.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  2:30.  Okay.

6 So we have one --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sorry about that.

8             MR. PASCAL:  That's good to know.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

10 We have to vote on deliberating this in closed

11 session.  So I'm almost ready.  Okay.

12             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

13 Beverage Control Board for the District of

14 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

15 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

16 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

17 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

18 our counsel on Case No. 14-PRO-00040, Saloon

19 45, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings

20 Amendment Act of 2010, and deliberating upon

21 this case for the reasons cited in Section

22 405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act



202-234-4433 Washington DC www.nealrgross.com
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 568

1 of 2010.

2             Is there a second?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Second.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti

5 seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll

6 call vote on the motion before us now that it

7 has been seconded.

8             Mr. Brooks?

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

13 Rodriguez?

14             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  I agree.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

16 agrees.

17             Mr. Short?

18             MEMBER SHORT:  I agree.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

20             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It

22 appears that the motion has passed by a 6-0-0
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1 vote.

2             And I hereby give notice that the

3 ABC Board will hold this aforementioned closed

4 meeting and we will issue an order within 60

5 days.

6             MR. PASCAL:  How many days?  I'm

7 sorry.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  60, as this

9 is a new application.

10             MR. PASCAL:  Okay.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that's

12 it. You can go home now.

13             MR. PASCAL:  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

15             MEMBER RODRIGUEZ:  Good night.

16             MEMBER SHORT:  Good night.

17             MR. WILL STEPHENS:  Thank you.

18             MR. MICHAUD:  Thank you very much.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

20 Thank you all.

21 (Whereupon, the Protest Hearing in the above-

22 entitled matter was concluded at 12:57 a.m.)
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